TALLINNA ÜLIKOOL SOTSIAALTEADUSTE DISSERTATSIOONID

TALLINN UNIVERSITY DISSERTATIONS ON SOCIAL SCIENCES

141



VALDAR TAMMIK

RELATIONSHIPS BETWEEN DOMINANT STRUCTURE OF WORD MEANINGS AND VISUAL FIGURE DISCRIMINATION

Tallinn 2020

TALLINNA ÜLIKOOL SOTSIAALTEADUSTE DISSERTATSIOONID TALLINN UNIVERSITY DISSERTATIONS ON SOCIAL SCIENCES

141

Valdar Tammik

RELATIONSHIPS BETWEEN DOMINANT STRUCTURE OF WORD MEANINGS AND VISUAL FIGURE DISCRIMINATION

School of Natural Sciences and Health, Tallinn University, Tallinn, Estonia

The dissertation was accepted for the defence of the degree of *Doctor Philosophiae* in Psychology by the Doctoral Studies Council of Social Sciences of Tallinn University on October 27th, 2020.

Supervisor: Aaro Toomela, PhD, Professor at Tallinn University, Estonia

Opponents: Andero Uusberg, PhD, Senior Researcher at the University of Tartu, Estonia

Brady Wagoner, PhD, Professor at Aalborg University, Denmark

The defence will take place on January 20th, 2021 at 15 o'clock at Tallinn University's room M-648, Uus-Sadama st 5, Tallinn.

This research was supported by European Regional Development Fund through Doctoral Studies and Internationalisation Program DoRa and Doctoral School of Behavioural, Social and Health Sciences.





DoRa / ARCHIMEDES

Copyright: Valdar Tammik, 2020 Copyright: Tallinn University, 2020

ISSN 1736-3632 (printed publication) ISBN 978-9949-29-543-2 (printed publication)

ISSN 1736-793X (pdf) ISBN 978-9949-29-544-9 (pdf)

Tallinn University 25 Narva Rd 10120 Tallinn www.tlu.ee

CONTENTS

LIST OF PUBLICATIONS	6
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	7
INTRODUCTION	8
1. THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK	9
1.1. Language and mind	9
1.2. Authors' position on language and mind	
1.2.1. Language	.14
1.2.2. Development	.17
1.2.5. Comparison to other views	.19
2 OVERVIEW OF THE STUDIES	.22
	.25
2.1. Aims and research questions	
2.2. Method	23
2.2.1. Fatuepants	.25
2.2.2. Freedure	.20
2.3.1. Study I	
2.3.2. Study II	
2.3.3. Study III	29
CONCLUSION	.31
REFERENCES	36
PUBLICATIONS	.43
I. Appraisal of Research Depends Upon its Conceptualization	45
II. Relationship between visual figure discrimination, verbal abilities, and gender	57
III. Dominant structure of word meanings moderates ageing-related decline in visual	
figure discrimination	73
KOKKUVÕTE	85
ELULOO KIRJELDUS	
CURRICULUM VITAE	.89

LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

The dissertation is based on these three papers, which are referred to in the analytical overview by Roman numerals:

- I. Tammik, V. (2014). Appraisal of Research Depends Upon its Conceptualization. *Integrative Psychological and Behavioral Science*, 48(4), 384–392.
- II. Tammik, V. & Toomela, A. (2013). Relationship between visual figure discrimination, verbal abilities, and gender. *Perception*, 42(9), 971–984.
- III. Tammik, V. & Toomela, A. (2017). Dominant structure of word meanings moderates ageing-related decline in visual figure discrimination. *Journal of Cognitive Psychology*, 29(3), 279–288.

Author's contribution

- I. Planning, writing, and revising the manuscript throughout the publication process.
- II. Participating in the data collection, conducting the statistical data analysis, writing and revising the manuscript throughout the publication process.
- III. Participating in the data collection, formulating the research hypothesis, planning and conducting the statistical data analysis, writing and revising the manuscript throughout the publication process.

Author's other publications

- IV. Soodla, P.; Tammik, V.; Kikas, E. (2019). Is part-time special education beneficial for children at risk for reading difficulties? An example from Estonia. *Dyslexia*. 10.1002/dys.1643.
- V. Toomela, A.; Nõmm, S.; Kõnnussaar, T.; Tammik, V. (2019). Why Behavioral Indicators May Fail to Reveal Mental States: Individual Differences in Arousal-Movement Pattern Relationships. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 10, 270.
- VI. Tammik, V. (2015). Kõnelemise ja mõtestamise põimitusest. Sirp, 8, 26-27.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

My deepest gratitude goes to my supervisor, prof. Aaro Toomela, for introducing me to a wealth of great thinkers (including himself), restoring my faith in psychology as a science, putting up with my nonsense and procrastination, and of course, the discussions and supervision. I'm also grateful to prof. Toomela and prof. Kikas for finding the possibilities and trusting me with academic work within different research projects.

My heartfelt thanks go to my family for encouragement, support, and dealing with my absence or grumpiness at times of unusually large workloads. I also feel privileged to have had such amazing colleagues and fellow students, especially the group of "Segased" (Grete Arro, Lauri Koobas, Rael-Helen Ventsel, Reigo Kinusar, Tiit Kõnnussaar, and Soraya Jesus Salomão), Kati Aus, and Meos Holger Kiik, with whom we had many intriguing and inspiring discussions regarding life, education, psychology, philosophy, and everything between.

Finally, I would like to thank Tallinn University for the support throughout my studies, among other things with the research internship position, the study-abroad possibilities, and finding ways for me to acquire academic work experience.

INTRODUCTION

This thesis deals with the relationship between verbal thinking and visual search. Although verbal and visuospatial reasoning are often seen (and not without justification) as relatively independent in psychology (Paivio, 2014), there are both theoretical arguments as well as empirical evidence to question this view, e.g., the facilitative effect of language in supposedly visual tasks (e.g., Lupyan, 2008; Lupyan & Ward, 2013; Lupyan & Thompson-Schill, 2012) and interactions in even low-level processing (e.g., Chabal & Marian, 2015; Zwitserlood, et al., 2018; see also Ogilvie & Carruthers, 2016).

The fact that there is *some* relationship is not very interesting in itself, however. The real question is about the nature of that relationship: what role(s) does language play in the functioning of the mind in general, and in visual processing in particular. This thesis embarks from a specific – Vygotskian – theoretical background and investigates this issue on a large adult sample using a specifically designed verbal task and a well-known neuropsychological task requiring visuospatial analysis of a scene. The core of the argument being that these two tasks have, at face value, little in common but are expected to be correlated based on the theory. If a relationship is established, it offers some support for the theory that predicted it or at least calls for an alternative explanation that can then be pitched against the current one in subsequent studies to drive the understanding forward.

As the issue being investigated here is an aspect of the broader question regarding the role of language in mind, which has a controversial history, I will start with a brief overview and clarification of that topic; this will be followed by my personal position, the specific research question, and an overview of two empirical studies along with a theoretical one. The thesis ends with a discussion and summary.

1. THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK

1.1. LANGUAGE AND MIND

"Current discourse on the topic of language and mind is at about the intellectual level of a chat show on the merits of democracy. Ideological nonsense, issued by famous scholars, fills the air, even the scientific journals."

S. C. Levinson (2003, p. 25)

The question about the relationship between language and cognition has a long history of research and debate but has remained controversial. Positions on the matter are ranging from,

"Language may be useful in the same sense that vision is useful. It is a tool for the expression and storage of ideas. It is not a mechanism that gives rise to the capacity to generate and appreciate these ideas in the first place." (Bloom & Keil, 2001, p. 364).

to,

"Perhaps the kind of mind you get when you add language to it is so different from the kind of mind you can have without language that calling them both minds is a mistake." (Dennett, 1996, p. 17).

The question whether language interacts with thought is, as such, not controversial. The fact that it does is clear from our everyday experience as well as from scientific research. What is controversial, is the way and extent to which it does so, as well as its significance. There is a quote from Devitt and Sterelny (1987, p. 178) that has been sometimes referenced as an example (e.g., Gentner & Goldin-Meadow, 2003; Lupyan, 2012): "The only respect in which language clearly and obviously does influence thought turns out to be rather banal: language provides us with most of our concepts." Here it is claimed that language has but a limited role in cognition; yet that role is to provide the very building blocks for thought. I find nothing banal about such a function of language. On the contrary, this claim actually goes further than many researchers working on the topic would dare to go. Concept development is usually seen as a complex process involving far more than language and it also has to be possible without language. How would it otherwise be possible to acquire language in the first place? Claiming that language provides most of our concepts is thus quite strong. Statements like this, however, highlight the core of the problem: differences and lack of clarity regarding the fundamental concepts, i.e., what is meant by language and what is meant by mind/thought/cognition. It consequently becomes unclear what counts as a "real" and interesting effect of former onto latter or whether this is even an adequate way to pose the question.

Leaving aside the nuances, at least the following broad positions on the matter can be distinguished in the literature¹:

1. Language is a system for communication that has little to do with *underlying* thought, a view explicitly defended by Paul Bloom & Frank Keil (2001) and Lila Gleitman & Anna Papafragou (2005; 2013), for example.

This theoretical stance largely stems from linguistic nativism and innate semantics (most notably associated with the works of Noam Chomsky and Jerry Fodor). It defends the nativist assumption by pointing to the curious similarity between the world's languages, and speakers of these, and claims that it is difficult to explain the rapid acquisition of language by children without it. Additionally, it claims that the general richness of thought would be hard to explain without assuming more fundamental underlying mental structures and processes that are less rigid than the language that *reflects* them. This in turn is seen as making it logically impossible for language to have a central transformative role in the mind.² As it is a "negative" position that denies a fundamental role of language in mind, the defense often lies in dismissing the arguments and empirical findings of others. Whilst it accepts there are demonstrable interactions between language and cognition, these are dismissed as trivial, i.e., not demonstrating any *fundamental* role played by language. This seems to be the most popular or "default" position in psychology currently.

2. Language has an effect on thinking (at least) to the extent that if one needs to express oneself in a certain way, they need to think in that way (during the act of communication); practice of thinking in a specific way to communicate has general transformative consequences beyond these communicative contexts. This view is most notably associated with Dan Slobin (1996) when confined to communicative context and with other researchers in the anthropological tradition like Lera Boroditsky (2001) or Stephen Levinson (2003) when taken more broadly.

The evidence for the position comes from the observation of an astonishing variability in languages worldwide (Evans & Levinson, 2009); and the logical argument that these often impose a particular way of thinking. If certain linguistic distinctions are mandatory in a language then people are forced to think about these distinctions (if they want to communicate) which has general consequences. This claim is backed by empirical findings that show biases in cognition between speakers of different languages along the characteristic encoding patterns of their native tongue. This has been demonstrated across a number of contexts, for example in the areas of motion events (Slobin, 1996), categorization by shape versus material (Lucy & Gaskins, 2001), memory of agency (Fausey, Long, Inamori, & Boroditsky, 2010), spatial reasoning (Haun, Rapold, Janzen, & Levinson, 2011), quantity estimation

¹ The specific researchers associated with each position are for illustrative purposes only and the actual positions of the researchers are, of course, more nuanced and specific than the crude statements here. Also, the categories are in reality not as clearly separable as presented here, with most researchers endorsing a combination of points from these.

² All of these claims have, of course, also been contested.

(Frank, Everett, Fedorenko, & Gibson, 2008; Gordon, 2004, see also Frank, Fedorenko, Lai, Saxe, & Gibson, 2012), and even color perception (Roberson, Davidoff, Davies, & Shapiro, 2005).

Proponents of position 1 argue that these effects, while genuine, do not demonstrate any fundamental effects of language on cognition. Some of the effects are confined to the linguistic domain. That is to say that it is linguistic processing that brings these effects about; removing the linguistic context also removes the effects (hence no fundamental transformation has taken place). Furthermore, the causality could work in the other direction. A culturally shared preference can manifest in language — rather than be driven by it — and come from frequency of thinking in some way rather than language *per se*. Also, some effects are just preference-biases with minor implications as they are easily reversible. In sum, critics argue that although there obviously is some interaction between language and cognition, these effects do not demonstrate any fundamental changes in the mind due to language.

3. Language is a "tool" that can be recruited to aid thinking, and some types of (characteristically human) thinking become possible only through the help of this "tool". This is view is endorsed by Andy Clark (1998), Dedre Gentner (2003; 2016), and Elizabeth Spelke (2003), for example.

The emphasis here is usually on new possibilities in thinking due to language and the empirical evidence presented with this view mostly comes from developmental psychology: from studies demonstrating parallels between developing language and cognitive abilities (Gentner, 2016; de Villiers, 2014) and from natural experiments of abnormal language acquisition due to external circumstances (Gentner, Özyürek, Gürcanli, & Goldin-Meadow, 2013; Spaepen, Coppola, Spelke, Carey, & Goldin-Meadow, 2011; see also Luria & Yudovich, 1971). Another line of developmental evidence comes from self-directed speech: talking to oneself seems crucial for children's problem solving during certain period in development and then disappears, arguably because of being internalized (see Berk, 2014; Winsler, 2009, for research overviews). Of course, the previously mentioned evidence from cross-linguistic studies is relevant here as well.

Opponents argue that there are some *underlying* cognitive capacities that develop and that this is just *reflected* in language — *not driven* by it. Also, it is argued that the use of language as a cognitive "tool" in some contexts is just a trivial fact and thus, not interesting in regards to the "thought and language" debate that is supposed to be about language *transforming* thought. Additionally, studies with very young children are especially easy to attack on methodological grounds (as it turns out that experiments are hard to conduct and interpret when you cannot *talk* with the participants).

4. Linguistic representations play a *central* role in human cognition by constantly modulating ongoing cognitive processing, a view endorsed by Gary Lupyan (2012; 2016), for example. There is also a "softer", modular, form that posits more limited

interaction and effectively becomes the same as the previously introduced, "tool" view (e.g., Frank et al., 2008; 2012).

This position aims to do away with the sharp distinction between linguistic and nonlinguistic processing. Compared to the previous views, the emphasis here is on *online* interaction between linguistic and other representations rather than overall qualitative changes related to language. The empirical evidence comes from studies where some supposedly non-verbal cognitive processing is shown to be affected if the involvement of language is experimentally up- or down-regulated (which should not happen if the processes were independent). For example, it has been demonstrated that color discrimination is faster if target and distractor colors have different names, but only in the right visual field and this effect disappears with verbal interference (Gilbert, Regier, Kay, & Ivry, 2006). In a similar vein, it has been shown that picture verification is faster when the item is queued by a word versus the characteristic sound it makes (Lupyan & Thompson-Schill, 2012) and concepts are acquired faster when the novel category to be learned is labelled versus not during learning (Lupyan, Rakison, & McClelland, 2007).

The counterarguments go along the same lines as previously: that the studies are not proving that language has any fundamental *transformative* role in cognition, just that it is involved in some way online (i.e., transiently).

5. Acquiring language transforms thinking into fundamentally new (higher-order) forms and is essential for certain characteristically human traits, including (self)consciousness³ (e.g., Toomela, 2003; 2015; Vygotsky, 1934/1986; Vygotsky & Luria, 1994).

The empirical evidence here is mostly the same as for the previous positions, especially the "tool" view, and the contrast lies in interpretation and theoretical considerations. This position will be clarified further in the next section of the thesis as the one I endorse.

As for the question of "linguistic relativism" (the general position that the language we speak affects the way we think, conventionally associated with Benjamin Lee Whorf): position 1 denies it, position 2 endorses it (in a soft form), position 4 also endorses it (although the research tradition does not focus on it much), while positions 3 and 5 are more concerned with general aspects of language (i.e., language as such) and so the contrasts between specific languages get less attention.

While the above list might seem like a continuum of positions regarding the magnitude of effect of language on mind, it is *not*. These research traditions are often dealing with different, though complementary, issues. For example, while there are many important questions regarding the ramifications of specific features between languages, understanding the role of language in and of itself is another matter. The difference is in focusing on the characteristics of language that are free to vary as opposed to the defining ones and the respective implications of these. Also, while

³ Consciousness is here conceptualized as the experience of one's own mind.

some researchers study *online* (transient) effects related to language, others are interested in transformative changes through the first few *years* of development. It is far from obvious how these two levels of analysis interact. Additionally, while many researchers focus almost exclusively on words (as labels), others argue that, taken as such, this unit of analysis does not really *exist*, so the research programs require considerable revision of scope (Lucy, 2010). Finally, while the main aim of some researchers is to understand the role of cultural (especially linguistic) "artifacts" in cognition (Vygotsky & Luria, 1994), others dismiss relevance of experimental findings with arguments such as: "*For one thing, subjects might explicitly use their linguistic knowledge when doing the similarity task.*" (Bloom & Keil, 2001, p. 356).^{4,5} This demonstrates a striking difference regarding what is considered relevant to the discussion to begin with.

In sum, the positions (with the exception of the first one) are often more complementary than contradictory. They often start from very different assumptions, though, and that might also explain their relative independence and lack of theoretical integration.

A further complication in the discussion is the issue of *development*, which is relevant in at least two different ways. On the one hand, it is possible that language is needed and has a profound effect on the developing mind that might be different from the role it plays in the mature mind. For example, we might learn some concepts and thinking strategies through the help of language, but once acquired, their use might be independent from (either implicit or explicit) use of it. On the other hand, the use of language itself develops and, if there is a role language plays in cognition, then this might change accordingly. Furthermore, it is likely that *seemingly* the same language constructs can be internally different. For example, the same word can acquire a fundamentally different *meaning* (i.e., relationship with other concepts) to a person over time. This adds another dimension to "linguistic relativity": the question then is not only about cognitive differences related to distinct languages but also between (inter- and intraindividual) uses of the "same" language. This issue is especially apparent in relation to language acquisition, but is in no way logically restricted to it.

The questions do not end here, but it is hopefully apparent that the issues are complex and manifold and the assumptions of some researchers so fundamentally different

⁴ In other words, while for one, the fact that the addition of symbolic representations to the cognitive system changes the way the task is solved *is* the fundamental point; for another this is a nuisance that disrupts observation of language having a "real" effect on some "pure" (non-linguistic) thinking.

⁵ As a side note, positions 1 to 3 are probably also (at least implicitly) underlying the strong distinction between verbal and nonverbal thinking/IQ prevalent in psychology. If linguistic representations are seen as just a special type of representations needed in expressing oneself or recruited on demand, then manipulating them can be a relatively distinct activity from thinking in general; if language occupies a more central role in the mind, then such a distinction becomes questionable, however.

from others to be effectively incommensurable. The integration of the field is beyond the scope of the current thesis, but I hope the above shows that a reasonable addition to it warrants spelling out the underlying assumptions and positions one starts with. It is needed to assess the conceptual consistency of the claims as well as the (ir)relevance of other positions/arguments. Before moving on to my empirical research and the specific question motivating it, I will therefore briefly state my view on the question of "language and mind".

1.2. AUTHORS' POSITION ON LANGUAGE AND MIND

"The relation of thought to word is not a thing but a process, a continual movement back and forth from thought to word and from word to thought. In that process the relation of thought to word undergoes changes that themselves may be regarded as development in the functional sense. Thought is not merely expressed in words; it comes into existence through them."

L. S. Vygotsky (1934/1986, p. 218)

The position regarding the interplay of language and mind I endorse is formulated by Aaro Toomela (2016; 2017;⁶ a short summary focused on the developmental aspect can be found in Toomela, 2003) and draws heavily on "cultural-historical psychology" as established by Lev Vygotsky (Toomela, 2015). From the previous enumeration of positions, it is in the fifth – language transforms thinking into fundamentally new forms – category. What follows is a short summary of the theory.

1.2.1. Language

Language is viewed broadly as a system of symbols; and anything directly perceivable through senses can become a symbol if it acquires a conventional relationship with its referent (either sensory representation or another symbol). Conventional, here meaning that there is no inherent reason for such a reference-relationship and that the symbol can be "used" differently from its referent. In short, the defining characteristic of linguistic representations (symbols) as opposed to purely perceptual ones, is that the latter follow the rules of the natural world, whereas the former follow the rules of the social world. This distinction is crucial because thinking (defined as internal organization of knowledge) would be fundamentally tied to the observable regularities of the world (in addition to innate processes) if it were not for symbolic representations that free it from these constraints (Toomela, 1996a; 1996b; see also Nelson, 2005; Homer & Nelson, 2005, for similar arguments).

Developmentally, representations that eventually become symbols start out as "natural" representations no different from any other sensory based ones, but diverge through a child's interaction in the social environment. The first "words" of the child

⁶ As of this writing, these books are available only in Estonian, but English translations are in the works.

are not actually words (as symbols) in the true sense. They are just learnt associations between some experiences — a characteristic marker (e.g., a sound) and some situation in the world — and are thus very tightly tied to the specific context they are associated with. That is, they are *indexical* rather than *symbolical* (in Peirce's terminology) with the crucial difference being that the relationship is empirical rather than conventional. Importantly, however, they are considered and used as words in the true sense by the adults around the child. That offers the child ample opportunities to gradually learn the difference between words and other properties of the situations experienced.

For example, the sound "mommy" starts out as a simple association, but then acquires a new role when the child learns to *produce* it to bring about changes in the world: to summon or guide someone's attention to their mother. Whilst appearing quite sophisticated, such use can initially rely on very simple associative learning. However, it creates the possibility to start differentiating between the *social* aspects of the use from its *referential* aspect: the specific sound acquires a dual quality unlike other representations that are always directly tied to the referent without any truly social aspect. It is in the synthesis of these two qualities of the utterance — the referential and the social — that a word in the true sense (as *symbol*) is born. This usually happens in the beginning of a child's second year of life and is followed by a long road of further differentiation and synthesis of different kinds of words (Toomela, 2003; 2017).

Central in this differentiation are the social aspects, most noticeably *grammar*, which determines the *conventional* rules to be followed in using and combining words in order to communicate. The sound "mommy" is, in the end, no longer just an equal part in some associatively learnt idiosyncratic representation related to the caregiver. It is a *noun* that can refer to not only the specific person but also to other women in a similar role; it is a synonym for mother, and can be combined with other words to create entirely novel categories. For example, "Holy Mother" that could not be constructed from direct experience and might not have a perceivable referent at all.⁷

At the same time, the realization that words can be used in the social context to influence peoples' actions or guide their attention, paves way for mastering the same mechanisms to guide one's own actions, too (Vygotsky, 1934/1986; Vygotsky & Luria, 1994). This is most evident in the well-established phenomenon of self-directed speech that clearly seems to have a self-regulatory performance-enhancing function and is readily found even in adults (see Berk, 2014; Winsler, 2009; for reviews). It is proposed that this is the very mechanism (in tandem with the increased self-consciousness due to symbolic representations) that forms the basis of (voluntary) self-regulation (Vygotsky & Luria, 1994), a claim that is supported by

⁷ There of course exists a referent just as with any other word: a word is a mental representation built on other mental representations and what a word "refers to" is the totality of its (potential) relationships to other mental representations. So, strictly speaking, it does not "refer to" anything at all, but rather "it is"; and it most certainly does not "refer" – in the direct sense – to anything outside the brain.

correlational relationships, as well as experimental studies (Lidstone, Meins, & Fernyhough, 2010; Luria, 1959; Müller, Jacques, Brocki, & Zelazo, 2009).

Self-directed speech follows an inverted-U pattern — from none to overt to covert — in relation to age and task demands. At first the frequency of private speech increases — especially in demanding situations — and later on declines, though never fully disappearing (Fernyhough & Fradley, 2005; Montero, 2006; Winsler & Naglieri, 2003). The transition from overt to covert is also characterized by changes in the speech's structure, most notably its condensation. This provides further support to the idea that it gets "internalized", i.e., becomes part of automatic thinking processes different from and no longer requiring the overt communicative component (Vygotsky, 1934/1986; see Alderson-Day & Fernyhough, 2015, for a review of recent research on inner speech).⁸ This phenomenon, expectedly, is in no way restricted to children; as best demonstrated by studies with adults exposed to varying levels of formal education: self-regulatory private-speech is predicted by literacy and task demands akin to the effect in children (Alarcón-Rubio, Sánchez-Medina, & Winsler, 2013).

It is noteworthy that, one the one hand, it is again the social interaction that is needed to establish the behavioral patterns that later on subsume a different, *intra*psychological role; on the other hand, it is again — and not incidentally — language that plays a special part. And why language? Because of the above mentioned dual character that allows for more flexible use compared to non-linguistic representations: in this case as self-produced stimuli (to oneself).⁹ This, in turn, enables the further differentiation of the communicative function into the inter- and intrapsychological ones. It is in this sense that the social aspect of the symbol is crucial and frees the mind from the constraints of immediate impressions of the world. It sets the stage for mastering one's own mental processes and discovering rules of thought different from the rules of experience. No matter the properties of the thing the word represents, words have their own rules one needs to master as well, and these rules need not respect the boundaries and context of the immediate sensory experiences.

⁸ Note that it does not follow from this that thinking is somehow reduced to speaking to oneself. Language plays a transformative role in interaction with sensory representations: through the inclusion of language-based representation, the sensory ones are transformed not subordinated. The general principle of automaticity (Logan, 1985) applies here as anywhere: what is intentional and effortful in the beginning becomes automatic and effortless through practice (when the synthesis of the representations is complete). This is in line with the studies on self-directed speech as well as those using verbal interference, for example. As noted by Lupyan (2016, p. 528) when discussing the latter: "[...] a better way of thinking about verbal interference is that it interferes with otherwise automatic (and largely covert) linguistic processes".

⁹ More precisely, language that has so far served a communicative role acquires a general *mediative* role in cognition (Toomela, 1996a).

1.2.2. Development

Symbols (i.e., their meanings), as alluded to before, *develop*, and, accordingly, so does the cognition that encompass them. But what does it mean to develop? *Development* is generally defined as hierarchical reorganization of a system. This can happen, either through integration of new elements into its structure, or a change between the relationships of existing ones, which results in the system having new and/or changed properties. We have already seen this principle in action in the case of first words, where an initially perceptual representation differentiates through active participation in the communicative context into a referential and communicative one to be later synthesized into a new whole: a true word that carries a meaning outside communicative context and is not entirely tied to the initial referential boundaries.

Word meaning structure can pass through (at least) five such cycles of differentiation and synthesis resulting in a transformed structure. Two of these are important here: the "everyday" (also called "spontaneous") and the "scientific" (or better yet, the "logical")¹⁰ (Toomela, 2003; 2017; Vygotsky, 1934/1986).

Everyday/spontaneous concepts are formed based on everyday experience with the words and their referents. A word in this stage can refer to a plethora of things that can all have a different reason for belonging to the category: an aggregate or collection of the related impressions *is* what the word means. For example, the word "mother" could refer to any mother one has had experience with, as well as the *salient* properties they have had in common in these interactions. The exact reason behind the perceived "salience" among the defining characteristics is idiosyncratic and not consciously accessible to the person. That makes the exact boundaries of such categories ever changing and fuzzy. As the abstractive mechanism behind these is fundamentally tied to specific experiences, so too are the categories themselves, even when they *appear* very abstract. There is ample evidence to suggest that children's words (and corresponding categorizations) really do have this sort of character (e.g., Lucariello, Kyratzis, & Nelson, 1992; Nelson, 1977; Scheuner, Bonthoux, Cannard, & Blaye, 2004; Sell, 1992).

Scientific / logical concepts, on the other hand, are structured within language: words that refer to other words (which, in turn, refer to either words or sensory representations). This relationship makes it possible to *define* words, i.e., in contrast to aggregate experience, we are dealing with word-hierarchies and it becomes possible to say exactly what a word means; for example, to define "mother" as a female parent. This is important because with scientific / logical concepts, the mind truly transcends everyday experience and true logical thinking becomes possible. This is so because in order to define something, one needs to be able to *consciously*

¹⁰ "Scientific concept" is a misleading term because these types of concepts need not have anything to do with science: it is the internal structure, *not* the relationship to the cultural practice that matters. Furthermore, concepts found in science are not necessarily "scientific concepts" in this specific (structural) sense.

abstract away the crucial aspect of the category, as well as the distinctions between individual members of it¹¹. Staying with the previous example, as "mother" is a female parent, she necessarily needs to share certain defining properties with all parents, yet be distinct (at least) in being female (which in turn necessarily implies that there are other possibilities). It is only with this kind of linguistically-structured representations that a mind can truly reflect itself and the properties of its own operation: it becomes possible to deliberately compare and contrast concepts within language and discover inconsistencies or implied conclusions; i.e., it becomes possible to think logically. The true abstraction (e.g., conscious principles of categorization) allows thinking to transcend the final ties with experience-based impressions.

For example, even pre-school age children can draw perfectly "logical" conclusions in contexts that do not conflict with their experience, but this ability breaks down as soon as it does (Hawkins, Pea, Glick, & Scribner, 1984); and the same applies to adults with limited formal education (Dias, Roazzi, & Harris, 2005; Luria, 1976). Even well-educated adults do poorly on tasks requiring formal logical thinking and markedly better when fundamentally the same tasks are reformulated or presented as everyday situations (Cheng & Holyoak, 1985), which indicates that these cases are solved differently. This brings us to an important consideration: *heterogeneity* and *stability* of the representations.

On the one hand, structurally higher kinds of representations do not replace previous ones but transform them. So, despite being able to, e.g., define a word, all the perceptually learnt associations, impressions, and connotations remain; and new words can of course be learnt in the same way as existing ones by going through all the same stages. On the other hand, when language-competence is developed enough, it becomes possible to further develop it through different means – most notably by explaining and analyzing word meanings using other words, i.e., learning words through words. For example, while it would not be difficult to learn the meaning of the word "sirocco" purely from experience living in Sicily, it is immediately understandable regardless of any direct experience when defined as "a hot dust-laden wind, blowing from North Africa across the Mediterranean to southern Europe"; personal experience does significantly enrich the concept, however. This means that the mind is inherently heterogeneous: structurally more developed concepts live sideby-side and interact with more primitive ones and the specific meaning of the concepts activated is dependent on both context and their developmental history (Lin & Murphy, 2001). This makes experience (i.e., practice) a crucial factor to take into account as it takes time before the representations acquire a certain stability (e.g., Scheuner, Bonthoux, Cannard, & Blave, 2004).

An interesting phenomenon that might be explained through this heterogeneity is the "foreign-language effect", where people are more resistant to irrational cognitive biases when they make decisions in a foreign language as opposed to their native

¹¹ Consciously refers to the fact of being aware of being aware of it, i.e., being able to reflect on it.

tongue (Costa, Foucart, Arnon, Aparici, & Apesteguia, 2014; Keysar, Hayakawa, & An, 2012). Although Costa et. al. (2014) did not find the effect on tasks requiring formal logical reasoning (Study 4), it is noteworthy that counterfactual syllogistic reasoning in children manifests itself earlier on tasks that have foreign rather than familiar (everyday experience related) content (Hawkins, Pea, Glick, & Scribner, 1984). These effects are presumably due to interference from everyday experience-based representations that make the formal ones harder to maintain (see, e.g., De Neys & Franssens, 2009). This interference is lessened with foreign content as well as foreign languages that were learnt in a classroom setting that is known to rely heavily on the already developed native tongue and hence, less likely to induce as many experiential associations. Other content effects in logical reasoning could work through similar mechanisms. For example, logical judgments regarding causal effects being heavily influenced by the number of (real-world) alternative causes and disabling conditions available (Cummins, Lubart, Alksnis, & Rist, 1991; Cummins, 1995).¹²

In sum, concepts (e.g., word meanings) develop over several stages. Based on the posited central transformative role of language in cognition, we would generally expect corresponding transformative changes in cognition. That said, development is not a simple, linear, all-or-nothing type of process; and even if general characteristics of the developmental change are established, it is not obvious how these general changes manifest in different contexts and cognitive domains more specifically. Furthermore, stability of the acquired changes is an important consideration.

1.2.3. Comparison to other views

So how does the described theory relate to the five general positions outlined previously? The relationship with the 5th position (language fundamentally transforms thinking into new forms) is clear: it is precisely this view that was described here. With the 4th position (language continuously modulates ongoing cognitive processing), I see no inherent conflicts, but there is a clear difference in focus. While Lupyan and others, in what could be called the "cognitive science" tradition, are most interested in the ongoing processes in the developed mind/brain and modeling these, the social and developmental aspects central to the current view assume secondary position there and *vice versa*. I see a clear complementarity between the approaches. The cognitive science tradition would gain from adopting

¹² For "if-then" causal claims, alternative cause is simply some other (i.e., non-cited) cause and disabling condition is something that could prevent the effect from occurring. As an example, consider these two claims (Cummins, Lubart, Alksnis, & Rist, 1991, p. 276):

^{1.} If my finger is cut, then it bleeds. My finger is bleeding. Therefore, my finger is cut.

^{2.} If I eat candy often, then I have cavities. I have cavities. Therefore, I eat candy often. Both of them are deductively invalid but people are more inclined to accept the first one, presumably because there are few alternative causes for a finger to bleed but many for having cavities.

more structural-developmental¹³ approaches, and the Vygotskian tradition would gain from elucidating the exact mechanisms underlying many of the phenomena more specifically (e.g., behind the differentiation and synthesis or stability and interference between representations), including on the neural level.

Regarding positions 2 (language has its effect through attention-guiding and habitformation) and 3 (language provides cognitive "tools"), there is again no general conflict with the current position (and often quite on the contrary). There is usually considerable vagueness regarding the fundamental concepts (such as language), however, which results in overall fragmentation and lack of theoretical integration of different research traditions in this category. In other words, despite many interesting empirical findings and "local" theories, the research seems to be held back by not elucidating the most fundamental concepts, thereby making it hard to integrate and many of the findings remain "hanging in the air" or acquire quite opposite interpretations by different authors.

As for position 1, i.e., the counterarguments of the skeptics, to put it bluntly, I think they often miss the point. As a recap: we claimed that over the course of our cognitive development, the initially communicative role of language assumes an *intra*psychological role by providing new *kinds* of representations. These are fundamentally more flexible due to their representational-communicative dual character and especially relevant for self-regulation (as self-generated stimuli to oneself). Thinking — defined as internal organization of knowledge — is affected because representations are the building blocks with which it operates.

Now an example from the arguments of Bloom and Keil (2001) to support their conclusion, "Probably not" to the question "Does language have a dramatic influence on thought in some other way than through communication?" (pp. 363-364). When discussing cross-linguistic effects: "As Lucy and Gaskins suggest, their findings are consistent with the view that judgments of similarity are shaped by the language one knows. There are alternatives, however. For one thing, subjects might explicitly use their linguistic knowledge when doing the similarity task. That is, they use the strategy of naming the target object to themselves and then look towards the other objects and see which get the same name. Alternatively, the effect might be due to cultural factors independent of language" (p. 356). As a general point: "We need to consider more carefully the differences between tasks that are language-dependent and those that are language-free. If the task itself requires that the person use inner speech, for instance, then any effect of language on performance is considerably less interesting" (p. 358).

¹³ By the structural-developmental approach, I mean explaining phenomena through elucidating the underlying structure (i.e., the components of the system with their interrelationships giving rise to the phenomena) *and* the development of it (i.e., how did it came to be). Explaining the nature of *word* as a specific kind of representation formed through differentiation and subsequent synthesis of communicative and referential aspects of a perceptual representation (described above) would be an example of applying this principle. See Toomela, 2003, for a longer discussion.

The authors do not bother to define language nor thought, but the fact that a task necessitates the explicit use of linguistic knowledge or inner speech, are to them, clearly not examples of language having a dramatic influence on thought. What they want, apparently, is *thinking-independent language* which, after having done its work, has left a lasting effect on *language-independent thinking*. Based on the theory and definitions outlined above, this is unjustified: language exerts its effects either through active participation in thinking or through its assimilation into existing mental structures — after which, the representations are not language-independent anymore. It seems to be the *assumption* of independent language and thought "modules" that underlines the position argued here, simply unfounded. Most other arguments of the skeptics are built on similarly dubious assumptions, such as the fundamental homogeneity of world languages (Evans & Levinson, 2009) or "*Language Learning as Mapping*" (Lupyan, 2016).

Overall, I think, most of the disagreements come down to implicit assumptions and definitions that create a lot of false controversies or dead ends. The most fundamental differentiator of the view championed here compared to most of the others, is perhaps the structuralist-developmental approach: for Vygotsky, Luria, and Toomela, the most crucial aspect in understanding something, is describing its structure and answering the question, "how did it came to be?". Many of the current researchers, either implicitly or explicitly, seem to draw on essentially nativist assumptions and seem happy to explain phenomena as unfolding of some innate processes. What is usually lacking though, is explicating the said processes, i.e., specifying what are the biological mechanisms that are innate¹⁴ and how does the unfolding relying on them work. Positing that something (e.g., language) is innate and then labelling the empirical observations is not explaining the phenomena: it is just naming the phenomena to be explained — a surrogate for a theory (Gigerenzer, 1998; 2009). This sometimes goes hand-in-hand with seemingly mindless accumulation of empirical relationships to be labelled, probably due to another questionable assumption that this is what scientific theories are about (Lewin, 1931; Tammik, 2014).

Toomela's theory provides an overarching and biologically plausible framework for thinking about the mind and the role language plays in it, but is inevitably generic, i.e., it specifies the general mechanisms and characteristics of the language-mind interaction in its development, but does not specify how it manifests in different cognitive domains and contexts more specifically. Explicating this is left for ancillary research and this study aims to take some steps in fulfilling this in the context of visual perception.

¹⁴ And *only* biological system can be innate as the *mind* is formed through its interaction with the environment.

1.3. LANGUAGE AND VISUAL SEARCH

"From the first steps of the child's development, the word intrudes into the child's perception, singling out separate elements overcoming the natural structure of the sensory field and, as it were, forming new (artificially introduced and mobile) structural centres"

L. S. Vygotsky & A. R. Luria (1994, p. 125)

The way in which vision interacts with higher-level conceptual knowledge, including language, has been of continued interest in psychology, but the exact nature of this interaction has remained controversial (Collins & Olson, 2014). At large, at least three different levels of interactions can be distinguished.

On the first level, linguistic representations seem to be invoked by and interact with ongoing visual processing automatically. For example, people are distracted by objects with phonologically similar names during visual detection of objects (Chabal & Marian, 2015). Similarly, visual scenes induce priming effects in subsequent action naming from photos (enhancing naming speed, if actions in prime and target scenes match and slowing it, if actions are unrelated but phonologically similar) (Zwitserlood, et al., 2018). Likewise, language input affects ongoing visual processing and exploiting this has even become an established research method in psycholinguistics: the "visual world" paradigm, where changes in visual scanning in response to linguistic input are used to shed light on the structure of the underlying representations and processes (Huettig, Rommers, & Meyer, 2011). In visual search and object detection tasks, using named labels has been shown to facilitate performance (Lupyan, 2008; Lupyan & Ward, 2013; Lupyan & Thompson-Schill, 2012) and the effect appears also when the linguistic input is self-generated in the form of self-directed speech (Lupyan & Swingley, 2012).

On the second level, general learning effects driven and supported by high-level concepts can be distinguished. We can take medical professionals who are trained in "reading" mammograms as an example (Nodine, et al., 1999). They can obviously see things lay people cannot and although the differentiator here is learning the visual discrimination (which could also be achieved through rote practice without the medical concepts and, indeed, by machine learning (McKinney, Sieniek, Godbole, et al., 2020)), such a learning only took place due to the established categorical relationship, i.e., the meaning ascribed to the patterns. Or consider chick sexing (i.e., determining the sex of recently hatched chicken): a commercially important and demanding perceptual task that used to be achieved through extensive practice, but can also be tackled surprisingly easily through simple heuristics, i.e., through explicitly *defining* the differential characteristics (Biederman & Shiffrar, 1987). The varying color discrimination patterns between speakers of different languages probably also fall to this category (Roberson, Davidoff, Davies, & Shapiro, 2005). Though these might be considered secondary effects, the fact is, the world is effectively seen differently by people due to their linguistically encoded domain knowledge. Of course, both of these examples are just specific cases that reflect how

people rely on their conceptual knowledge during continuous perceptual analysis of the world (e.g, Altmann & Kamide, 2007; Lupyan & Clark, 2015). That said, there *is* also a *specific* facilitatory effect of integrating semantic information (Gauthier, James, Curby, & Tarr, 2003), and even *labels as such* (Lupyan, Rakison, & McClelland, 2007), with perceptual representations.

On the third level, we have strategic affordances thanks to higher level concepts. Here I mostly mean analysis of visual scenes that becomes possible when sufficiently complex conceptual thinking is available, such as counting (Frank, Everett, Fedorenko, & Gibson, 2008; Gordon, 2004; Wynn, 1990; 1992) or geometry (Spelke, Lee, & Izard, 2010). Though it can also be as simple as conceptualizing Π and Π as rotated 2 and 5 (Lupyan & Spivey, 2008), which would not be possible without these concepts and would not facilitate performance without the interactions between perceptual and conceptual aspects of representations.

Naturally, these three levels interact with and reinforce one another (see Goldstone, Landy, & Brunel, 2011, for a longer discussion in a similar vein). For example, domain concepts can form a basis for an initial effortful scanning using an explicit strategy (third level) that can become automatized through practice (second level) and in turn, shape and reinforce the initial domain representations that interact dynamically and involuntarily with others (first level). Empirically, such differences in spontaneous scanning between experts and non-experts has been demonstrated in the areas of medicine (McCormack, Wiggins, Loveday, & Festa, 2014), mathematics (Goldstone, Landy, & Son, 2010), and arts (Vogt & Magnussen, 2007), for example.

Drawing on the general view presented in the preceding chapter, it might be expected that the nature of these interactions changes in accordance with the development of the linguistic representations. Some effects are obvious. For example, in order to analyze a visual scene along some geometric properties, one first needs to have learnt these concepts, which in turn requires certain sophistication in thinking in general: e.g., it is (theoretically) impossible to appreciate some geometric principles — such as that the sum of the interior angles of a triangle is always 180 degrees — relying on "everyday" type of concepts alone. Having gained access to these principles, in turn, means the possibility of guiding one's attention to aspects of a scene that was not possible before. One cannot notice that a composition follows the golden ratio without knowing what the golden ratio is, which, in turn, requires understanding the concept of ratio in general.

What might be less obvious, however, is the shift in conscious control over perception through this. Having abstracted some principles, they have become conscious¹⁵, i.e., it has become possible to state and choose (at least generally) what is it that is attended; e.g., the content versus the composition of a photograph. Furthermore, attending to, e.g., the "sharp bump" versus the "angle" versus the "acute angle" likely refer to rather different representations related to the same visual input: moving from

¹⁵ By *conscious*, I again mean reflected by the *psyche*: it is not enough to be able to apply the principle, having abstracted the principle means being aware of being aware of it.

the vague experiential representation to the abstract geometrical domain together with the affordances it brings¹⁶. So, it could be speculated that just as simple labels restructure the visual field by highlighting some aspects of it, so do abstract ones, only with greater clarity and flexibility regarding the goals of the perceiver. In other words, it is expected that with more abstraction in the linguistic domain, comes the possibility of making use of that also in the visual domain by aiding in its "deconstruction" as needed. The specific aim of this research was to test this hypothesis.

Types of tasks where this relationship between linguistic concepts and visual perception would be expected to manifest is overlapping or embedded figures: tasks in which a small figure is "hidden" within a larger one by either many intersecting lines or when the lines are shared (see Figures 1 and 2 for examples). On the one hand, such tasks create an overburdening of the visual scene; on the other hand, they elicit automatic visual responses (some figures "pop out") that need to be overcome in order to find the target figure. It is well established that such tasks present difficulties for children (Ghent, 1956) as well as for adults in case of brain pathology or due to aging (Capitani, Sala, Lucchelli, Soave, & Spinnler, 1988; Sala, Laiacona, Trivelli, & Spinnler, 1995), although the exact reasons are still unclear.

Importantly, these tasks do not involve an obvious linguistic aspect, but according to the view presented above, we would expect that it is precisely the linguistic concepts that support overcoming the automatic response and deconstructing the scene into a more manageable one. The relationship is not expected to be a simple all-or-nothing one, though. This is due to several reasons. Firstly, because of the heterogeneity of mind discussed before, it is expected that people manifest more sophisticated thinking in some contexts, whilst simpler ones in others: having the potential does not mean it is always employed. Secondly, there are many aspects involved in solving any cognitive task and the visual tasks introduced above are no exception: while the "analytic" aspect may be important, there are also several independent perceptual aspects at play that likely differ between people. For these reasons, we would expect a correlation between the characteristics of linguistic representations and performance on the visual tasks, but not necessarily great predictive power in each individual case. With that caveat in mind, this study embarked to test this hypothesis.

¹⁶ It is important to keep in mind that the label does not reflect the internal structure of the concept so "acute angle" can also refer to the "everyday" concept, but in its true sense (as angle less than 90 degrees) it is only encodable as a "scientific" concept.

2. OVERVIEW OF THE STUDIES

2.1. AIMS AND RESEARCH QUESTIONS

The general aim of this research was to test the Vygotskian hypothesis regarding the general transformative role of developmentally different types of concepts in cognition; more specifically the role of logical/scientific concepts in visuospatial processing.

The specific research question was whether the performance in visuospatial search is related to the propensity of using scientific/logical concepts as distinguished by Vygotsky (1934/1986).

This relationship should appear using a task which, at face value, seems to have little to do with verbal processing. It would best be demonstrated in adults because the theory makes no distinction in regards to age, but confirming this in an adult sample would allow us to easily exclude general maturational factors that could be at play in the case of children. Furthermore, the established relationship should go beyond a simple correlation to provide a stronger indication of a causal relationship.

2.2. METHOD

Both empirical studies used exactly the same method, with the difference being in the sample and analysis. The dominant word meaning structure (i.e., the propensity to use either everyday or scientific/logical concepts as distinguished above) and visuospatial performance on hidden/embedded figures was assessed and correlated in a large adult sample with varying levels of formal education. The second study extended the original sample of the first one with over a hundred additional participants over the age of 70 and looked for a specific differential pattern in the aging-related cognitive decline.

2.2.1. Participants

Participants of the studies were healthy Estonian adults with varying levels of formal education. The first study included 428 people between 17 and 69 years of age (mean 37.25, standard deviation 15) and were specifically chosen so as to encompass people with different backgrounds and educational levels. With one value missing, 163 participants had primary education (9 years or less), 149 had secondary education (12 years), and 115 had higher education (15 years or more).

The second study extended the original sample with another 119 participants over 69 years of age (mean 83, standard deviation 4.1). The combined sample consisted of 547 healthy Estonian adults from 17 to 97 years of age.

2.2.2. Procedure

Dominant word meaning structure, i.e., the propensity to use either everyday or scientific/logical concepts as distinguished above, was assessed using the Word Meaning Structure Test (WMST) that is comprised of 3 complementary parts. In the first part, one needs to define 6 concepts, half of them concrete (e.g., school) and half abstract (e.g. republic). In the second part, one needs to describe the similarity of six concept pairs, some sharing a category relationship (e.g. cat-dog), while others having a complementary relationship (e.g. carrot-soup-potato) and asked to choose 2 that "go together" and explain why.

The answers (not the choices themselves) were coded as everyday concepts when the definition, similarity description, or reason for commonality was based on (a) sensory attributes (e.g. cat and dog are similar because both have four legs), (b) observations of everyday activities (e.g. school is where children go to study), (c) observations of everyday situations (e.g. carrot and potato go together because they both grow in the field), (d) description of function (e.g. typewriter and pen are both for writing), (e) sharing of parts (e.g. car and bicycle go together because both have wheels), or (f) no answer (because some items are not easily answerable without scientific concepts, e.g. the similarity between horse and rider).

The answers were coded as scientific concepts when (a) the relationship between words were defined hierarchically (e.g. horse and rider go together because they are both living creatures) or (b) the word was related to hierarchically higher-level concept (e.g. school is an educational institution). The maximum score (number of scientific concepts) in the test was 18.

Visual discrimination was assessed with two different contour picture tasks – Concrete and Abstract Contour Tracing Task (CACTT, Figure 1) and Situational Embedded Figure Task (SEFT, Figure 2). Both tasks require finding a small figure from a larger scene and were presented to the participants on paper with both the smaller and larger picture visible simultaneously.

The Abstract Contour Tracing Task (CACTT, Figure 1; adapted from Luria, 1980) is a modified version of the classic Poppelreuter's task (Poppelreuter, 1917) and requires the participant to find outline-drawings of common items among five overlapping ones. As a modification, abstract contours were added (as illustrated in Figure 1).



Figure 1. Concrete and abstract contour tracing task.

Figure 2. Situational embedded figure task.

The Situational Embedded Figure Task (SEFT, Figure 2) is, in principle, similar to the classic test by Gottschaldt (1926). Here too, one has to find small figures from a larger one, but this time, the figures are embedded in, i.e., share contours with, the larger one. In contrast to the classic test, the large figure in SEFT forms a meaningful scene (a house with garden) and, similarly to CACTT, both concrete and abstract figures need to be localized.

In the visual tasks, verbal labels were specifically avoided and participants were only asked to find *"it"*. There were no time constraints, and the participants were encouraged to try again if they gave up because we were interested in the ability not efficiency of solving the task.

All tests were administered as part of a larger neuropsychological test battery with the order of tests randomized between participants.

2.3. OVERVIEW OF THE STUDIES

2.3.1. Study I

The first study (Tammik, 2014) dealt with general issues of scientific practice in psychology, which, although not directly related to the empirical question, are especially important in a field as controversial as the study of the interplay between mind and language.

As a response to Smedslund and Ross (2014), the study analyzed the currently prevalent conceptualization of scientific research in psychology. The curious aspect of the position paper from Smedlund and Ross, which I claim applies generally, is that, despite very different questions and research traditions, the authors seemed to clearly agree on the general conceptualization of science (in psychology). The core

of this conceptualization is nicely captured by statements such as, "[psychological research] necessarily provides not specific laws and formulae but generalizations based on the statistical analysis that consider mean tendencies and statistical significance of observed differences and associations". I argued that such a view of science, even if capturing the current practices in psychology, is not justified.

The argument was structured around the distinction between methods, methodology, and epistemology: epistemology is about justifying knowledge, methodology about justifying methods, and methods are the specific procedures to attain the knowledge (Carter & Little, 2007). These three levels are of course built on each other. It was argued that the conceptualization of the researchers, exemplified by the quote above, follows what was called "Aristotelian" epistemology by Kurt Lewin (1931). A key characteristic of this view, is seeing science as establishing laws based on the regularity of concretely observable cases. From this, it follows naturally that the (Fisherian) null hypothesis testing is appropriate and the usefulness of science is limited for psychological practice dealing with unique life histories of individuals.

This view was contrasted by Lewin (1931) to the "Galileian" epistemology in which the goal is seen in creating causal theories (as opposed to establishing empirical laws). The crucial distinction is between abstractions versus generalizations. Using Lewin's (1931, p. 150) example: "The law of falling bodies, for example, does not assert that bodies very frequently fall downward. It does not assert that the event to which the formula $s = \frac{1}{2}gt^2$ applies, the "free and unimpeded fall" of a body, occurs regularly or even frequently in the actual history of the world. Whether the event described by the law occurs rarely or often has nothing to do with the law." From this epistemological stance, the (Fisherian) null hypothesis testing makes sense only in specific circumstances or when no theoretical understanding is available or needed; apart from this, its relation to science is secondary at best.

It was concluded that the authors' view stemmed from this questionable conceptualization of science from which other issues followed, but our perspective is quite different when science is conceptualized more in line with the "Galileian" spirit, as it is usually done, for that matter, in more developed sciences.

2.3.2. Study II

The main aim of Study 2 (Tammik & Toomela, 2013) was to empirically test whether the hypothesized correlation between the verbal and visual tasks exists. A secondary aim was to discover possible subgroups of different performance profiles in relation to the two visual tasks.

The tasks were presented to 428 participants aged between 17 and 69, and the expected positive correlation was confirmed (with value around 0.35). The population level analysis was complemented with one at an individual level, configural frequency analysis more specifically, to identify possible subgroups of participants based on their performance. It was found that, although CACTT was generally harder than SEFT, there was a small subgroup of people for whom the

opposite was true. It was hypothesized that the specific complexity was related to the meaningfulness of the scene to be deconstructed, but it was not possible to confirm this. Additionally, it was found that women seemed to benefit less from advanced word meaning structure compared to men — perhaps due to differences in visuo-spatial working memory capacity (Kaufman, 2007).

2.3.3. Study III

The aim of the 3rd Study (Tammik & Toomela, 2017) was to put the relationship established in Study 2 to a more rigorous test by drawing on the concept of *cognitive reserve* (Stern, 2009). Cognitive reserve is a concept proposed to account for the discrepancy between brain pathology and its cognitive manifestation, i.e., the fact that people with similar levels of biological degradation can show surprisingly different levels of cognitive impairment. There are different mechanisms hypothesized to be responsible for this phenomenon, one of these being *strategic compensation*, i.e., changing the way the situation is approached cognitively (Lemaire, 2010).

In relation to aging-related cognitive decline, an interesting pattern regarding cognitive reserve emerges — as illustrated in Figure 3. People with poor compensation (i.e., low reserve), will start manifesting cognitive changes right away in line with the accumulation of aging-related neural degradation. People with good compensation (i.e., high reserve) can maintain a level of functioning for a time, but when enough degradation has accumulated, the compensational mechanism is no longer enough and the following cognitive decline will be rapid.



Figure 3. Cognitive compensation / reserve (adapted from Stern, 2009).

The relationship between the dominant word meaning structure and visual discrimination established in Study 2 was hypothesized to be due to scientific/logical concepts supporting deconstruction of the visual scene. As such, the dominant word meaning structure should be exactly the kind of strategic factor to support compensation of aging-related neural changes and if so, we would expect the pattern of cognitive reserve (Figure 3) to manifest between the tasks under consideration as well. Study 3 was conducted to test this expectation.

The original sample from Study 2 was extended with an additional 119 participants over 69 years of age, totaling 547 healthy participants between 17 and 97. The expectation was tested using piecewise (segmented) and local polynomial (LOESS) regression models and was confirmed (Figure 4).



Figure 4. Results from Study 3. WMS groups based on the score in the Word Meaning Structure Test.

CONCLUSION

This thesis explored the interaction between linguistic representations and visuospatial reasoning. It started with a brief overview of the diverse viewpoints regarding the interplay of language and mind in psychology, with some elaboration of the one the author adheres to. This was followed by a summary of a theoretical study on current research practices and two empirical studies exploring the interaction between the dominant word meaning structure (i.e., the ability and propensity to operate with linguistic representation on the abstract, as opposed to the concrete level) and the ability to find figures embedded within a larger visual scene (see Figures 1 and 2, for examples). The theoretical justification for this, in short, was that despite not having an obvious linguistic aspect, solving these tasks should benefit from an analytical "deconstruction" of the visual scene that presumably requires operating with developmentally advanced linguistic concepts. As there is, arguably, no obvious connection between these tasks, establishing such a relationship provides some support for the posited theoretical position predicting it.

The expected relationship was empirically confirmed on a large sample of over 500 participants of varying ages and educational backgrounds: not only by establishing a simple correlation, but also by confirming a specific interaction pattern in relation to aging that was expected based on the theory (compare Figures 3 and 4). Although correlation provides relatively weak evidence in itself, the existence of a specific pattern related to *active* involvement is more compelling, especially since the test was not about speed but the *ability* to solve the task. These results thus provide some credence to the Vygotskian position and fit together with other studies demonstrating the relationship between (meta)linguistic and embedded figures tasks (e.g., Bialystok, 1992; Lefever & Ehri, 1976), which speaks against the strong distinction between verbal and visuospatial reasoning often held in psychology (Paivio, 2014).

To see what the results mean for the question of "language and mind" in general, it is instructive to consider how each of the previously introduced five perspectives regarding the question could view them. The 5^{th} one — that language fundamentally transforms thinking — championed here, sees it as a nice (albeit indirect) demonstration of how visuospatial perception has been transformed through linguistically mediated analysis of the scene. People without the propensity of using logical concepts in the linguistic domain struggle to find figures embedded in the larger scene (not being slower at it, but being unable to) because they lack the (linguistic) means to make the scene more manageable by analytically breaking it apart.

Proponents of the 4th position — that linguistic representation constantly modulate ongoing perceptual processing — probably have no fundamental issue with the previous proposition, though they might have their reservations regarding some categories/concepts used and might prefer a description centered around attentional control. The linguistic concepts help to increase the salience of certain aspects of the stimulus, thus lowering the effect of distracting/overwhelming ones. I suspect some

difficulty stating what exactly is it about abstract concepts, as opposed to concrete ones, that especially facilitate this in this context, but overall, the claim would probably be similar: what one needs to emphasize in this context is rather abstract, so one needs (experience with) abstract concepts to do so. The proponents of the 3rd view (that language provides the mental "tools") and the 2nd (that language structures the environment which we learn to adapt to) might argue similarly. As mentioned before, the viewpoints mostly do not contradict each other.

That said, I think proponents of the 4th position would be more likely to experiment with verbal interference to affect the performance, and proponents of the 2nd and 3rd one to seek out linguistically/culturally distinct subgroups (including children) for contrast. There is no contradiction here, but there is a striking difference in focus: *structural type* of concepts, versus demonstrably direct *participation* of linguistic concepts versus *content* of concepts/experience. Importantly though, it seems to me that the theoretical position adopted here can more readily incorporate the other ones than *vice versa*. That is to say, I think the 2nd, 3rd, and 4th position would struggle explicating the effects related to abstract versus concrete concepts, while the 5th position does not have these difficulties with cross-cultural, developmental, nor "online" effects.

As for position 1 — language does not play any fundamental role in (nonlinguistic) cognition — the proponents would probably argue that we have not demonstrated that nonlinguistic thinking has been shaped by language (only that language might be involved in some way), and as such the results are not particularly profound. As discussed before in the "Comparison to other views" section, from current perspective, their expectation of *language-independent thinking* and *thinking-independent language* "modules" is unjustified. As such, there really is little common ground: one finds the fact that something cannot be achieved cognitively without the participation of language mostly irrelevant for the "language and mind" debate, the other finds the fundamental assumptions of first unfounded to begin with.

Delving into the latter more specifically, one of the issues analyzed as part of the theoretical study of the thesis (Tammik, 2014) — mixing the apparent ("phenotypical") with the inherent ("genotypical") — is possibly behind this clash of assumptions. The distinction between our linguistic and nonlinguistic processing is so apparent in our personal experience — as well as statistically dissociable in cognitive test batteries to an extent — that is tempting to give these phenomena existence and explanatory power in their own right. What follows is correlating and contrasting situations where language appears to be involved versus not, and trying to establish regularities between these. Doing this we have completely lost sight that it was the nature of these phenomena in their interaction that we set out to unravel in the first place: not how one influences the other but what they are, i.e., what is language (psychologically) and how does it relate to thinking before it. In other words, instead of looking for substantive theory about the nature of the phenomena, we are looking for statistical regularities between the apparent manifestations and using these to explain them. We are thus confusing the explanation (explanans) with

what needs to be explained (explanandum). However, putting in some definitions, it might turn out that the question of what influences what simply does not make much sense in this case. To use an old analogy (e.g., Koffka, 1935, p. 57), analyzing how hydrogen influences oxygen is not an especially good approach for understanding water; it is the structural composition and resulting emergent properties (together with the properties of the elements that make this composition possible) that one needs to analyze.

Another question, that proponents of the 1st position seem especially likely to raise, relates to confounds. Confounds themselves differ by the amount of theoretical investment needed, however. On the one hand, we have constructs like "working memory", which are very theory-laden. On the other hand, we have less controversial statistical relationships, such as better educated people having — on average — better health. I have little to say here about the first kind: constructs such as "working memory" require a thorough theoretical analysis in their own right, as well as in relation to structure of word meanings, to contribute anything to the discussion and this is outside the scope of this thesis. As for statistical confounds related to experience with abstract concepts, this is a real issue: for example, experience with abstract concepts is often acquired through formal education that is in turn, related to predictably different life experiences and better health. More specifically, it could be that experience gained from formal education drives both the propensity to think in abstract concepts, as well as their performance in visual tasks. Likewise, it could be that the "cognitive reserve" observed in Study III is not due to abstract concepts, but something else they are correlated with. Unfortunately, dealing with many of these issues is usually not feasible, if not impossible.¹⁷ Some, however, could be addressed to an extent in subsequent studies, for example, by trying to take into account the relevant life experience related to the specific task domains and recording objective health measures related to aging. To an extent, I suspect, this issue will always remain, however.

All in all, what should we conclude from this: what do the results say about the question of "language and mind" in general and Vygotskian theory, as elaborated by Toomela, in particular? First, as already mentioned, it adds to the growing body of results demonstrating interactions between visual and linguistic processing, thus challenging the positions that draw strong distinction between these and/or claim secondary or limited role for language in cognition. As for the different views regarding the role language plays specifically, the results offer limited evidence for preferring one over the other. Although, as said, there is no inherent conflict between the views and thus no reason to support one at the expense of the other(s). The current theoretical framework drawn upon, however, seems significantly more

¹⁷ For example, having access to certain concepts necessarily implies choices unavailable otherwise and restricting these would often be unethical. Totally restricting any (overt) behavior based on those concepts would not create a situation equal to not having them in the first place, however.

comprehensive and thus more suitable for integrating others — and beyond — rather than *vice versa*.

By "beyond". I mean that the posited theoretical framework allows for some reconceptualization and unification of - as well as cross-pollination with previous research from fields outside the "language and mind" tradition. The most obvious candidates for this would be theories that were developed based on empirical studies employing similar cognitive tasks to the ones used here. For example, the theory of field dependence-independence (Witkin, Moore, Goodenough, & Cox, 1977) and its developments that used to be quite popular in educational psychology. This theoretical tradition resulted in a large body of empirical findings using (among other tasks) the embedded figures test similar to the ones used here.¹⁸ Similarly, verbal tasks akin to those in this study are used in intelligence and neuropsychological test batteries (e.g., the Similarities subtest in Wechsler's intelligence scales). However, these research traditions, in my opinion, usually lack substantial theoretical conceptualization of what it really is that is being assessed. Instead they essentially just label some empirical phenomena exemplifying the "generalizations based on the statistical analysis" issue mentioned above and explored in Study I (Tammik, 2014).¹⁹ The psycholinguistic theory championed here, could provide a general framework for (re)conceptualizing these effects and connecting them to others. So, instead of "latent variables" like cognitive styles or dimensions of intelligence, whose main justification relies in dubious statistics (Borsboom, Mellenbergh, & van Heerden, 2003), we can analyze these phenomena based on a *biologically feasible* theory of representations together with their developmental and cultural origin.

From "language and mind" research, I see most potential for fruitful cross-pollination with the (neuro)cognitive tradition (e.g., Lupyan et al.). This tradition is brilliant in modeling and experimentally unraveling the mechanisms of ongoing cognitive processes, but could be further extended into developmental and cultural domains. This in turn would benefit from a high-level coordinating framework that the cultural-historical approach as further developed by Toomela could provide. Likewise, the psycholinguistic theory championed here could benefit from better integration with modern neurocognitive work to explicate the specific cognitive and neural process involved.

All this of course, is quite speculative and warrants further study in several directions. First, the discussed reconceptualization and unification of previous work requires a significant amount of theoretical specification as well as empirical work. Second, here we only established the general association and further work could focus on the

¹⁸ Witkin himself also noted the connection to Vygotsky's work early on (Witkin, 1950, p. 13).

¹⁹ It is clear if you try to use these theories to actually explain something. For example: "Why am I so bad at finding hidden figures?". The answer would essentially be that I have low visuospatial intelligence or have a field-dependent cognitive style. Ok, and how do we know this is the reason? Well, because I am bad at finding hidden figures (and people cluster together on the group level based on what they are good or bad at). For a serious treatment of the problems with these kinds of theories, see Borsboom, Mellenbergh, & van Heerden (2003).

details. For example, by explicitly looking at the strategies used in visual tasks (e.g., Pennings, 1988), the specifics of the linguistic categorization performance (e.g., Giovannetti, et al., 2001), and by studying correlations with abstract knowledge in particular areas (such as geometry) in otherwise similarly educated people to gauge the specificity of the representations involved20. Third, microgenetic studies and constructive experiments21 would allow to more confidently establish the causal nature of the relationship and surface the intricacies involved. Lastly, there is (theoretically) nothing special about visuospatial perception in relation to concept development and it was only selected in this study due to the distinction often drawn in relation to verbal reasoning. Further studies should explore this in other senses, such as auditory or tactile perception, to confirm the posited generality of the transformative effect as well as to establish the domain-specific aspects of it.

²⁰ This would serve a different purpose compared to interference or priming studies, because it embarks from the assumption that the abstract representations have transformed the lower-level ones, which is likely to take time and does not necessarily recruit the high-level ones online once mature (although it definitely should during an intermediary stage in development). For example, a medical doctor likely looks at people slightly differently compared to lay people without constantly activating all the medical knowledge potentially relevant.

²¹ Microgenetic studies, refers to detailed studies of a process unfolding, whilst constructive experiments refers to artificially recreating a process based on a theory; these often (used to) go hand in hand (Wagoner, 2009).

REFERENCES

Alarcón-Rubio, D., Sánchez-Medina, J. A., & Winsler, A. (2013). Private speech in illiterate adults: Cognitive functions, task difficulty, and literacy. (A. Winsler, C. Fernyhough, & I. Montero, Eds.) *Journal of Adult Development, 20*, 100–111.

Alderson-Day, B., & Fernyhough, C. (2015). Inner speech: development, cognitive functions, phenomenology, and neurobiology. *Psychological Bulletin*, 141, 931–965.

Altmann, G. T., & Kamide, Y. (2007). The real-time mediation of visual attention by language and world knowledge: Linking anticipatory (and other) eye movements to linguistic processing. *Journal of memory and language*, *57*, 502–518.

Berk, L. E. (2014). Children's Private Speech: An Overview of Theory and the Status of Research. In R. M. Diaz, & L. E. Berk (Eds.), *Private speech: From social interaction to self-regulation* (pp. 27-64). New York, NY: Psychology Press.

Bialystok, E. (1992). Attentional control in children's metalinguistic performance and measures of field independence. *Developmental Psychology*, 28, 654–664.

Biederman, I., & Shiffrar, M. M. (1987). Sexing day-old chicks: A case study and expert systems analysis of a difficult perceptual-learning task. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Learning, memory, and cognition, 13*, 640–645.

Bloom, P., & Keil, F. C. (2001). Thinking through language. *Mind & Language*, 16(4), 351–-367.

Boroditsky, L. (2001). Does Language Shape Thought?: Mandarin and English Speakers' Conceptions of Time. *Cognitive Psychology*, 43, 1–22.

Borsboom, D., Mellenbergh, G. J., & van Heerden, J. (2003). The Theoretical Status of Latent Variables. *Psychological Review*, *110*, 203–219.

Capitani, E., Sala, S. D., Lucchelli, F., Soave, P., & Spinnler, H. (1988). Perceptual attention in aging and dementia measured by Gottschaldt's Hidden Figure Test. *Journal of Gerontology*(43), 157–163.

Carter, S. M., & Little, M. (2007). Justifying Knowledge, Justifying Method, Taking Action: Epistemologies, Methodologies, and Methods in Qualitative Research. *Qualitative Health Research*, *17*, 1316–1328.

Chabal, S., & Marian, V. (2015). Speakers of different languages process the visual world differently. *Journal of experimental psychology. General*, 144, 539–550.

Cheng, P. W., & Holyoak, K. J. (1985). Pragmatic reasoning schemas. *Cognitive Psychology*, 17, 391–416.

Clark, A. (1998). Magic Words: How Language Augments Human Computation. In P. Carruthers, & J. Boucher (Eds.), *Language and Thought: Interdisciplinary Themes* (pp. 162–183). Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Collins, J. A., & Olson, I. R. (2014). Knowledge is power: how conceptual knowledge transforms visual cognition. *Psychonomic bulletin & review, 21*, 843–860.

Costa, A., Foucart, A., Arnon, I., Aparici, M., & Apesteguia, J. (2014). "Piensa" twice: On the foreign language effect in decision making. *Cognition*, 130, 236–254.
Cummins, D. D. (1995). Naive theories and causal deduction. *Memory & Cognition, 23*, 646–658.

Cummins, D. D., Lubart, T., Alksnis, O., & Rist, R. (1991). Conditional reasoning and causation. *Memory & Cognition*, 19, 274–282.

De Neys, W., & Franssens, S. (2009). Belief inhibition during thinking: Not always winning but at least taking part. *Cognition*, *113*, 45–61.

de Villiers, J. G. (2014). The role of language in theory of mind development. *Topics in Language Disorders*, *34*, 313–328.

Dennett, D. C. (1996). Kinds of minds. New York: Basic Books.

Devitt, M., & Sterelny, K. (1987). Language and reality: An introduction to the philosophy of language. Oxford: Blackwell.

Dias, M., Roazzi, A., & Harris, P. L. (2005). Reasoning from Unfamiliar Premises: A Study with Unschooled Adults. *Psychological Science*, *16*, 550–554.

Evans, N., & Levinson, S. C. (2009). The myth of language universals: Language diversity and its importance for cognitive science. *Behavioral and brain sciences*, *32*, 429–492.

Fausey, C. M., Long, B. L., Inamori, A., & Boroditsky, L. (2010). Constructing agency: the role of language. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *1*.

Fernyhough, C., & Fradley, E. (2005). Private speech on an executive task: Relations with task difficulty and task performance. *Cognitive Development*(20), 103–120.

Frank, M. C., Everett, D. L., Fedorenko, E., & Gibson, E. (2008). Number as a cognitive technology: evidence from Pirahã language and cognition. *Cognition*, *108*, 819–824.

Frank, M. C., Fedorenko, E., Lai, P., Saxe, R., & Gibson, E. (2012). Verbal Interference Suppresses Exact Numerical Representation. *Cognitive Psychology*, *64*(1-2), 74–92.

Gauthier, I., James, T. W., Curby, K. M., & Tarr, M. J. (2003). The influence of conceptual knowledge on visual discrimination. *Cognitive Neuropsychology*, 20, 507–523.

Gentner, D. (2003). Why we're so smart. In D. Gentner, & S. Goldin-Meadow (Eds.), *Language in Mind: Advances in the Study of Language and Thought* (pp. 195–235). Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.

Gentner, D. (2016). Language as cognitive tool kit: How language supports relational thought. *American Psychologist*, *71*, 650–657.

Gentner, D., & Goldin-Meadow, S. (2003). Whither Whorf. In D. Gentner, & S. Goldin-Meadow (Eds.), *Language in Mind: Advances in the Study of Language and Thought* (pp. 3–14). Cambridge, MA: The MIT Press.

Gentner, D., Özyürek, A., Gürcanli, Ö., & Goldin-Meadow, S. (2013). Spatial language facilitates spatial cognition: Evidence from children who lack language input. *Cognition*, *127*, 318–330.

Ghent, L. (1956). Perception of overlapping and embedded figures by children of different ages. *The American journal of psychology*(69), 575–587.

Gigerenzer, G. (1998). Surrogates for theories. Theory & Psychology, 8, 195-204.

Gigerenzer, G. (2009). Surrogates for theory. *Association for Psychological Science Observer*, 22, 21–23.

Gilbert, A. L., Regier, T., Kay, P., & Ivry, R. B. (2006). Whorf hypothesis is supported in the right visual field but not the left. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *103*, 489–494.

Giovannetti, T., Lamar, M., Cloud, B. S., Swenson, R., Fein, D., Kaplan, E., & Libon, D. J. (2001). Different underlying mechanisms for deficits in concept formation in dementia. *Archives of Clinical Neuropsychology*, *16*, 547–560.

Gleitman, L., & Papafragou, A. (2005). Language and thought. In K. Holyoak, & B. Morrison (Eds.), *Cambridge handbook of thinking and reasoning* (pp. 633–661). Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Gleitman, L., & Papafragou, A. (2013). Relations Between Language and Thought. In D. Reisberg (Ed.), *The Oxford Handbook of Cognitive Psychology* (pp. 504–523). New York: Oxford University Press.

Goldstone, R. L., Landy, D. H., & Son, J. Y. (2010). The education of perception. *Topics in Cognitive Science*(2), 265–284.

Goldstone, R. L., Landy, D., & Brunel, L. C. (2011). Improving perception to make distant connections closer. *Frontiers in psychology*, *2*, 385.

Gordon, P. (2004). Numerical cognition without words: evidence from Amazonia. *Science*, *306*, 496–499.

Gottschaldt, K. (1926). Über den Einfluss der Erfahrung auf die Wahrnehmung von Figuren. *Psychologische Forschung*, *8*, 261–317.

Haun, D. B., Rapold, C. J., Janzen, G., & Levinson, S. C. (2011). Plasticity of human spatial cognition: Spatial language and cognition covary across cultures. *Cognition*, 119(1), 70–80.

Hawkins, J., Pea, R. D., Glick, J., & Scribner, S. (1984). "Merds That Laugh Don't Like Mushrooms": Evidence for Deductive Reasoning by Preschoolers. *Developmental Psychology*, 20, 584–594.

Homer, B. D., & Nelson, K. (2005). Seeing objects as symbols and symbols as objects: Language and the development of dual representation. In B. D. Homer, & C. S. Tamis-LeMonda (Eds.), *The Development of Social Cognition and Communication* (pp. 29–52). Mahwah, NJ, US: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates Publishers.

Huettig, F., Rommers, J., & Meyer, A. S. (2011). Using the visual world paradigm to study language processing: A review and critical evaluation. *Acta psychologica*, *137*, 151–171.

Kaufman, S. B. (2007). Sex differences in mental rotation and spatial visualization ability: Can they be accounted for by differences in working memory capacity? *Intelligence*, *35*, 211–223.

Keysar, B., Hayakawa, S. L., & An, S. G. (2012). The foreign-language effect: Thinking in a foreign tongue reduces decision biases. *Psychological science*, *23*, 661–668.

Koffka, K. (1935). Principles of Gestalt psychology. London: Routledge & Kegan Paul.

Lefever, M. M., & Ehri, L. C. (1976). The relationship between field independence and sentence disambiguation ability. *Journal of Psycholinguistic Research*, *5*, 99–106.

Lemaire, P. (2010). Cognitive strategy variations during aging. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 19, 363–369.

Levinson, S. C. (2003). Language and Mind: Let's Get the Issues Straight! In D. Genter, & S. Goldin-Meadow (Eds.), *Language in Mind: Advances in the Study of Language and Thought* (pp. 25–46). Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.

Lewin, K. (1931). The Conflict Between Aristotelian and Galileian Modes of Thought in Contemporary Psychology. *Journal of General Psychology*(5), 141–177.

Lidstone, J. S., Meins, E., & Fernyhough, C. (2010). The roles of private speech and inner speech in planning during middle childhood: Evidence from a dual task paradigm. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*(107), 438–451.

Lin, E. L., & Murphy, G. L. (2001). Thematic relations in adults' concepts. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: General, 130*, 3–28.

Logan, G. D. (1985). Skill and automaticity: Relations, implications, and future directions. *Canadian Journal of Psychology*, *39*, 367–386.

Lucariello, J., Kyratzis, A., & Nelson, K. (1992). Taxonomic Knowledge: What Kind and When? *Child Development*, 63, 978–998.

Lucy, J. A. (2010). Language structure, lexical meaning, and cognition: Whorf and Vygotsky revisited. In B. C. Malt, & P. Wolff (Eds.), *Words and the Mind: How Words Capture Human Experience* (pp. 268–288). Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Lucy, J. A., & Gaskins, S. (2001). Grammatical categories and the development of classification preferences: A comparative approach. In S. Levinson, & M. Bowerman (Eds.), *Language Acquisition and Conceptual Development* (pp. 257–283). Cambridge University Press.

Lupyan, G. (2008). The conceptual grouping effect: Categories matter (and named categories matter more). *Cognition*, *108*, 566–577.

Lupyan, G. (2012). Linguistically modulated perception and cognition: the label-feedback hypothesis. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *3*(54), 1–13.

Lupyan, G. (2016). The centrality of language in human cognition. *Language Learning*, 66(3), 516–553.

Lupyan, G., & Clark, A. (2015). Words and the World: Predictive Coding and the Language-Perception-Cognition Interface. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, *24*, 279–284.

Lupyan, G., & Spivey, M. J. (2008). Perceptual processing is facilitated by ascribing meaning to novel stimuli. *Current Biology*, *18*, 410–412.

Lupyan, G., & Swingley, D. (2012). Self-directed speech affects visual search performance. *The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology*, 1068–1085.

Lupyan, G., & Thompson-Schill, S. L. (2012). The evocative power of words: Activation of concepts by verbal and nonverbal means. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: General, 141*, 170–186.

Lupyan, G., & Ward, E. J. (2013). Language can boost otherwise unseen objects into visual awareness. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *110*, 14196–14201.

Lupyan, G., Rakison, D. H., & McClelland, J. L. (2007). Language is not just for talking: Redundant labels facilitate learning of novel categories. *Psychological science*, *18*(12), 1077–1083.

Luria, A. R. (1959). The Directive Function of Speech in Development and Dissolution. Part I: Development of the Directive Function of Speech in Early Childhood. *WORD*, *15*, 341–352.

Luria, A. R. (1976). *Cognitive Deveoplment: It's Cultural and Social Foundations*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.

Luria, A. R. (1980). *Higher cortical functions in man* (2nd Edition tr.). New York, NY: Basic Books.

Luria, A. R., & Yudovich, F. I. (1971). Speech and the development of mental processes in the child: an experimental investigation. Harmondsworth: Penguin Books.

McCormack, C., Wiggins, M. W., Loveday, T., & Festa, M. (2014). Expert and competent non-expert visual cues during simulated diagnosis in intensive care. *Frontiers in psychology*, *5*, 949.

McKinney, S.M., Sieniek, M., Godbole, V. *et al.* (2020). International evaluation of an AI system for breast cancer screening. *Nature*, 577, 89–94.

Montero, I. &. (2006). Vygotsky was right. An experimental approach to the relationship between private speech and task performance. *Estudios de Psicología*, 27, 175–189.

Müller, U., Jacques, S., Brocki, K., & Zelazo, P. D. (2009). The executive functions of language in preschool children. In A. Winsler, C. Fernyhough, & I. Montero (Eds.), *Private Speech, Executive Functioning, and the Development of Verbal Self-Regulation* (pp. 53–68). Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Nelson, K. (1977). The syntagmatic-paradigmatic shift revisited: A review of research and theory. *Psychological Bulletin*, 84, 93–116.

Nelson, K. (2005). Cognitive functions of language in early childhood. In B. D. Homer, & C. S. Tamis-LeMonda (Eds.), *The Development of Social Cognition and Communication* (pp. 7–28). Mahwah, NJ, US: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates Publishers.

Nodine, C. F., Kundel, H. L., Mello-Thoms, C., Weinstein, S. P., Orel, S. G., Sullivan, D. C., & Conant, E. F. (1999). How experience and training influence mammography expertise. *Academic radiology*, *6*, 575–585.

Ogilvie, R., & Carruthers, P. (2016). Opening Up Vision: The Case Against Encapsulation. *Review of Philosophy and Psychology*, 7, 721–742.

Paivio, A. (2014). Intelligence, dual coding theory, and the brain. Intelligence, 47, 141–158.

Pennings, A. (1988). The development of strategies in embedded figures tasks. *International Journal of Psychology*, 23, 65–78.

Poppelreuter, W. (1917). Die psychischen Schädigungen durch Kopfschuss im Kriege 1914– 1916. Leipzig: Voss. Roberson, D., Davidoff, J. B., Davies, I. R., & Shapiro, L. R. (2005). Color categories: Evidence for the cultural relativity hypothesis. *Cognitive Psychology*, *50*(4), 378–411.

Sala, S. D., Laiacona, M., Trivelli, C., & Spinnler, H. (1995). Poppelreuter-Ghent's overlapping figures test: its sensitivity to age, and its clinical use. *Archives of Clinical Neuropsychology*(10), 511–534.

Scheuner, N., Bonthoux, F., Cannard, C., & Blaye, A. (2004). The role of associative strength and conceptual relations in matching tasks in 4- and 6-year-old children. *International Journal of Psychology*, *39*, 290–304.

Sell, M. A. (1992). The development of children's knowledge structures: events, slots, and taxonomies. *Journal of Child Language*, *19*, 659–676.

Slobin, D. (1996). From "thought and language" to "thinking for speaking". In J. J. Gumperz, Levinson, & S. C. (Eds.), *Rethinking Linguistic Relativity* (pp. 70–96). Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Smedslund, J., & Ross, L. (2014). Research-Based Knowledge in Psychology: What, if anything, is its Incremental Value to the Practitioner? *Integrative Psychological & Behavioral Science*(48).

Spaepen, E., Coppola, M., Spelke, E. S., Carey, S. E., & Goldin-Meadow, S. (2011). Number without a language model. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 108(8), 3163–3168.

Spelke, E. S. (2003). What makes us smart? Core knowledge and natural language. In D. Gentner, & S. Goldin-Meadow (Eds.), *Language in Mind: Advances in the Study of Language and Thought* (pp. 277–311). Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.

Spelke, E., Lee, S. A., & Izard, V. (2010). Beyond Core Knowledge: Natural Geometry. *Cognitive Science*, *34*, 863–884.

Stern, Y. (2009). Cognitive reserve. Neuropsychologia(47), 2015–2028.

Tammik, V. (2014). Appraisal of Research Depends Upon its Conceptualization. *Integrative Psychological and Behavioral Science, 48*, 384–392.

Tammik, V., & Toomela, A. (2013). Relationships between visual figure discrimination, verbal abilities, and gender. *Perception*, 42, 971–984.

Tammik, V., & Toomela, A. (2017). Dominant structure of word meanings moderates ageingrelated decline in visual figure discrimination. *Journal of Cognitive Psychology*, 29, 279–288.

Toomela, A. (1996a). How culture transforms mind: A process of internalization. *Culture & Psychology*, *2*, 285–305.

Toomela, A. (1996b). What characterizes language that can be internalized: A reply to Tomasello. *Culture & Psychology*(2), 319–322.

Toomela, A. (2003). Development of symbol meaning and the emergence of the semiotically mediated mind. Cultural guidance in the development of the human mind. In A. Toomela (Ed.), *Cultural guidance in the development of the human mind* (pp. 163–209). Westport, CT: Ablex Publishing.

Toomela, A. (2015). Vygotsky's theory on the Procrustes' bed of linear thinking: Looking for structural–systemic Theseus to save the idea of 'social formation of mind'. *Culture & Psychology, 21*, 318–339.

Toomela, A. (2016). Kultuur, kõne ja Minu Ise. Tallinn: Eesti Keele Sihtasutus.

Toomela, A. (2017). Minu Ise areng: inimlapsest Inimeseks. Tartu: Väike Vanker.

Vogt, S., & Magnussen, S. (2007). Expertise in Pictorial Perception: Eye-Movement Patterns and Visual Memory in Artists and Laymen. *Perception*, *36*, 91–100.

Vygotsky, L. S. (1934/1986). *Thought and Language (Revised Edition)*. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.

Vygotsky, L. S., & Luria, A. R. (1994). Tool and Symbol in Child Development. In R. van der Veer, & J. Valsiner (Eds.), *The Vygotsky Reader* (pp. 99–174). Oxford: Blackwell.

Wagoner, B. (2009). The Experimental Methodology of Constructive Microgenesis. In J. Valsiner, P. Molenaar, M. Lyra, & N. Chaudhary (Eds.), *Dynamic Process Methodology in the Social and Developmental Sciences* (pp. 99–121). New York, NY: Springer.

Winsler, A. (2009). Still Talking to Ourselves after All These Years: A Review of Current Research on Private Speech. In A. Winsler, C. Fernyhough, & I. Montero (Eds.), *Private Speech, Executive Functioning, and the Development of Verbal Self-Regulation* (pp. 3–41). Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Winsler, A., & Naglieri, J. (2003). Overt and covert verbal problem-solving strategies: Developmental trends in use, awareness, and relations with task performance in children aged 5 to 17. *Child development*, *74*, 659–678.

Witkin, H. A. (1950). Individual differences in ease of perception of embedded figures. *Journal of Personality*, *19*, 1–15.

Witkin, H. A., Moore, C. A., Goodenough, D. R., & Cox, P. W. (1977). Fielddependent and fieldindependent cognitive styles and their educational implications. *Review of Educational Research*, *47*, 1–64.

Wynn, K. (1990). Children's understanding of counting. Cognition, 36, 155–193.

Wynn, K. (1992). Children's acquisition of the number words and the counting system. *Cognitive psychology*, *24*, 220–251.

Zwitserlood, P., Bölte, J., Hofmann, R., Meier, C. C., & Dobel, C. (2018). Seeing for speaking: Semantic and lexical information provided by briefly presented, naturalistic action scenes. , 13(4), e0194762. *PloS one, 13*(4), e0194762.

PUBLICATIONS

Ι

Tammik, V. (2014). Appraisal of Research Depends Upon its Conceptualization. *Integrative Psychological and Behavioral Science, 48*(4), 384–392.

Integr Psych Behav (2014) 48:384–392 DOI 10.1007/s12124-014-9282-2

REGULAR ARTICLE

Appraisal of Research Depends Upon its Conceptualization

Valdar Tammik

Published online: 9 September 2014 © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2014

Abstract Smedslund and Ross (2014) have offered us an interesting opinion article concerning the usefulness of empirical research for psychological practice. Appraisal of research is obviously contingent upon the way it is conceptualized and although the authors are involved with rather different kinds of practical problems they nevertheless conceptualize research in exactly the same way. This entails a possible mismatch between questions asked and methods used to answer them. I will try to add to the discussion by examining more closely how the authors conceptualize research and discuss the problems of mismatch between questions, methodology, and epistemology. I claim that the authors' view of research misses some important aspects of scientific reasoning and follows an unjustified epistemological position. Part of the arising controversy is a rather natural consequence of this but could be overcome by reconsidering the aims of science and getting epistemology, methodology and questions in line. Although I focus on the specific article and the authors' positions, I hold that the issues discussed are common and general.

 $\label{eq:Keywords} \begin{array}{l} \mbox{Science} \cdot \mbox{Epistemology} \cdot \mbox{Methodology} \cdot \mbox{Research} \ vs \ \mbox{Practice} \cdot \ \mbox{Aristotelian} \ vs \ \mbox{Galileian} \end{array}$

Smedslund and Ross (2014) have offered us an interesting opinion article concerning an important and reoccurring question about the usefulness of empirical research for psychological practice. The appraisal of research is obviously contingent upon the way it is conceptualized and conducted and the nature of the problems it is used to address. I will therefore try to add to the discussion by examining more closely how the authors conceptualize research, how it corresponds to the practical problems they face, and whether there are alternative ways that would perhaps receive a different appraisal. I come to the conclusion that the authors' view of research misses some important aspects of scientific reasoning and part of the arising controversy is a rather natural consequence of this. Fortunately it can also be overcome by turning attention to these

V. Tammik (🖂)

Institute of Psychology, Tallinn University, Narva mnt 25, 10120 Tallinn, Estonia e-mail: valdar.tammik@tlu.ee

issues and a shift in the underlying epistemology and conceptualization of science. Although I focus on the specific article and the authors' positions, I hold that the problems discussed are common and general.

Let me begin by drawing the reader's attention to a peculiar aspect of the opinion article. The practical problems faced by the two authors are quite different: clinical practice with individuals in the case of JS, research on biases in inference, judgment, and decision-making, and its application to public policy and real-world conflict resolution in the case of LR. Interestingly, they nevertheless conceptualize research in exactly the same way – establishing average relationships between attributes and conditions on the level of groups. This is clear from the examples given as well as from statements like "[psychological research] necessarily provides not specific laws and formulae but generalizations based on the statistical analysis that consider mean tendencies and statistical significance of observed differences and associations" (emphasis mine).

This approach to research can be generally summarized as a recipe: "To conduct a study, think of a hypothesis; assume the truth of the hypothesis and derive from it a prediction about how behavior on some cognitive task will differ if the task is presented in this way or that way; collect the relevant data and run a statistical significance test to verify that the observed difference between the two experimental conditions is real. If the observed difference is statistically significant, publish; if not, run another experiment." (Ohlsson, 2010, pp. 28–29). Or more bluntly: "(1) set up a statistical null hypothesis, but do not specify your own hypothesis nor any alternative hypothesis, (2) use the 5 % significance level for rejecting the null and accepting your hypothesis, and (3) always perform this procedure" (Gigerenzer, 2004).

This is a very common way to conceptualize and carry out research in psychology and it is firmly maintained by the research and higher educational community (Gigerenzer, 1993; 2004; Ohlsson, 2010). The problem, however, is that this approach is obviously unjustified, absent in developed sciences, and in general rather unscientific—position which has been well articulated again and again (e.g., Gigerenzer, 1993; 2004; Lewin, 1931; Meehl, 1978; 1997; Ohlsson, 2010; Strong 1991; see also Toomela, 2010a, 2010b). The crucial reminder from Smedslund and Ross that it is impossible to offer formulae or algorithms that can be used mindlessly for dealing with practical problems applies as strongly to research problems as well. Science or research is not about following a recipe but a special way of thinking and answering questionsi.e., creating (a special type of) knowledge.¹ Research therefore starts with a question (or a problem) and the approach to answering a question has to be suited to that question. It is a natural consequence of the recipe book conceptualization of research that research questions are tailored for the (statistical) methods not the other way around (as it should be)—a far too common sight in psychology (Gigerenzer, 1993; Ohlsson, 2010; Toomela, 2010b).

In the context of the article of Smedslund and Ross (2014), it is not obvious that the same approach to research should be applicable to problems as diverse as the ones that the authors are involved with. It at least calls for an explicit analysis because the usefulness of a methodological approach can only be discussed in relation to the (type

 $[\]frac{1}{1}$ Although the exact criteria for science (and scientific knowledge) are controversial, the claim itself – that it is a special way of creating knowledge – is not.

of) questions it is used to address—it is not justified to expect an approach suited for one type of questions to be automatically applicable for every other. In other words, one should design research in accordance with the questions one aims to answer. If Ross is involved with recommending an intervention to address a social issue, then he needs to know which of the possible options work the best; with best meaning the one that alleviates the problem in a group to the largest extent (according to some criteria) or at least be sure that the intervention he recommends actually works better than doing nothing. That means that in general the (Fisherian) null hypothesis testing approach makes sense. If Smedslund is involved with solving in some sense unique problems of individuals then findings from this kind of research seem to be of a more limited value exactly as he claims (see also Smedslund, 2009); nor should they be expected to be of much use for theory building-it is a clear characteristic of Fisherian approach that it should be used when one does not know much about the problem at hand (Gigerenzer, 2004). This approach is meant exactly for the kind of complex "on average" practical problems that Ross describes but not for the kind of problems that Smedslund deals with. There thus seems to be a mismatch between questions and methodology resulting from equating one methodological approach with research as such.

To overcome and/or avoid this mismatch it is of utmost importance to first make the questions explicit and analyze what kind of questions one is dealing with so it would be possible to decide upon the appropriate approach(es) to answering them. A question about the magnitude or usefulness of a specific intervention in a specific context is different from a question whether a posited theory is "true" which is again different from a question of how to explain an interesting or unexpected observation; question about prediction is different from question about explanation and explanations themselves are of different kind (e.g., reasons are different from causes). These are all different from metatheoretical questions about mind (and the how to study it) and questions about questions (e.g., which questions are worth asking/answering). And so on. This is not the place to dissect this complex issue but what matters is that all of these different questions also require different approaches to tackle them-whereas the typical social science approach to research might be appropriate for some practical purposes it is usually not appropriate for many other types of questions and theory building (Gigerenzer, 1993; 2004; Meehl, 1978; 1997; Ohlsson, 2010; Toomela, 2010b; see also Toomela, 2007).² Fortunately it is not the case that psychological

² There are also other fundamental reasons for making questions explicit. First, without doing so it is not possible in principle to know whether a question got answered. If I do not know what I want to know, how do I know that I attained the knowledge? The only answer seems to be that I have to rely on some kind of feeling. I think that this is a very bad criterion of knowledge in any case but it is definitely not acceptable if the endeavor concerns someone else beside the individual researcher engaging in it and science obviously does! The space limitations do not allow me to go further into the issue but it is not as trivial as it might seem to some because there are researchers (usually following some of the qualitative approaches) who actively argue against having research questions and actually do endorse relying on feelings in scientific practice. For a thorough analysis and criticism of these and other problems see Toomela (2011).

Second, some questions are better than others and not all questions are meaningful. "The development of science is not determined so much by answering questions in increasingly exact ways; the development of science is determined by asking the right questions. Already Vygotsky (1982), following Münsterberg, suggested that it is much more meaningful to answer the right question even approximately than to answer the wrong question exactly." (Toomela, 2010a, p. 9). So the questions need to be made explicit and analyzed in a general theoretical/epistemological framework to judge their relative importance and whether they are worth answering at all.

research necessarily has to deal with "generalizations based on the statistical analysis that consider mean tendencies and statistical significance of observed differences and associations". Unfortunately such a position itself seems to stem from a more fundamental epistemological issue.

To discuss this it is first useful to distinguish methodology from epistemology and methods from methodology (e.g., Carter & Little, 2007). The aim of epistemology is to provide a theory of what it means to know something (i.e., justifying knowledge); the aim of methodology is to provide guidelines for the acquisition of knowledge (i.e., justifying methods); by methods I mean just the specific procedures for collecting or manipulating data, e.g., analysis of variance. These are obviously closely related but hierarchically so. Ideally they should form a unified whole where methodology is derived from epistemology and methods developed based on methodology and so the problems on the more general level have a larger impact on the less general level than vice versa. In reality they often become divorced from or unduly mixed with each other and this is felt in the current discussion as well. I think that the discussed conceptualization of research is partly a result of a confusion between these and partly a result of an outdated epistemologyespecially understanding of "laws"-attributed to science. Above I focused on the issue of equating science/research with a methodological approach which results in an overly rigid understanding (and premature criticism) of the former. Next I will discuss the issue of an epistemology that often (implicitly) justifies this methodological choice by assigning to science a goal that does not actually fit its more developed branches.

In the authors' epistemological positions (presented in the sections "Scientific Knowledge and Practice in Psychology versus the Natural Sciences" and "Conclusions") note the following (related) characteristics: (1) the conceptualization of laws as invariant relationships between observed events, (2) focus on knowledge from generalization with (3) apparent similarity between the situations/samples being the criteria for generalizing from one to the other (e.g., the experimental setting or sample has to conform to the application setting or sample). In short, their position seems to be that science is about establishing empirical regularities in the world (and organizing those in theories).

Smedslund has previously stated this explicitly: "Mainstream researchers attempt to assemble a fourth type of knowledge, namely empirically based laws or regularities" (Smedslund, 2009, p. 779). By empirical laws he means "relations of the type if A then always (or with a certain probability) B" (Smedslund, 2009, p. 784, emphasis original). He then goes on to list (four) characteristics of the mind that make establishing such laws in psychology impossible. So why was Meehl, listing 20 problematic aspects for psychological research (also covering those listed by Smedslund) less pessimistic (Meehl, 1978)? It is because (developed) science is not about establishing empirical laws! This is not an issue of psychology, it does not make sense for any (theoretical) science (Ohlsson, 2010) and is only useful for some practical applications before an adequate theory is available (Toomela, 2010b). What any (theoretical) science—psychology included—should be interested in are not empirical laws but causal theories (Meehl, 1978; 1997). Causal theories are different from empirical laws for latter can be derived from former but not vice versa—it is the crucial difference between the explanans and explanandum.

Empirical as well as common sense or a priori "laws" are what need to be explained by a scientific theory not just established. In the words of Kurt Koffka (1935): "A science, therefore, gains in value and significance not by the number of individual facts it collects but by the generality and power of its theories, a conclusion which is the very opposite of the statement from which our discussion started. Such a view, however, does not look down upon facts, for theories are theories of facts and can be tested only by facts, they are not idle speculations of what might be, but theoriai, i.e., surveys, intuitions, of what is."

It should also be kept in mind that facts are not all of the same status and it is precisely the theories that give the facts their significance. Staying with Koffka (1935): "It is a "fact" that heavy bodies fall more quickly than light ones, as anyone can test by dropping a pencil and a sheet of paper. But it is a complex, not a simple fact, whereas the simple fact is that all bodies fall with the same velocity in a vacuum. From this scientific fact the everyday fact can be derived but not vice versa."

It is the conflict between "Aristotelian" and "Galileian" modes of thought (or epistemology) addressed by Lewin (1931) in his classic paper with the former being characterized by just the features found in the epistemological position of Smedslund and Ross (see also Strong (1991) for the same argument as presented here). For the sake of brevity I will not repeat here all the characteristics of "Aristotelian" science but I urge the reader to (re) visit the paper (and/or see that of Strong). I will just bring an example to illustrate the point that for "Aristotelian" science laws are based on regularity in concretely observable cases ("phenotypes") while for "Galileian" science laws are based on their underlying dynamics ("genotypes").

"The law of falling bodies, for example, does not assert that bodies very frequently fall downward. It does not assert that the event to which the formula, $s = 1/_2 gt^2$, applies, the "free and unimpeded fall" of a body, occurs regularly or even frequently in the actual history of the world. Whether the event described by the law occurs rarely or often has nothing to do with the law. Indeed, in a certain sense, the law refers only to cases that are never realized, or only approximately realized, in the actual course of events. Only in experiment, that is, under artificially constructed conditions, do cases occur which approximate the event with which the law is concerned. The propositions of modern physics, which are often considered to be "anti—speculative" and "empirical," unquestionably have in comparison with Aristotelian empiricism a much less empirical, a much more constructive character than the Aristotelian concepts based immediately upon historic actuality." (Lewin, 1931, p. 150).

"The general validity, for example, of the law of movement on an inclined plane is not established by taking the average of as many cases as possible of real stones actually rolling down hills, and then considering this average as the most probable case. It is based rather upon the "frictionless" rolling of an "ideal" sphere down an "absolutely straight" and hard plane, that is, upon a process that even the laboratory can only approximate, and which is most extremely improbable in daily life." (Lewin, 1931, p. 161).

It is important to realize that such theoretical claims are not created through generalization but rather through abstraction; the abstractions drive the generalizations not the other way around (Ohlsson & Lehtinen, 1997). So it is not the case that chemistry's advances stem from the fact that they could collect pure elements and examine their properties and generalize from those; on the contrary it is the theoretical

abstractions that got them to the point where they could claim that pure elements in fact exist and can be sampled in the first place. A "pure element" is what it is precisely through a sophisticated theory of particles and their interactions and what makes something observable a pure element is anything but obvious. It is the theory that shows the similarity in apparently dissimilar and distinguishes nonessential-phenotypical-facts from the essential-genotypical-ones (e.g., despite the different properties of these substances they all consist of only one type of atoms). The laws that are stable and invariant are theoretical principles rather than empirical observations (for natural sciences as well). This is also the reason why the apparent similarity of the experimental and application setting is essentially irrelevant: generalization comes from the abstraction, it is the genotypical similarity that matters not the phenotypical one.³ The artificiality of the experimental setting is just a byproduct of creating a situation most suitable for testing (but not necessarily coming up with) the theoretical assertions. The "Galileian" view transcends the antithesis between the unique and the general (the unique being a specific manifestation of the general principles) and avoids the "dilemma" that forces the "Aristotelian" scientist to resort to "empirical generalizations" (i.e. "on average" claims). Latter only makes sense when no theoretical understanding is available and this is exactly what "Galileian" science aims to overcome.

As mentioned above, an issue on a more fundamental level (epistemology) has more devastating consequences to higher levels (methodology and methods) than vice versa. Methods can be improved if their shortcoming are specified and if a methodological approach is unfitting to an interesting question, another ones can be chosen or developed. But if the epistemological position leaves one to think that statistical regularities in observations are the best we can get from (empirical) research then science is deemed unhelpful in a situation where it has actually shown its power most strikingly—bringing order to the seemingly uncertain, fleeting, and chaotic in our everyday lives.

This "Aristotelian" conceptualization of science is probably what is underlying Smedslund's pessimistic attitude towards psychological research (e.g., Smedslund, 2009) and partly the reason why his own answer to the problem of creating a (practically relevant) systematic body of knowledge for psychology—his psychologic—only defines the concepts in terms of reasons instead of causes (reasons exist for a person, causes exist independently of any person—e.g., a feeling may be a reason for my action but there are causes for feelings irrespective of me) (Smedslund, 2011). I agree that it is important to make the distinction but the whole issue of causes in psychology is a lot less problematic when looked at from "Galileian" perspective that does not aim to just generalize from observed regularities.

Furthermore, Smedslund's philosophical argument for reasons instead of causes does not hold and again shows an overly rigid view of science. He states that the alternative to his approach would be "the so—called operational definitions, linking concepts to fixed sets of behavioral or physiological conditions" (Smedslund, 2011, p. 127). This position probably comes from unduly admixing operation(al)ism with the epistemological positions of early logical positivism and not making clear distinctions between definitions in science and logics and between epistemology and methodology

 $[\]frac{3}{3}$ The adequacy of the theoretical claims is of course a matter of empirical research and testing the assertions in diverse situations and samples is obviously necessary. What counts as diverse is, however, again determined by the theory.

(Feest, 2005). In philosophy of science this kind of strong operation(al)ism was quickly revised (largely by the same people who created it) and in psychology not actually held by many accused of it; the issues are actually elsewhere (Feest, 2005; Meehl, 1993).⁴

In short, I believe the reason behind Smedslund's frustration with empirical research lies in the current research practices in psychology that he prematurely takes as inevitable and is exacerbated by the imperative of being "evidence-based" in his work which means using the for him useless results of this research. These practices, however, are usually just conventional and result from poor metatheoretic thinking that actually mostly misses the real essence of scientific investigation. What Smedslund's pessimism applies to is not science proper but rather an outdated epistemology (Lewin, 1931) or a mindless ritual (Gigerenzer, 2004). I do agree with him, however, that a large part of research in psychology is actually pseudoempirical-i.e., empirically "testing" what is logically implied-and consists of reducing self-imposed artificial uncertainty (Smedslund, 1991). I also could not agree more that psychology needs to define its concepts and develop an explicit conceptual system to make what we (think we) already know clear. It is a truism in philosophy that we do not really know what we know. Making our assumptions and implicit knowledge explicit is the only way to avoid pseudoempirical and unproductive research. For this reason alone the work of Smedslund on psycho-logic should be highly appreciated!

Furthermore, I agree with him that current research practices in psychology are mostly inadequate for understanding the mind (e.g., Smedslund, 2009). The reason, most generally, is that research has to be conducted on the same level of analysis as the phenomena we are interested in and since mind is an attribute of the individual it needs to be studied on the level of individuals and not groups of individuals. A direct inference from latter to former is simply unjustified (Borsboom et al. 2003; Molenaar, 2004); "if one wants to know what happens in a person, one must study that person." (Borsboom et al., 2003, p. 216). Luckily, although the group level approaches are clearly dominant in psychological research, there are alternative methodological approaches available. In addition to the qualitative or hermeneutic approaches that Smedslund seems to favor, there is also an active development of socalled person-oriented approaches that have specifically taken up the issue of developing quantitative methods to analyze data on the level of individuals (Bergman & Trost, 2006; von Eye & Bogat, 2006; see also Molenaar, 2004; Molenaar & Campbell, 2009). Some of these approaches, by the way, stem from exactly the kind of view of the mind (as unique dynamic open system) that Smedslund adheres to (Bergman & Magnusson, 1997; Bergman et al. 2003; Bergman & Trost, 2006).

I want to reemphasize, though, that the methodological practices I have criticized do have their uses and are perfectly suitable for some situations and research questions, including the type of problems faced by Ross and illustrated nicely in the examples

⁴ The alternative (actually in use by most scientists [and not just in psychology]) is open concepts (Pap, 2006) which are perfectly fine but require some caution towards them. As Meehl (1978) put it already years ago: "the unavoidability of open concepts in social and biological science tempts us to sidestep it by fake operationism on the one side (if we are of the tough-minded, superscientific orientation) or to be contented with fuzzy verbalisms on the other side (if we are more artsy-craftsy or literary), thinking that it is the best we can get. The important point for methodology of psychology is that just as in statistics one can have a reasonably precise theory of probable inference, being "quasi-exact about the inherently inexact," so psychologists should learn to be sophisticated and rigorous in their metathinking about open concepts at the substantive level."

given by the authors. Although these examples clearly demonstrate the usefulness of empirical research in psychology, the profound advances of older fields of science come from a mindset quite different from the one that usually underlies research of the kind described. As with psychological practice, research too involves addressing specific issues and this can only work when methods are based on sound methodological considerations in concordance with the type of questions one is dealing with. The latter eventually receive their justification (either explicitly or implicitly) from epistemology, that is, from the specification of the characteristics of the knowledge we are ultimately trying to achieve. In psychology there is often an evident mismatch between questions, methods, methodology, and epistemology creating false controversies and making genuine advances seem almost impossible. However, before settling for "on average" theories (which are usually little more than just labeling the research findings) or giving up on scientific endeavor in general we should try to get the underlying issues straight, i.e., our epistemology, methodology and questions in line. I believe psychology could be an extremely useful (albeit challenging) science but only as the "Galileian" not the "Aristotelian" kind.

References

- Bergman, L. R., & Magnusson, D. (1997). A person-oriented approach in research on developmental psychopathology. *Development and Psychopathology*, 9, 291–319.
- Bergman, L. R., & Trost, K. (2006). The Person-Oriented Versus the Variable-Oriented Approach: Are They Complementary, Opposites, or Exploring Different Worlds? *Merrill-Palmer Quarterly*, 52, 601–632.
- Bergman, L. R., Magnusson, D., & El-Khouri, B. M. (2003). Studying individual development in an interindividual context: A person-oriented approach. Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Borsboom, D., Mellenbergh, G. J., & van Heerden, J. (2003). The Theoretical Status of Latent Variables. *Psychological Review*, 110, 203–219.
- Carter, S. M., & Little, M. (2007). Justifying Knowledge, Justifying Method, Taking Action: Epistemologies, Methodologies, and Methods in Qualitative Research. *Qualitative Health Research*, 17, 1316–1328.
- Feest, U. (2005). Operationism in Psychology: What the debate is about, what the debate should be about. Journal of the History of the Behavioral Sciences, 41, 131–149.
- Gigerenzer, G. (1993). The superego, the ego, and the id in statistical reasoning. In G. Keren & C. Lewis (Eds.), A handbook for data analysis in the behavioral sciences: Methodological issues (pp. 311–339). Hillsdale: L. Erlbaum Associates.
- Gigerenzer, G. (2004). Mindless statistics. The Journal of Socio-Economics, 33, 587-606.
- Koffka, K. (1935). Principles of Gestalt Psychology. London: Lund Humphries.
- Lewin, K. (1931). The Conflict Between Aristotelian and Galileian Modes of Thought in Contemporary Psychology. Journal of General Psychology, 5, 141–177.
- Meehl, P. E. (1978). Theoretical Risks and Tabular Asterisks: Sir Karl, Sir Ronald, and the Slow Progress of Soft Psychology. Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology, 46, 806–834.
- Meehl, P. E. (1993). Philosophy of Science: Help or Hindrance? Psychological Reports, 72, 707-733.
- Meehl, P. E. (1997). The Problem Is Epistemology, Not Statistics: Replace Significance Tests by Confidence Intervals and Quantify Accuracy of Risky Numerical Predictions. In L. L. Harlow, S. A. Mulaik, & J. H. Steiger (Eds.), What If There Were No Significance Tests? (pp. 393–425). Mahwah: Erlbaum.
- Molenaar, P. C. (2004). A manifesto on psychology as idiographic science: Bringing the person back into scientific psychology, this time forever. *Measurement*, 2, 201–218.
- Molenaar, P. C., & Campbell, C. G. (2009). The New Person-Specific Paradigm in Psychology. Current Directions in Psychological Science, 18, 112–117.
- Ohlsson, S. (2010). Questions, Patterns, and Explanations, not Hypothesis Testing, is the Core of Psychology as of any Science. In A. Toomela & J. Valsiner (Eds.), *Methodological thinking in psychology: 60 years* gone astray? (pp. 27–43). Charlotte: Information Age Publishing.

- Ohlsson, S., & Lehtinen, E. (1997). Abstraction and the acquisition of complex ideas. *International Journal of Educational Research*, 27, 37–48.
- Pap, A. (2006). Reduction Sentences and Open Concepts. In A. Keupnik, & S. Shieh (Eds.), The Limits of Logical Empiricism: Selected Papers of Arthur Pap (pp. 295–316). Springer
- Smedslund, J. (1991). The Pseudoempirical in Psychology and the Case for Psychological Inquiry, 2, 325–338.
- Smedslund, J. (2009). The Mismatch between Current Research Methods and the Nature of Psychological Phenomena: What Researchers Must Learn from Practitioners. *Theory & Psychology*, 19, 778–794.
- Smedslund, J. (2011). Meaning of Words and the Use of Axiomatics in Psychological Theory. Journal of Theoretical and Philosophical Psychology, 31, 126–135.
- Smedslund, J., & Ross, L. (2014). Research-Based Knowledge in Psychology: What, if anything, is its Incremental Value to the Practitioner? *Integrative Psychological & Behavioral Science*, 48. doi:10.1007/ s12124-014-9275-1.
- Strong, S. R. (1991). Theory-Driven Science and Naive Empiricism in Counseling Psychology. Journal of Counseling Psychology, 38, 204–210.
- Toomela, A. (2007). Sometimes One is More Than Two: When Collaboration Inhibits Knowledge Construction. Integrative Psychological and Behavioral Science, 41, 198–207.
- Toomela, A. (2010a). Modern mainstream psychology is the best? Noncumulative, historically blind, fragmented, atheoretical. In A. Toomela & J. Valsiner (Eds.), *Methodological Thinking in Psychology:* 60 Years Gone Astray? (pp. 1–26). Charlotte: Information Age Publishers.
- Toomela, A. (2010b). Quantitative methods in psychology: inevitable and useless. Frontiers in psychology, 1, 29.
- Toomela, A. (2011). Travel Into a Fairy Land: A Critique of Modern Qualitative and Mixed Methods Psychologies. Integrative Psychological and Behavioral Sciences, 45, 21–47.
- von Eye, A., & Bogat, A. G. (2006). Person-Oriented and Variable-Oriented Research: Concepts, Results, and Development. *Merrill-Palmer Quarterly*, 52, 390–420.
- Vygotsky, L. S. (1982). Istoricheski smysl psikhologicheskogo krizisa. Metodologicheskoje issledovanije. (Historical meaning of the crisis in psychology. A methodological investigation. Originally written in 1927; First published in 1982). In A. R. Luria & M. G. Jaroshevskii (Eds.), L. S. Vygotsky. Sobranije sochinenii. Tom 1. Voprosy teorii i istorii psikhologii. (pp. 291–436). Moscow: Pedagogika.

Valdar Tammik is a junior researcher and PhD student at Tallinn University, Institute of Psychology. His main interests in psychology lie in metatheoretical issues and the ideas of Vygotsky and Luria (the so-called cultural-historical psychology). His current research focuses on applying their psycholinguistic ideas in the context of visual search.



Tammik, V. & Toomela, A. (2013). Relationship between visual figure discrimination, verbal abilities, and gender. *Perception, 42*(9), 971–984.

doi:10.1068/p7607

Relationships between visual figure discrimination, verbal abilities, and gender

Valdar Tammik, Aaro Toomela Institute of Psychology, Tallinn University, Narva Road 29, 10120 Tallinn, Estonia; e-mail: valdar.tammik@tlu.ee Received 12 September 2013, in revised form 1 October 2013

Abstract. This study investigated the relationships between verbal thinking and performance on visual figure discrimination tasks from a Vygotskian perspective in a large varied adult sample (N = 428). A test designed to assess the structure of word meanings (ie tendency to think in 'everyday' or 'scientific' concepts as distinguished by Vygotsky) together with two contour picture tasks was presented. Visual tasks were a modified version of Poppelreuter's overlapping figures and a picture depicting a meaningful scene. On both tasks concrete objects and abstract meaningless shapes had to be identified. In addition to relationships between visual task performance and word meaning structure, the effects of the meaningful scene and relations with gender were examined. The results confirmed the expected relation between word meaning structure and visual performance. Furthermore, they suggested a specific effect of the meaningful whole and a male advantage, especially for the first task in which women seemed to benefit less from advanced word meaning structure.

Keywords: embedded figures, visual search, figure–ground discrimination, Vygotsky, word meaning structure, language, gender

1 Introduction

One of the classical ways to assess visual abilities involves tasks where different contour drawings are either overlapping or embedded (hidden) in one another requiring so-called figure–ground discrimination to recognise (find) them. The first type of these tasks can be traced back to the works of Poppelreuter (1917) and the latter one to the works of Gottschaldt (1926). Both are still used and studied today. The main difference between the tasks is that in the overlapping figures the contours are intersecting, whereas in the embedded figures the contours are shared (so that the contours making up a simpler figure form part of a complex one). Of these two tasks, the embedded (hidden) figures is clearly the more demanding one (Ghent 1956).

Interestingly, most research using embedded figures has not investigated visual ability but cognitive styles—more specifically, field dependence–independence (Witkin et al 1977). Field dependence–independence refers to the extent to which individuals tend to perceive the surrounding (perceptual) field as a whole, so that the organisation of the field has a strong influence on their perception (field dependent); or analytically, seeing parts of the field as more separate from each other, enabling them to (re)organise the field according to their needs (field independent). The embedded figures test was used as one measure of field dependence–independence because it requires active restructuring of the visual field to overcome the organisation imposed by the complex figure.

Although this cognitive-style view of embedded figures performance has been repeatedly challenged (McKenna 1984; Miyake et al 2001; Rittschof 2010), the field dependence-independence tradition gave rise to an enormous amount of research related to the task. A portion of the findings accumulated over the years perhaps surprisingly suggests that the ability to solve the embedded figures is also related to some verbal abstraction abilities. Lefever and Ehri (1976), for example, found a relationship with the ability to identify multiple meanings from ambiguous sentences, and Longoni and Pizzamiglio (1981) found a

relation with a task that required the formation of a new group from semantically grouped words based on their alternative meanings, but not with any other of the 6 verbal tasks used in their study.

Bialystok (1992) demonstrated that the performance on embedded figures was related to metalinguistic awareness in elementary school pupils. She presented the children with two tasks requiring grammaticality judgments in either semantically meaningful or nonsense sentences and matching a stimulus word with an either semantically or phonetically similar word. It was found that the score for the embedded figures task was related to the score for the first metalinguistic awareness task only in the grammatically correct but semantically meaningless condition—that is, children who got lower scores for the embedded figures task were also more disturbed by the silliness of the content of the sentences. There was also a relationship with the second task. Bialystok interpreted her results from an attentional control perspective.

Dickstein (1968) used a concept attainment task, presenting participants with 81 cards that differed from each other in 4 respects (3 different possibilities for each). Participants were given one card and asked to select from the set another one that represented the same category. After each choice they received feedback on whether the choice was correct or not. This process lasted until the participant was able to state the rule underlying the category (eg 3 borders and two figures). As expected, field-independent participants performed better on all aspects of the performance measured (n choices to solution, n incorrect verbalisations, n unvaried attributes, and n attributes changed on initial choice). A relationship between field independence and concept formation (participants had to guess the rule after 3 examples) has also been found by Elkind et al (1963).

The method used by Dickstein is very similar to the one used by Vygotsky (1934/1986) in his classical studies and borrowed by Hanfmann (1941) to conduct studies on thinking. In her study Hanfmann distinguished between two types of approaches to solving the task—perceptual and conceptual. The 'conceptual' group approached the task analytically by formulating (explicit) hypotheses and then trying them out one by one until the solution was found. The 'perceptual' group, on the other hand, kept in close contact with the task material, manipulating and grouping it until it 'looked right', sometimes achieving the correct categorisation before being able to state the underlying rule. The similarity between different performances on the Vygotsky test and the embedded figures was actually noticed by Witkin (1950) early on; and a correlation between the scores on the two tasks has indeed been reported, although in a clinical sample (Rehermann and Brun 1978).

Vygotsky (1934/1986) himself used the test for a slightly different purpose—understanding the development of linguistic representations. The main idea driving his research was that, in the human mind, mental processes are not 'direct' but *mediated* by symbols (usually words) (Vygotsky and Luria 1994). What this means is that, during development, children learn to use symbols as *tools* to guide their so-called 'natural' mental processes—symbols intervene in the formerly automatic processing and start to mediate it. In other words, with the emergence of semiotically mediated mental operations, the same problems are solved in novel ways; perceptual information is processed also verbally. In the realm of perception, for example, words may support analysis of a perceptual field into 'nonnatural' elements, such as a contour or segment of it distinguished from all other properties of perceived objects and synthesis of these distinguished elements in novel ways. Vygotsky expressed these ideas as follows:

[&]quot;From the first steps of the child's development, the word intrudes into the child's perception, singling out separate elements overcoming the natural structure of the sensory field and, as it were, forming new (artificially introduced and mobile) structural centres" (Vygotsky and Luria 1994, page 125).

Another noteworthy idea in Vygotsky's theory is that semiotic 'tools', the psychological structure of symbols, change during the course of development. The development of the regulatory function of symbols is a long process and goes hand in hand with the development of symbols themselves, giving rise to concepts with different types of meaning structures. The different kinds of concepts, in turn, underlie different kinds of mental processes [Gredler 2009; Vygotsky 1934/1986; see also Toomela (2003a) for an elaboration of the theory].

Vygotsky (1934/1986) distinguished several types of symbol meaning structures; two of them are relevant here, the so-called 'everyday' and 'scientific' concepts. Everyday concepts are formed based on everyday experience with the words and their use. They are essentially bundles of exemplars and related experiences. As such, they do not contain metalinguistic information, making their boundaries fuzzy and implicit (ie the underlying reasons and principles for categorisation are not consciously accessible to the user). The meaning of a word in this stage is *concrete* and *factual*.

The scientific concepts, on the other hand, are *abstract* and *logical*. They are related to formal education and form the basis of everyday concepts as superordinate categories—that is, symbols for categorising other symbols. They are essentially definitions that categorise concepts into logical hierarchies. As such, they contain metalinguistic knowledge that makes their boundaries and interrelations (more or less) clear and explicit to the user. However, note that scientific concepts are not concepts from science, although most concepts from science are scientific concepts. What is essential is the structure, not the content, of the concept.

The possible relation between the structure of word meanings (thinking in everyday and scientific concepts) with the ability to disembed complex visual stimuli relies on the characteristics of the respective representations and thinking predominated by one or the other. Thinking in everyday concepts is not guided by explicit abstract rules but rather by subjective impressions derived from concrete (perceptual) experience. Thinking in scientific concepts, on the other hand, is based on abstract rules somewhat distanced from the concrete material upon which they are imposed, making it easier to guide ones attention to a specific property of the visual stimuli while disregarding the rest with an aim to find the figures. The types of thinking correspond well to the notions of Hanfmann (1941) and observations of Witkin and colleagues in relation to field dependence–independence (Witkin 1950; Witkin et al 1977).

The results of Stasz et al (1976), who assessed the structure of concepts (attained in a social studies minicourse) directly and related it to field dependence–independence (which unfortunately for the present study was assessed using other measures along with embedded figures), are consistent with present claims. Namely, Stasz et al found that the field-independent subjects (those better at embedded figures and similar tasks) exhibited a structure of concepts that was more differentiated and closer to the logical model intended.

The above-cited studies that reported relations between field independence and verbal abstraction abilities can also be understood from the current perspective, as they too demanded overcoming a subjective (first) impression by the subjects to either find alternative meanings (Lefever and Ehri 1976; Longoni and Pizzamiglio 1981) or ignore the semantic absurdity in grammaticality judgments (Bialystok 1992), all depending on the ability to operate with the linguistic system abstractly. This ability should develop together with 'metalinguistic' scientific concepts, which should theoretically also be related to disembedding ability.

The results of Bialystok (1992) described above additionally draw attention to another interesting theme. Namely, they suggest that the meaningfulness of the whole (sentences, in her study) could be another factor that interferes with the abstract analysis of the stimuli. It would therefore be interesting to examine whether meaningfulness of the scene from which figures have to be disembedded would also affect the participants' ability to do so.

Coming back to the types of thinking proposed above, it would be expected that people thinking mainly in everyday concepts would be more disturbed by the meaningfulness of the scene when needed to 'break it up' in order to find the hidden figures.

Accordingly, we formed the following hypotheses. First, (1) we expect that healthy people would not find it difficult to recognise overlapping contour drawings of concrete everyday objects. However, (2) it should be more difficult for them to find meaningless abstract shapes that violate the Gestalt principles of symmetry and of good continuation: the tendency to group elements to form smooth contours (Koffka 1935; Wagemans et al 2012). Further, although overlapping figures have been shown to be clearly easier to find compared with embedded figures (Ghent 1956), this should not hold for the type of abstract shapes mentioned; on the contrary, the intersection of many lines should make extra demands on working memory/selective attention compared with finding embedded figures when there is no such overburdening of the scene present.⁽¹⁾

At the same time, (3) it was expected that the meaningfulness of the scene to be 'broken up' in order to locate the embedded figures would introduce a specific challenge (especially for those thinking in everyday concepts) in a way similar to that of the sentences in Bialystok's (1992) study.

Our main hypothesis was that, (4) for the reasons discussed above, the ability to overcome automatic visual processes in order to find the challenging abstract figures would be related to the word meaning structure—that is, propensity to think in scientific concepts was hypothesised to play a significant role in enabling the required analysis of the visual scenes. Therefore, we expected to find a correlation between the measure of word meaning structure and performance on figure–ground discrimination tasks.

Finally, (5) drawing on the notion of gender differences on both the Vygotsky test and the embedded figures by Witkin (1950) and the well-established male advantage on some visuospatial tasks (Voyer et al 1995), the relationships with gender were also investigated with a particular interest of whether there is any interaction between the effects of gender and word meaning structure related to visual performance.

To assess the hypotheses, we presented our participants with two contour picture tasks, one of them consisting of overlapping figures and the other constituting a meaningful scene. The participants were asked to find figures depicting concrete everyday objects as well as abstract meaningless shapes that either consisted of segments of the overlapping everyday objects or were embedded in the scene (see figures 1 and 2 for examples). In contrast to the classical embedded figures tasks, we did not use an efficacy measure (time) but only the number of correct solutions—that is, the ability of participants to solve the tasks. Our verbal measure to assess the structure of word meanings also differs from verbal measures used in previous studies on the relationships between verbal abilities and visual disembedding and does not allow for an interpretation used to account for most of the above-mentioned results—namely, that there is a general restructuring or attentional guidance ability that works in both visual as well as other domains.

Our sample was compiled so as to encompass people with a broad variation in structure of word meanings. The sample therefore consisted of people with a wide age range and different educational and occupational backgrounds.

⁽¹⁾ The fact that hidden figures test performance relies on visuospatial and executive components of Baddeley's classical model of working memory was experimentally demonstrated by Miyake et al (2001). For discussions on the relation between the concepts of working memory and attention see, for example, Gazzaley and Nobre (2012) and Postle (2006).



Figure 1. Contour picture of overlapping figures.

Figure 2. Contour picture of a meaningful scene.

In addition to common group-level analyses, we also analysed our data from a personoriented approach. The reason for this was that typical group-level analyses (eg multiple regression) assume homogeneity of the sample and aggregate data over studied cases, losing the possibility to discover qualitatively different types of interrelations between the variables among different persons. The outcome is a loss of interesting information as well as possibly misleading conclusions about the phenomena under study (von Eye and Bogat 2006). The general theoretical stance underlying the person-oriented approach is that each psyche forms an organised whole actively adapting to its environment; therefore, one should focus on the patterns of characteristics (both common and uncommon) at the level of individuals rather than on only covariance between variables aggregated at a group level (Bergman and Magnusson 1997; Bergman et al 2002).

2 Method

2.1 Participants

The sample consisted of 428 healthy participants (200 male) with an age range of 17–69 years and a mean of 37.25 years (SD = 15 years). The sample was selected with the clear aim of involving participants with different levels of education and age; care was taken that the gender distribution in the sample would be about the same according to both age and educationlevel variables. Participants were recruited using various methods (eg personal contacts, advertisements). With one value missing, 163 participants had primary education (9 years or less), 149 had secondary education (12 years), and 115 had higher education (15 years or more). No statistically significant differences (assessed with the Kolmogorov–Smirnov test) were found between males and females in terms of age and years of formal education (p > 0.5 for both).

2.2 Materials and procedure

To assess visual discrimination abilities, two different contour picture tasks were used—the concrete and abstract contour tracing task (CACTT) (Toomela 2007a) and the situational embedded figure task (SEFT) (Toomela 2007b).

The CACTT was a modified version of the Poppelreuter's task (adapted from Luria 1969). The task comprised two test cards with line drawings of 5 overlapping figures of everyday objects. The overlapping figures covered 10×10 cm. For both test cards four line drawings on separate cards were presented one by one. On two cards the exact copy of the line drawing of one of the five objects was drawn. On the other two cards abstract contours from the same overlapping figures test card were drawn so that the figure contained segments of several of the objects on the test card (see figure 1 for an example). It was explained that the extracted figures on the separate cards were of exactly the same size and orientation as on the test card. The participants were asked to trace the contour of the single figure on the test card with his or her finger. The first single item presented was always a concrete object. There was no time constraint on finding the solution to the task. A response was coded as correct if the person traced at least 90% of the figure drawn on the separate card. In case of doubt, the person was encouraged to trace the contour as exactly as possible. The maximum number of correct answers for concrete objects and for abstract contours was four in both cases. Although the two types of figures are the same from a physics perspective, our visual system automatically recognises the 'everyday' objects and structures the visual field accordingly (they 'pop out'). Locating abstract figures thus requires overcoming these automatic processes to view the lines as belonging to the abstract figures rather than 'everyday' objects.

The SEFT comprised a 29×19 cm line drawing depicting a simple meaningful scene—a house with a garden. As in the CACTT, the participants were presented with two types of figures—concrete and abstract—but this time there was no overlapping of figures, arguably making fewer demands on working memory or selective attention processes (see figure 2 for an example). Instruction and coding of answers was similar to that used in the CACTT. The maximum number of correct answers for concrete objects and for abstract contours was three in both cases.

Both tasks were presented on paper with both the simple (to be found) figure and large figure visible to the participant simultaneously. All verbal labels were avoided, and the figures were referred to only as 'it'. There were no time constraints; and if the participants stated that they were not able to find the figure, they were encouraged to try again (prompts were not prespecified). Encouragement was used in order to diminish the confounding effect of low motivation. As such, it was a measure of ability to find the figure instead of efficacy of finding it. Visual tasks were presented before the word meanings structure test (WMST) (below).

The structure of word meanings or the propensity to think in either scientific-type or everyday-type concepts (as distinguished by Vygotsky) was assessed with the WMST (Toomela 2007c). This test consists of three complementary parts. In the first part the participants were asked to define 6 concepts, half of them being concrete (eg school) and half abstract (eg republic). In the second part the participants were asked to describe the similarity of 6 concept pairs, some belonging to the same category (eg cat–dog) while others are in a complementary relationship (eg horse–rider). In the last part the participants were presented with 6 triplets of words (eg carrot–soup–potato) from which they had to choose the two that 'go together' and explain why.

The answers were coded as everyday concepts (0) when the definition, similarity description, or reason for commonality was based on (a) sensory attributes (eg cat and dog are similar because both have four legs), (b) observations of everyday activities (eg school is where children go for learning), (c) observations of everyday situations (eg carrot and potato go together because they both grow in the field), (d) description of function (eg typewriter and pen are both for writing), (e) sharing of parts (eg car and bicycle go together because both have wheels), or (f) no answer (because some items are not easily answerable without scientific concepts—for example, the similarity between horse and rider).

The answers were coded as scientific concepts (1) when (a) the relationship between words were defined hierarchically (eg horse and rider go together because they are both living creatures) or (b) the word was related to hierarchically higher level concept (eg school is an educational institution). The maximum score (*n* scientific concepts) in the test was 18. In addition, the number of questions with no answer was registered separately. Theoretically, the lack of any answer represents a less-developed form of responding compared with an everyday-concept type of answers. The interrater agreement between coders has been previously reported as very high (Cohen's $\kappa = 0.91$) (Toomela 2003b).

For person-level analyses, configural frequency analysis (CFA) (von Eye et al 1996) was used. CFA is a statistical method for multivariate analysis of categorical variables, which allows us to identify patterns (configurations) that occur significantly more often (*types*) or more rarely (*antitypes*) than would be expected by chance. It is a person-oriented method because frequencies of people corresponding to possible configurations are assessed, thus avoiding the information loss related to typical variable-level analyses (eg regression analysis) that aggregate data over studied cases. CFA was implemented using the SLEIPNER 2.1 statistical package (Bergman and El-Khouri 2002).

3 Results

As a background for further analyses, it was confirmed that our sample really consisted of people with sufficiently different scores on the WMST (M = 10.09, SD = 3.83, range 0–18). There was no statistically significant relationship between the WMST score and gender ($t_{426} = -0.893$, p > 0.35). Our first three hypotheses concerned the relationships between the tasks (CACTT versus SEFT) and conditions (concrete versus abstract).

Of 428 participants, 424 (~99.1%) were able to find all concrete pictures on the CACT task, and 401 (~93.7%) found all concrete pictures on the SEFT. This difference in the distribution of nonmaximum scores was statistically significant ($\chi_1^2 = 17.065$, p < 0.001), although it related mostly to one particular figure on the SEFT—the chimney. Because finding concrete parts of pictures was near the ceiling level of performance, the following analyses concerned only the abstract figures.

There was a clear positive correlation between the abstract figures conditions of the two tasks (r = 0.641, p < 0.001), yet the level of performance differed between tasks, as we expected. Looking at the possible results configurations [coded as 'high' meaning maximum score, 'low' meaning 0–1 correct, and 'medium' consisting of the rest (2 correct for SEFT and 2–3 correct for CACTT)] (table 1), one can see that configurations in which people are able to solve the SEFT but not the CACTT are more common than the opposite variant (proportion of people achieving maximum scores were 51.4% and 32%, respectively; $\chi_1^2 = 19.297$, p < 0.001), meaning that the CACTT with abstract figures was indeed more difficult to solve.

CACTT-SEFT	Ν	CACTT-SEFT	Ν	CACTT-SEFT	Ν
configuration		configuration		configuration	
Low-low	79	Medium-low	27	High–low	2
Low-medium	39	Medium-medium	42	High-medium	19
Low-high	22	Medium-high	82	High-high	116
Overall total					428

Table 1. Performance configurations on visual tasks.

Note. Low = 0-1; medium = 2-3(CACTT)/2(SEFT) correct; high = maximum score; CACTT = concrete and abstract contour tracing task; SEFT = situational embedded figure task. The configurations where the maximum score on CACTT was combined with less than the maximum on SEFT were particularly rare (2+19 people compared with 22+82 in opposite configurations; $\chi_1^2 = 55.112$, p < 0.001).

It is noteworthy that there were some people [48 (\sim 11.2%)] who got a better result on CACTT than on SEFT, suggesting that, as hypothesised, there is indeed a specific challenge brought about by the meaningfulness of the scene to be 'broken up'. Adding WMST score to the analysis did not support the expectation that this challenge would be related to word meaning structure, however.

In the next step we assessed our main hypothesis that there should be a relationship between the levels of performance on WMST and visual discrimination tasks. Performances on the tasks correlated as expected (r = 0.330, p < 0.001 for CACTT and r = 0.365, p < 0.001 for SEFT), and the number of missing answers had a specific contribution (see below).

Our last question concerned the relations with gender. A two-way mixed ANOVA (using standardised scores) revealed a significant main effect of gender ($F_{1,426} = 6.116$, p < 0.015, Cohen's d = 0.217) on visual performance in the two tasks and a task × gender interaction that was close to being statistically significant ($F_{1,426} = 3.189$, p = 0.075, Cohen's d = 0.073). The main effect was related to better performance of men on CACTT [M(SD) = 2.52(1.514) versus M(SD) = 2.07(1.535); $F_{1,426} = 9.064$, p = 0.003, Cohen's d = 0.292] and the interaction to the fact that the difference on SEFT was not significant [M(SD) = 2.25(0.948) versus M(SD) = 2.10(1.059); $F_{1,426} = 2.174$, p > 0.14, Cohen's d = 0.143].

For a more detailed picture, CFA with gender and visual performance on the two tasks (using the above-described coding) was also conducted. The results (table 2) indicated a clear pattern for men, with homogenous performance being typical and heterogeneous performance being atypical, with other configurations being in the expected range. For women the picture is less clear, with a tendency for atypicality regarding a 'CACTT-intermediate, SEFT-low' configuration and a corresponding tendency for typicality regarding a 'CACTT-low, SEFT-intermediate' configuration. A tendency for CACTT-high, SEFT-intermediate' atypicality also emerged. That is, compared with men, women seemed to have more problems with CACTT than with SEFT.

To better understand the relations among WMST, gender, and performance on visual tasks, we performed two multiple regression analyses with the number of scientific-concepttype answers and the number of questions with no answer together with gender (coded as 0 = male and 1 = female) as independent variables and SEFT and CACTT results as dependent variables. Both full models were statistically significant ($MR^2 = 0.184, F = 31.92$; p < 0.001 for CACTT and $MR^2 = 0.171$, F = 29.21; p < 0.001 for SEFT), as were all the predictors in both models: β s for the WMST score, *n* of missing answers, and gender were 0.23, -0.25, and -0.17 in the first model (p < 0.001 in all cases) and 0.29, -0.19, -0.10 in the second model (p < 0.001 for the first two and p = 0.03 for gender), respectively. That is, when accounting for the WMST, the male advantage remained significant and was more pronounced on the CACTT, which is the more difficult task. When one of the tasks together with WMST and gender were entered as predictors of the other task, gender remained a significant predictor of CACTT but not vice versa-that is, gender played a significant role in predicting task performance on CACTT when accounting for SEFT performance but did not predict SEFT when accounting for CACTT. This again implies a specific gender-related issue with CACTT.

To complement the variable-level analyses, CFAs were again carried out to understand the relationships at the individual level. WMST performance was coded as: 1 = 0-6 scientific-concept-type answers and more than 1 missing answer; 2 = 0-6 scientific concepts

Configuration		Gender	Frequency			Bonf. p	Type/antitype
CACTT	SEFT		obs	exp	BinPr		
Low Medium	low low	M M	32 15	16.51 17.81	0.0003 0.2974	0.0062	type
High Low Medium High	low medium medium medium	M M M M	0 13 20 12	16.15 15.29 16.49 14.96	0.0000 0.3327 0.2194 0.2667	1.0000 1.0000 1.0000 1.0000	antitype
Low Medium High	high high high	M M M	7 36 65	33.63 36.27 32.91	0.0000 0.5255 0.0000	0.0000 1.0000 0.0000	antitype type
Low Medium High	low low low	F F F	47 12 2	18.82 20.30 18.42	0.0000 0.0310 0.0000	0.0000 0.5583 0.0000	type antitype? antitype
Low Medium High	medium medium medium	F F F	26 22 7	17.43 18.79 17.05	0.0296 0.2547 0.0046	0.5327 1.0000 0.0833	type? antitype?
Low Medium High	high high high	F F F	15 46 51	38.34 41.35 37.51	0.0000 0.2447 0.0162	0.0001 1.0000 0.2908	antitype

 Table 2. Configural frequency analysis with visual performance and gender.

Notes. Low = 0-1 correct, medium = 2-3 (CACTT)/2 (SEFT) correct; high = maximum score. BinPr = binomial probability; obs = observed frequency; exp = expected frequency; Bonf. *p* = Bonferroni-corrected *p*-value; CACTT = concrete and abstract contour tracing task;

SEFT = situational embedded figure task.

and 0-1 missing answers; 3 = 7-12 scientific concepts and >1 missing answer; 4 = 7-12 and 0-1 missing answers; and 5 = 13-18 scientific concepts and 0-1 missing answers. Visual performance was coded as described above.

The results of CACTT (table 3) revealed a pattern (although without p adjustment) signifying that the differences between sexes increase together with WMST score. For the first WMST group there were no differences. For the second group a low score on CACTT seemed slightly more pronounced for women. For the third WMST group medium and high visual performance appeared atypical for women, while medium performance appeared typical for men. For the fourth WMST group male atypicality for low and typicality for high performance were observed, while female performance was in the expected range. For the highest WMST group high performance was typical for both sexes; however, an atypicality for low performance for women does not improve as much with higher WMST score it does for men—that is, (some) women seem less able to benefit from more advanced word meaning structure.

For SEFT (table 4) the pattern of results was more similar across sexes, and no such clear tendencies as observed for CACTT were present.

Configuration		Gender	Frequency			Bonf. p	Type/antitype
CACTT	WMST		obs	exp	BinPr		
Low	1	М	12	5.50	0.0105	0.3157	type?
Low	1	F	14	6.27	0.0049	0.1485	type?
Medium	1	М	4	5.94	0.2920	1.0000	
Medium	1	F	5	6.77	0.3297	1.0000	
High	1	М	1	5.38	0.0286	0.8580	antitype?
High	1	F	0	6.14	0.0021	0.0619	antitype?
Low	2	М	7	7.03	0.5940	1.0000	
Low	2	F	14	8.02	0.0332	0.9974	type?
Medium	2	М	10	7.58	0.2318	1.0000	
Medium	2	F	7	8.65	0.3649	1.0000	
High	2	М	5	6.88	0.3142	1.0000	
High	2	F	3	7.84	0.0457	1.0000	antitype?
Low	3	М	9	4.89	0.0601	1.0000	
Low	3	F	10	5.58	0.0566	1.0000	
Medium	3	М	10	5.28	0.0419	1.0000	type?
Medium	3	F	0	6.01	0.0023	0.0703	antitype?
High	3	М	2	4.79	0.1423	1.0000	
High	3	F	1	5.46	0.0269	0.8070	antitype?
Low	4	М	17	28.58	0.0116	0.3469	antitype?
Low	4	F	33	32.58	0.4959	1.0000	
Medium	4	М	30	30.83	0.4861	1.0000	
Medium	4	F	42	35.15	0.1326	1.0000	
High	4	М	39	27.97	0.0238	0.7126	type?
High	4	F	26	31.89	0.1606	1.0000	
Low	5	М	7	19.41	0.0010	0.0285	antitype?
Low	5	F	17	22.13	0.1555	1.0000	
Medium	5	М	17	20.94	0.2246	1.0000	
Medium	5	F	26	23.87	0.3553	1.0000	
High	5	М	30	19.00	0.0102	0.3047	type?
High	5	F	30	21.66	0.0470	1.0000	type?

Table 3. Configural frequency analysis with gender, CACTT, and WMST.

Notes. CACTT: low = 0-1 correct, medium = 2-3 correct, high = max score.

WMST: 1 = 0-6 scientific concepts/>1 missing answer; 2 = 0-6 scientific concepts/0-1 missing answer; 3 = 7-12 scientific concepts/>1 missing answer; 4 = 7-12 concepts/0-1 missing answer; 5 = 13-18 scientific concepts; BinPr = binomial probability; obs = observed frequency; exp = expected frequency; Bonf. *p* = Bonferroni corrected *p*-value. CACTT = concrete and abstract contour tracing task; WMST = word meaning structure test.

4 Discussion

This study was concerned with the relations between verbal abilities and visual discrimination tasks (overlapping and embedded figures) from a Vygotskian perspective in a healthy adult sample with a wide age range and various educational and occupational backgrounds. Drawing on earlier reports on relationships between certain verbal tasks and performance on embedded (hidden) figures, it was hypothesised that structure of word meanings (ie propensity to think in everyday or scientific concepts as distinguished by Vygotsky 1934/1986) could

Configuration		Gender	Frequency			Bonf. p	Type/antitype
SEFT	WMST		obs	exp	BinPr		
Low	1	М	11	4.24	0.0042	0.1255	type?
Low	1	F	10	4.84	0.0256	0.7685	type?
Medium	1	М	4	3.93	0.5537	1.0000	
Medium	1	F	5	4.48	0.4647	1.0000	
High	1	М	2	8.65	0.0078	0.2348	antitype?
High	1	F	4	9.86	0.0307	0.9204	antitype?
Low	2	М	9	5.42	0.0980	1.0000	
Low	2	F	12	6.18	0.0236	0.7092	type?
Medium	2	М	7	5.02	0.2402	1.0000	
Medium	2	F	5	5.73	0.4899	1.0000	
High	2	М	6	11.05	0.0740	1.0000	
High	2	F	7	12.60	0.0637	1.0000	
Low	3	М	9	3.77	0.0149	0.4474	type?
Low	3	F	6	4.30	0.2630	1.0000	
Medium	3	М	3	3.49	0.5375	1.0000	
Medium	3	F	2	3.98	0.2393	1.0000	
High	3	М	9	7.69	0.3634	1.0000	
High	3	F	3	8.76	0.0241	0.7217	antitype?
Low	4	М	12	22.05	0.0129	0.3869	antitype?
Low	4	F	23	25.14	0.3786	1.0000	
Medium	4	М	23	20.42	0.3089	1.0000	
Medium	4	F	27	23.27	0.2406	1.0000	
High	4	М	51	44.92	0.1879	1.0000	
High	4	F	51	51.20	0.5250	1.0000	
Low	5	М	6	14.98	0.0070	0.2100	antitype?
Low	5	F	10	17.07	0.0444	1.0000	antitype?
Medium	5	М	8	13.87	0.0632	1.0000	
Medium	5	F	16	15.81	0.5155	1.0000	
High	5	М	40	30.50	0.0498	1.0000	type?
High	5	F	47	34.78	0.0225	0.6756	type?
Notes. CAC WMST: 1 =	TT: low = $0-3$ 0-6 scientific	l correct, m concepts/>	edium = 1 missii	2-3 correct	high = max 2 = 0-6 scient	score. tific concepts	/0–1 missing

Table 4. Configural frequency analysis with gender, SEFT, and WMST.

WMST: 1 = 0–6 scientific concepts/>1 missing answer; 2 = 0–6 scientific concepts/0–1 missing answer; 3 = 7–12 scientific concepts/>1 missing answer; 4 = 7–12 concepts/0–1 missing answer; 5 = 13–18 scientific concepts; BinPr = binomial probability; obs = observed frequency; exp = expected frequency; Bonf. p = Bonferroni corrected p-value. CACTT = concrete and abstract contour tracing task; WMST = word meaning structure test.

be a relevant aspect in the ability to restructure/disembed visual scenes. The effects of meaningfulness of the scene and gender were also investigated. To assess the hypotheses, two visual tasks were presented; an overlapping figures test (CACTT) and an embedded figures test depicting a meaningful scene (SEFT). Both tasks comprised concrete meaningful and abstract meaningless shapes.

First, it was hypothesised that healthy participants would not find it difficult to recognise line drawings of concrete everyday objects (whether overlapping or part of a meaningful scene).

This was confirmed and is consistent with the use of Poppelreuter's overlapping figures task as an instrument for screening cognitive impairment (eg Della Sala et al 1995; Sells and Larner 2011). The concrete figures condition of SEFT turned out to be slightly more challenging, but the difference was related mainly to one figure—the chimney—which was perhaps more difficult compared with others because it was not as easily recognisable when detached from the roof.

Our second hypothesis predicted problems in the same tasks when searching for abstract meaningless figures that violated Gestalt principles, especially on CACTT in which the intersecting of many lines overburdened the scene, thus presumably putting more demands on working memory. This was also confirmed. Many participants were unable to find any abstract figures even though they had no time constraints for solving the tasks. The difficulties were more pronounced on CACTT.

The third hypothesis proposed that the meaningfulness of the scene to be 'broken up' might pose a specific challenge, similar to that demonstrated by Bialystok (1992) for grammaticality judgments of meaningful and absurd sentences. In contrast to the general pattern, the analysis indeed identified a group of people (~11.2%) for whom the abstract figures condition of SEFT was more difficult than that of CACTT. However, contrary to our expectation, there was no relation to the structure of word meanings. The general fact that, all else being similar, meaningful stimuli are more difficult to disembed compared with meaningless ones, at least for children, has been demonstrated by Brian and Bryson (1996). Note, however, that in both of our tasks meaningful stimuli were used, but in SEFT these also formed a meaningful larger scene. This specific difficulty induced by the meaningful whole is an interesting phenomenon that warrants further investigation.

In accordance with our main hypothesis, the performance in the abstract figures condition on our overlapping and embedded figures tasks was indeed related to the structure of word meanings (ie propensity to think in scientific concepts). It is important to note that the WMST asks the participants to define and group words and describe their similarity, thus not allowing for the interpretations that were used in many previous reports on the relations between verbal abilities and performance on disembedding tasks—namely, that there is a general attentional control (eg Bialystok 1992) or disembedding ability (eg Longoni and Pizzamiglio 1981) manifesting itself in both the visual as well as the verbal domains. The WMST did not require overcoming a given context but rather assessed the meaning structure of words and corresponding principles of grouping them—that is, whether participants tended to think in abstract logical terms or terms related by everyday-experience-based associations. This lends credence to our Vygotskian account that development of language-based representations might be what is necessary for the analytical attentional control underlying the performance on these tasks rather than there being a (undefined) general ability underlying the performance in both domains.

Our last question concerned the effects of gender. The analyses indicated a male advantage in visual performance, especially for CACTT. The magnitude of the effect size of gender differences on CACTT (Cohen's $d \sim 0.3$) is in line with previous studies using individual testing on embedded figures (group testing usually yields smaller effect sizes) (Voyer et al 1995) but is especially remarkable as we used accuracy instead of the usual time measure.

In addition to having more problems with CACTT, women also seemed to benefit less from advanced word meaning structure on that task. As the main difference between the tasks was an overburdening of the scene in CACTT that arguably puts higher demands on working memory/selective attention processes, it can be hypothesised that the difference is due to the better working memory capacity in men. Although this is obviously a tentative suggestion, it is consistent with research demonstrating that working memory capacity mediates a substantial proportion of gender differences in some spatial abilities (Kaufman 2007). It would also explain the inability of some women to benefit from the more advanced

word meaning structure, as word meaning structure should be related primarily to the ability to select, organise, and manipulate information (ie to executive/analytical functions). This is possibly of little help when the capacity limits of working memory/attention are exceeded. As for the word meaning structure itself, no gender differences were present.

In conclusion, preliminary support was found for our Vygotskian proposition that languagerelated development might play a significant role in some visual abilities, but further research is obviously needed. These results hopefully add to the recently renewed discussion on the interplay between language and visual cognition (eg Huettig et al 2011; Lupyan 2012).

Acknowledgment. This research was supported by Estonian Research Council Grant No IUT03-03 (academic and personal development of an individual in the system of formal education)

References

- Bergman L R, El-Khouri B M, 2002 SLEIPNER: A Statistical Package for Pattern-oriented Analyses. Version 2.1 Department of Psychology, Stockholm University
- Bergman L R, Magnusson D, 1997 "A person-oriented approach in research on developmental psychopathology" *Development and Psychopathology* 9 291–319
- Bergman L R, Magnusson D, El Khouri B M, 2002 Studying Individual Development in an Interindividual Context: A Person-oriented Approach (Hove, Sussex: Psychology Press)
- Bialystok E, 1992 "Attentional control in children's metalinguistic performance and measures of field independence" *Developmental Psychology* 28 654–664
- Brian J A, Bryson S E, 1996 "Disembedding performance and recognition memory in autism/PDD" Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry 37 865–872
- Della Sala S, Laiacona M, Trivelli C, Spinnler H, 1995 "Poppelreuter-Ghent's overlapping figures test: its sensitivity to age, and its clinical use" Archives of Clinical Neuropsychology 10 511–534

Dickstein L S, 1968 "Field independence in concept attainment" *Perceptual & Motor Skills* 27 635–642

- Elkind D, Koegler R R, Go E, 1963 "Field independence and concept formation" Perceptual & Motor Skills 17 383–386
- Gazzaley A, Nobre A C, 2012 "Top-down modulation: bridging selective attention and working memory" Trends in Cognitive Sciences 16 129–135.
- Ghent L, 1956 "Perception of overlapping and embedded figures by children of different ages" The American Journal of Psychology 69 575–587
- Gottschaldt K, 1926 "Über den Einfluss der Erfahrung auf die Wahrnehmung von Figuren" [About the influence of experience on the perception of figures] Psychologische Forschung 8 261–317
- Gredler M, 2009 "Hiding in plain sight: the stages of mastery/self-regulation in Vygotsky's culturalhistorical theory" *Educational Psychologist* 44 1–19
- Hanfmann E, 1941 "A study of personal patterns in an intellectual performance" *Journal of Personality* 9 315–325
- Huettig F, Olivers C N, Hartsuiker R J, 2011 "Looking, language, and memory: Bridging research from the visual world and visual search paradigms" *Acta Psychologica* 137 138–150
- Kaufman S B, 2007 "Sex differences in mental rotation and spatial visualization ability: Can they be accounted for by differences in working memory capacity?" *Intelligence* 35 211–223
- Koffka K, 1935 Principles of Gestalt Psychology (London: Lund Humphries)
- Lefever M M, Ehri L C, 1976 "The relationship between field independence and sentence disambiguation ability" Journal of Psycholinguistic Research 5 99–106
- Longoni A M, Pizzamiglio L, 1981 "Aspects of verbal processing in relation to perceptual disembedding ability" Journal of Psycholinguistic Research 10 199–208
- Lupyan G, 2012 "Linguistically modulated perception and cognition: the label-feedback hypothesis" Frontiers in Psychology **3** 54
- Luria A R, 1969 *Vyshije korkovyje funktsii tsheloveka i ikh narushenija pri lokal'nykh porazenijakh mozga* [Higher cortical functions in man and their disturbances in local brain lesions] (Moscow: Izdatel'stvo Moskovskogo Universiteta)
- McKenna F P, 1984 "Measures of field dependence: Cognitive style or cognitive ability?" Journal of Personality and Social Psychology 47 593–603

Miyake A, Witzkia A H, Emerson M J, 2001 "Field dependence-independence from a working

memory perspective: A dual-task investigation of the Hidden Figures Test" *Memory* **9** 445–457 Poppelreuter W, 1917 *Die psychischen Schädigungen durch Kopfschuss im Kriege 1914–1916* [The psychic damage resulting from head injury in the war 1914–1916] (Leipzig: Voss)

- Postle B R, 2006 "Working memory as an emergent property of the mind and brain" *Neuroscience* 139 23–38
- Rehermann O, Brun B, 1978 "Embedded figures test compared with clinical tests of abstraction and memory in intellectual impairment" Scandinavian Journal of Psychology 19 175–180
- Rittschof K A, 2010 "Field dependence-independence as visuospatial and executive functioning in working memory: implications for instructional systems design and research" *Educational Technology Research and Development* 58 99–114
- Sells R, Larner A J, 2011 "The Poppelreuter figure visual perceptual function test for dementia diagnosis" Progress in Neurology and Psychiatry 15 17–21
- Stasz C, Shavelson R J, Cox D L, Moore C A, 1976 "Field independence and the structuring of knowledge in a social studies minicourse" *Journal of Educational Psychology* 68 550–558
- Toomela A, 2003a "Development of symbol meaning and the emergence of the semiotically mediated mind", in *Cultural Guidance in the Development of the Human Mind* Ed. A Toomela (Westport, CT: Ablex Publishing) pp 163–209
- Toomela A, 2003b "Relationships between personality structure, structure of word meaning, and cognitive ability: A study of cultural mechanisms of personality" *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* 85 723–735
- Toomela A, 2007a "Konkreetsete ja abstraktsete kontuuride jälgimise ülesanne" [Concrete and abstract contour tracing task], in *Eesti laste arengu longituuduuringute testikogu* Eds A Toomela, E Kikas (Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikooli Psühholoogia Instituut) p C5A
- Toomela A, 2007b "Situatsiooniline peitepildi ülesanne" [Situational embedded figure task], in *Eesti laste arengu longituuduuringute testikogu* Eds A Toomela, E Kikas (Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikooli Psühholoogia Instituut) p C5B
- Toomela A, 2007c "Sõna tähenduse struktuuri test" [Word meaning structure test], in *Eesti laste arengu longituuduuringute testikogu* Eds A Toomela, E Kikas (Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikooli Psühholoogia Instituut) p C22A
- von Eye A, Bogat A G, 2006 "Person-oriented and variable-oriented research: Concepts, results, and development" Merrill–Palmer Quarterly 52 390–420
- von Eye A, Spiel C, Wood P K, 1996 "Configural frequency analysis in applied psychological research" Applied Psychology: An International Review 45 301–352
- Voyer D, Voyer S, Bryden M P, 1995 "Magnitude of sex differences in spatial abilities: A meta-analysis and consideration of critical variables" *Psychological Bulletin* 117 250–270
- Vygotsky L S, 1934/1986 Thought and Language revised edition (Cambridge MA: MIT Press)
- Vygotsky L S, Luria A R, 1994 "Tool and symbol in child development" in *The Vygotsky Reader* Eds R van der Veer, J Valsiner (Oxford: Blackwell) pp 99–174
- Wagemans J, Elder J H, Kubovy M, Palmer S E, Peterson M A, Singh M, von der Heydt R, 2012 "A century of Gestalt psychology in visual perception: I. Perceptual grouping and figure–ground organization" *Psychological Bulletin* **138** 1172–1217
- Witkin H A, 1950 "Individual differences in ease of perception of embedded figures" *Journal of Personality* **19** 1–15
- Witkin H A, Moore C A, Goodenough D R, Cox P W, 1977 "Field-dependent and field-independent cognitive styles and their educational implications" *Review of Educational Research* 47 1–64


Tammik, V. & Toomela, A. (2017). Dominant structure of word meanings moderates ageing-related decline in visual figure discrimination. *Journal of Cognitive Psychology*, *29*(3), 279–288.



Dominant structure of word meanings moderates ageing-related decline in visual figure discrimination

Valdar Tammik and Aaro Toomela

School of Natural Sciences and Health, Tallinn University, Tallinn, Estonia

ABSTRACT

This is a follow-up study to Tammik and Toomela [(2013). Relationships between visual figure discrimination, verbal abilities, and gender. *Perception, 42, 971984*] which established a correlational relationship between the propensity to use scientific as opposed to everyday concepts (as distinguished by L. Vygotsky) and visual figure discrimination. The purpose of the current study was to test a further prediction derived from Vygotskys theory in the context of ageing postponed start but faster rate of cognitive decline for scientific conceptual thinkers which is characteristic of cognitive reserve [Stern, Y.(2009). Cognitive reserve. *Neuropsychologia, 47, 20152028*]. The emergence of such a pattern with age was investigated by extending the original sample of 428 participants up to age 70 with additional 119 participants older than 70 years. The hypothesis was tested with piecewise (segmented) and local polynomial (loces) regression models and was confirmed.

ARTICLE HISTORY Received 24 April 2016

Accepted 7 December 2016

KEYWORDS Visual search; word meaning

structure; language; cognitive reserve; ageing

Introduction

The question about the relationships between language and perceptual processes has a long history but has remained controversial (e.g. Gentner & Goldin-Meadow, 2003). One influential line of theorising stretches back to the psycholinguistic theory of Vygotsky (1934/1986; Vygotsky & Luria, 1994). In short, he argued that language forms a fundamental part of all higher order cognitive processes—including those that are apparently "nonverbal"—by providing new means to guide and structure one's cognition. It thereby changes the entire structure of cognitive activity (Toomela, 1996; Vygotsky & Luria, 1994). Language-based representations, however, are not uniform but develop through several stages based on their meaning structure and so, correspondingly, does cognition (Vygotsky, 1934/1986; see also Toomela, 2003a, for an elaboration of the theory). In adults particularly two types of word meaning structures-the so-called everyday and scientific concepts (Vygotsky, 1934/1986)—should be distinguished.

The "everyday" concepts are based on everyday experience with words and their referents. They are about the concrete relationships between these-the aggregates of immediate experiences and impressions are what the words mean (essentially the exemplar view of categorisation). So, for example, the "everyday" concept of "love" just refers to the concrete experiences and behavioural attributes that the word is conventionally used for. The meanings of this type are concrete and factual. The "scientific" concepts, on the other hand, are entirely structured within language, in relationships between words. They are about abstract logical hierarchies of word-relations, that is, formal definitions, and so are not based on immediate experiences or impressions. The "scientific" concept of "love", for example, may be based on the higher level category of "emotion" of which "love" is a specific example with certain characteristics (whatever they are defined to be).

Note that "scientific" concepts need not have anything to do with science, they just need to organise information within the system of concepts, that is, within language itself. Also, the two types of meaning structures coexist in the mind, they are not mutually exclusive (Vygotsky, 1934/ 1986). In addition to Vygotsky's own work, the fact that apparently the same taxonomic categories

CONTACT Valdar Tammik 🖾 valdar.tammik@tlu.ee

^{© 2016} Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group

2 🛞 V. TAMMIK AND A. TOOMELA

may actually be structurally different and the developmentally earlier ones remain relevant in adult cognition has been empirically demonstrated by K. Nelson and colleagues (e.g. Lucariello, Kyratzis, & Nelson, 1992).

Although the distinction between concrete and abstract word meanings is common and also used in some verbal IQ measures (e.g. the similarities subtest in WISC/WAIS), a connection between these theoretical constructs is not straightforward to draw. On the one hand an adept use of "scientific" concepts can be seen as an aspect of verbal IQ (especially due to similarities in operationalisation). The practical importance of the distinction comes from precisely the fact that some mental operations should be very hard if not impossible to achieve without relying on certain types of linguistic representations (Toomela, 2003a). So the connection to some notion of "ability" is clear. On the other hand, the theoretical status of IQ has been controversial from the start and the psychometric nature of the construct has been (in our opinion rightly) criticised from a variety of perspectives (for some relatively recent examples see, e.g. Borsboom, Mellenbergh, & van Heerden, 2003; Dennis et al., 2009; Michell, 2012; Paivio, 2014). Because the relationship between Vygotsky's ideas and newer theories of (verbal) intelligence is not uncomplicated, his (somewhat confusingly labelled) distinctions are adhered to.

In a previous study, the propensity to use "scientific" (abstract) concepts was associated with visual discrimination performance (Tammik & Toomela, 2013). The visual tasks used in the study demanded overcoming of visual clutter/distraction in order to identify some hard-to-find figures. Drawing on Vygotsky's theory it was hypothesised that the "scientific" conceptual thinking would help to suppress the irrelevant/distracting aspects of the stimuli by supporting abstract analysis of the visual scene and thus enhancing test performance. The results of the study confirmed the expected positive association between complex visual discrimination and the propensity for "scientific" conceptual thinking.

It is well documented that visual tasks such as those used by Tammik and Toomela (2013) exhibit

a clear ageing-related decline in performance (e.g. Capitani, Della Sala, Lucchelli, Soave, & Spinnler, 1988; Della Sala, Laiacona, Trivelli, & Spinnler, 1995). Ageing-related cognitive decline is thought to be mainly related to some general biological changes in the nervous system¹ which can (to an extent) be compensated for (Lövdén, Bäckman, Lindenberger, Schaefer, & Schmiedek, 2010; Park & Reuter-Lorenz, 2009; Stern, 2009) and although current theorising tends to focus on neural aspects of compensation, it is worth remembering that cognitive tasks can usually be solved through different means² which adds a primarily cognitive dimension to compensation—people can compensate through having access to and adequately applying those different means (Lemaire, 2010; see also the distinction between flexibility and plasticity in Lövdén et al., 2010).

"Scientific" conceptual thinking was hypothesised to be related to visual discrimination performance through strategic affordances (i.e. through enabling new ways to accomplish the tasks) and is thus exactly a kind of factor that should facilitate cognitive compensation of ageing-related neurobiological deterioration. So if the reason behind the established relationship between the propensity to use "scientific" concepts and visual discrimination performance is indeed that offered by the theory, then it seems reasonable to expect that people more inclined to use "scientific" concepts should on average exhibit better performance at the same age level. Furthermore, this interaction between the use "scientific" concepts and cognitive decline should exhibit a specific pattern characteristic of so-called cognitive reserve (see Figure 1; adapted from Stern, 2009).

If comparable harmful ageing-related neural changes accumulate over time for two persons, but one of them is able to compensate for it by making use of "scientific" conceptual thinking, while the other, relying mainly only on "everyday" conceptual thinking, is not, then we would expect to see the first person maintain a level of performance despite these neural changes up to a critical point where the damage is just too great to compensate for, while the second person would exhibit a decline in performance earlier. For the first person, the decline would be

¹The vagueness of the wording is intentional since the exact nature of the biological changes due to ageing is still a matter of active research (e.g. Rizzo, Richman, & Puthanveettil, 2014). At the same time, the specific mechanisms are not important in relation to the purpose of the present study. ²On tasks like those used by Tammik and Toomela (2013), solving strategies have been investigated by Pennings (1988, 1991).



Figure 1. Expected interaction pattern (adapted from Stern, 2009).

sharper (especially when the initial performance was higher) because it only manifests when the neurobiological damage is already quite severe while for the second person the decline would be gentler, in line with the steady accumulation of neural changes. Eventually, both individuals would end up at the same floor level of performance. The same should naturally hold on the group level.

Figure 1 is of course an idealised presentation but on the general level this pattern is a reasonable expectation if the Vygotskian explanation to the relationship between the propensity to use "scientific" concepts and visual discrimination is indeed correct. The aim of the current study was to test this expectation in order to undermine or provide further corroboration to the proposed interpretation of the relationship established by Tammik and Toomela (2013). Furthermore, when confirmed, the results would also corroborate the notion of cognitive reserve (Stern, 2009) from which the expectation was derived. Concretely, the hypothesis of the study was that, on average, in the relationship between age and visual performance the decline starts later but is faster for "scientific-conceptual" thinkers compared to more "everyday-conceptual" thinkers.

Method

The method for data collection was identical to that of Tammik and Toomela (2013).

Participants

The original sample of Tammik and Toomela (2013)—428 participants (200 males) with an age range 17–69 (M = 37.3, SD = 15.1)—was extended

with 119 participants (20 males) over 70 years of age (M = 83.0, SD = 4.1). The final sample consisted of 547 healthy Estonian adults (219 males) with an age range of 17–97 years (M = 47.2, SD = 23.2). The participants were chosen so as to involve people with diverse backgrounds and educational levels (years of formal education varied from 2 to 21 years) to ensure the generalisability of the results and the variability in the propensity to use "scientific" concepts. Among the +70 group there were considerably more women than men (99 vs. 20) which is loosely in line with the Estonian general population indicators (Statistics Estonia, 2012).

Materials and procedure

To assess visual discrimination abilities two different contour picture tasks were used—concrete and abstract contour tracing task (CACTT) (Toomela, 2007a) and situational embedded figure task (SEFT) (Toomela, 2007b).

The CACTT was a modified version of the Poppelreuter's task (adapted from Luria, 1980). The task comprised two test cards with line drawings of five overlapping figures of everyday objects. The overlapping figures covered 10×10 cm. For both test cards four line drawings on separate cards were presented one by one. On two cards, the exact copy of the line drawing of one of the five objects was drawn. On other two cards, abstract contours from the same overlapping figures test card were drawn so that the figure contained segments of several of the objects on the test card (see Figure 2 for an example).

Although the two types of figures—concrete and abstract—are similar from a physics perspective, our visual system automatically recognises the "everyday" objects and structures the visual field accordingly; the objects "pop out". Locating the abstract figures requires overcoming these automatic processes to view the lines as belonging to the abstract figures rather than the "everyday objects".

It was explained that the extracted figures on the separate cards are of exactly the same size and orientation as on the test card. The participants were asked to trace the contour of the single figure on the test card with his/her finger. The first single item presented was always a concrete object. There was no time constraint on finding the solution to the task. A response was coded as correct, if the person traced at least 90% of the figure drawn on the separate card. In case of 4 🛞 V. TAMMIK AND A. TOOMELA





Figure 2. Example of CACTT.

doubt, the person was encouraged to trace the contour as exactly as possible. The maximum number of correct answers for concrete objects and for abstract contours was four in both cases.

The SEFT comprised a 29×19 cm line drawing depicting a simple meaningful scene—a house with a garden. As in the CACTT, the participants

were presented with two types of figures—concrete and abstract—but this time there was no overlapping of figures, arguably making less demands on working memory/selective attention processes (see Figure 3 for examples). At the same time, the figures formed a meaningful scene thought to create a specific challenge in breaking it up (see Tammik & Toomela, 2013). Instruction and coding of answers was similar to that used in the CACTT. The maximum number of correct answers for concrete objects and for abstract contours was three in SEFT.

Both tasks were presented on paper with both the simple (to be found) figure and the large figure visible to the participant simultaneously. All verbal labels were avoided and the figures were only referred to as "it". There were no time constraints, and if the participants stated that they were not able to find the figure, they were encouraged to try again (prompts were not prespecified). Encouragement was used in order to diminish the confounding effect of low motivation. As such, it was a measure of ability to find the figure instead of efficacy of finding it. As almost all of the participants were able to find the concrete figures, only abstract figures were used in the analysis. Visual tasks were presented before the word meanings structure test (WMST) (below).



Figure 3. Example of SEFT.

The structure of word meanings or the propensity to think in either scientific or everyday type concepts (as distinguished by Vygotsky) was assessed with the WMST (Toomela, 2007c). This test consists of three complementary parts. In the first part, the participants were asked to define six concepts, half of them being concrete (e.g. school) and half abstract (e.g. republic). In the second part, the participants were asked to describe the similarity of six concept pairs, some belonging to the same category (e.g. cat-dog) while others being in a complementary relationship (e.g. horse-rider). In the last part, the participants were presented with six triplets of words (e.g. carrot-soup-potato) from which they had to choose the two that "go together" and explain why.

The free answers (not the choices) were coded as everyday concepts (coded 0) when the definition, similarity description, or reason for commonality was based on (a) sensory attributes (e.g. cat and dog are similar because both have four legs), (b) observations of everyday activities (e.g. school is where children go for learning), (c) observations of everyday situations (e.g. carrot and potato go together because they both grow in the field), (d) description of function (e.g. typewriter and pen are both for writing), (e) sharing of parts (e.g. car and bicycle go together because both have wheels), or (f) no answer (because some items are not easily answerable without scientific concepts, e.g. the similarity between horse and rider).

The answers were coded as scientific concepts (coded 1) when (a) the relationship between words were defined hierarchically (e.g. horse and rider go

Table 1	Descriptive	statistics.
---------	-------------	-------------

	Range	Mean (SD)	
CACTT (abstract)	0-4	1.92 (1.61)	
SEFT (abstract)	0-3	1.95 (1.12)	
WMST	0-18	9.34 (4.02)	
AGE	17–97	47.21 (23.20)	

Note: CACTT, concrete and abstract contour tracing task; SEFT, situational embedded figure task; WMST, word meaning structure test; AGE, age in years.

Та	bl	е	2.	Regression	models	with	interactions	(N = 547).
----	----	---	----	------------	--------	------	--------------	------------

together because they are both living creatures) or (b) the word was related to hierarchically higher level concept (e.g. school is an educational institution). Maximum score (number of scientific concepts) in the test was 18. In addition, the number of questions with no answer was registered separately. Theoretically, the lack of any answer represents less developed form of responding compared to everyday concept type of answers. The inter-rater agreement between coders has been previously reported as very high (Cohen's κ = .91) (Toomela, 2003b).

The descriptive statistics for the variables are presented in Table 1.

Analysis

All of the analyses were conducted using R (R Core Team, 2014). What we were interested in was a specific interaction pattern (Figure 1). We first confirmed the existence of an interaction using a multiple regression model (Table 2). A second-degree polynomial for age was included in the model based on a preliminary check of the data using scatterplot smoothing with loess (see below). The interaction term was indeed statistically significant but only for the CACTT.

To test whether the interaction pattern was of expected shape we fit a piecewise (segmented) regression with one change-point for different groups based on the WMST score. Piecewise/segmented regression is nothing more than a combination of multiple linear regression models that are connected at certain value(s) of predictor(s). In other words, different regression models are used at different ranges of predictor values. The method is used when the relationship between outcome and predictor(s) is non-linear but can be well characterised through successive linear models (there are a few values where the relationship changes abruptly). Our theoretical expectation (Figure 1) has exactly these kinds of relationship (two straight lines connected at certain age value).

Tuble 2. Regression models with interactions (N = 5+7).						
	Model for CACTT			Model for SEFT		
	Beta	CI	p	Beta	CI	р
WMST	0.47	0.29-0.64	<.001	0.40	0.22-0.57	<.001
AGE	1.06	0.57-1.55	<.001	0.58	0.08-1.07	.023
AGE ²	-1.19	-1.62 to -0.76	<.001	-0.79	-1.22 to -0.36	<.001
WMST*AGE	-0.00	-0.01 to -0.00	.025	-0.00	-0.00 to 0.00	.366
R ² /adj. R ²	.288/.282			.276/.270		

Note: WMST, word meaning structure test; AGE, age in years; Beta, standardised regression coefficient; CI, confidence interval of beta.

6 🛞 V. TAMMIK AND A. TOOMELA

The tricky part, of course, is finding the optimal change-point where the regression models should "meet". We used the method by Muggeo (2003) implemented in the R package "segmented" (Muggeo, 2008) that allows to estimate all the model parameters—the change-point(s) as well as the parameters of the regression models—simultaneously, also yielding standard errors for all of them. The latter is important for judging whether differences between groups are statistically reliable.

We also fit a loess (local polynomial regression) curve to confirm that the shape of the relationship is indeed one that can be reasonably approximated by the one change-point model. Loess is a non-parametric regression method often used for scatterplot smoothing to assess the relationship between variables without explicitly specifying the function. It works by fitting a low-degree polynomial regression model for each point in the dataset using its neighboring values giving more weight to the closer ones (the degree of polynomial and the neighborhood size can be specified by the analyst) and combining the models. Since the shape of the relationship is found "automatically" and not constrained by the analyst, it is a suitable method for confirming that the segmented regression models are adequate approximations for the relationships in the data. The loess curve was fit with the standard loess() function in R using second-degree polynomial (the default) and multiple span (neighborhood size) values.

The resulting segmented and loess models were plotted and compared with the expectation (Figure 1), the criteria being the relative locations of the change-points and magnitudes of the following regression slopes between the groups.

Since the analysis required grouping based on the continuous WMST score but there were no theoretically justified criteria for choosing the cutoff values, we decided to implement the analysis as an interactive graph with changeable cut-offs. This was done using "Shiny" (RStudio & Inc., 2015). The interactive graph includes both the segmented regression and loess plots and can be accessed at https://valdart.shinyapps.io/WMS_aging_shiny/. As the older group included very few men (20 out of 119), the relationships with gender could not be reliably analysed. For those interested, the loess part of the interactive graph allows for plotting the genders separately.

Results

Table 2 presents the regression models with interaction for both tests. The interaction term was significant only for CACTT. The results of the main analysis to assess whether the shape of the interaction is in line with the hypothesis can be accessed as an interactive graph at https://valdart.shinyapps. io/WMS_aging_shiny/. The expected pattern does indeed manifest very clearly starting from cut-off score of 12. An example with cut-off at 13 is presented in the Figures 4 and 5.

Since the WMST scores were more or less normally distributed, the sample size for highest WMST group becomes smaller the higher the cutoff. The score of 12 is quite high and unfortunately group size for the highest WMST group becomes relatively small for the wide age range. This results in wide confidence intervals and in general makes the applicability of asymptotic approximations questionable. The confidence intervals for the slope estimates were thus not used.

The location and confidence intervals for the change-points are still shown by the points with "whiskers" just above the *x*-axes but should be interpreted cautiously keeping the group sizes in mind. In addition to the sample size the sometimes wide confidence intervals for the highest group based on WMST score might be related to the fact that the best change-point often falls close to age 70 where there is a gap in the data. The same gap might also be the reason for the weirdly far off change-point on the SEFT (falling just after the gap). In this case the "true best" change-point might actually be in the gap.

The results are nevertheless guite clear in relation to the hypothesis (although the cut-off on the WMST needs to be rather high). One can see from the example on Figures 4 and 5 (with cut-off 13) that on both tests the change-point is later and the rate of decline steeper for the higher group based on the WMST score compared to the lower group exactly as expected. Although the interaction term in regression model was statistically significant only for CACTT (Table 2) the patterns are in line with the hypothesis on both tests starting from cut-off values of 11 (SEFT)/12 (CACTT). The loess lines confirm that the one change-point piecewise regressions are reasonable approximations of the relationships. In sum, the results are clearly supportive to the hypothesis.

JOURNAL OF COGNITIVE PSYCHOLOGY (7



Figure 4. Segmented regression lines.

Discussion

The aim of this study was to put the interpretation of a previously established correlational relationship between the propensity to use "scientific" concepts (as distinguished by Vygotsky) and visual discrimination performance (Tammik & Toomela, 2013) to the test by making use of ageing-related decline in the latter. The reasoning was that since "scientific" conceptual thinking is supposed to be related to the visual performance through strategic affordances it is also well suited for active compensation of ageing-related biological changes and the three variables should (on the group level) thus exhibit a specific interaction pattern characteristic of cognitive reserve (Figure 1; adapted from Stern, 2009). The existence of a reliable interaction was first confirmed using a standard regression model and then an interactive graph with loess and segmented regression models was used to assess whether the interaction conformed to the hypothesised pattern.

Two different visual discrimination tasks were used. Although the interaction patterns were in line with the hypothesis on both tasks, the interaction term in regression model was statistically significant only for one test, CACTT. The fact that the results are clearer for CACTT makes sense considering that this was the harder task which makes it more sensitive to ageing-related effects as well as more suitable for compensating them. The reasoning is that in order to fail in the easier task (SEFT) the problems present probably need to be more severe which also makes them harder to compensate for compared to the more demanding CACTT with which most of the sample struggled (only about 25% of the sample received maximum score on CACTT compared to 44% on SEFT even though there were no time constraints). Presumably, already quite subtle biological changes due to ageing will affect the performance on CACTT but not on SEFT and only the subtler neurobiological damage is likely to allow for effective compensation. For example, one can ease the visuospatial working

8 🛞 V. TAMMIK AND A. TOOMELA



Figure 5. Loess lines.

memory load of the task³ by analytically limiting the possible area of search but this can only help to a certain point; if the perceptual system cannot handle the demands of the task even at that point then this strategy will not boost the manifest result. So the fact that the results are more robust for CACTT compared to SEFT is actually somewhat expectable. It is also consistent with previous reports that cognitive reserve indicators are more strongly related to performance on complex cognitive tasks compared to simpler ones (Dufouil, Alpérovitch, & Tzourio, 2003; Sumowski, Chiaravalloti, & DeLuca, 2009).

Taken together the results seem clearly supportive to the theory with the group differences (from cut-offs above 12) in both the inflection points (start of the decline) as well as steepness of the curves (rate of decline) corresponding exactly to the hypothesised pattern. Since the expectation was based on the ideas of Stern (2009), the results also corroborate his notion of cognitive reserve (which has been defined as "differences in cognitive processes as a function of lifetime intellectual activities and other environmental factors that explain differential susceptibility to functional impairment in the presence of pathology or other neurological insult" (Barulli & Stern, 2013, p. 502)). By directly confirming the hypothesised pattern they add to the results of Hall et al. (2007) who confirmed it in a clinical setting.

From a theoretical perspective, our results draw attention to a cognitive construct possibly important in explaining cognitive reserve. The often-used proxies for cognitive reserve—education and verbal IQ—are related to the word meaning structure and Vygotsky's theory could offer new insights about the underlying mechanisms of reserve from a more cognitive perspective. The "differences in

³The fact that these types of tasks strain visuospatial working memory has been experimentally demonstrated by Miyake, Witzkia, and Emerson (2001).

cognitive processes as a function of lifetime intellectual activities" might be partly explained by affordances of different types of semiotic representations mastered.

As noted in the introduction, the criteria used in some verbal IQ measures is similar to the criteria for distinguishing "everyday" and "scientific" concepts (i.e. the operationalisation of word meaning structure) and word meaning structure can thus perhaps be seen as *an aspect of* verbal intelligence. With the controversy surrounding the construct of IQ, the exact theoretical relationships should be clearly specified, however, because otherwise drawing these connections most likely only adds confusion. At the same time, the theory of Vygotsky is actually well suited to elucidate the nature of intelligence as it relates to language. Either way, there is an obvious methodological relationship between current results and others using similar tasks.

Despite our encouraging results some problems with the study also warrant mentioning. First, although using a large and representative sample, the study was a cross-sectional one and thus open to all the well-known problems like cohort-effects (e.g. Baltes, 1968). At the same time, longitudinal studies are also open to specific problems of their own and should not be uncritically favoured over cross-sectional ones just because they are longitudinal (Salthouse, 2010a, 2010b). In short, it is a clear shortcoming of the study that it used a simple cross-sectional design but it is not clear what the exact implications of this shortcoming are for the results.

Second, the interpretation of the results like those presented warrant caution in any case because of confounds. This is a hallmark problem of observational studies and very clear here because the relevant environmental, cognitive (representational/ strategic), and biological factors are intrinsically intertwined-it is the environmental demand that drives the need for cognitive adjustments which in turn may result in plastic changes in the brain (Lövdén et al., 2010). People more inclined to rely on "scientific" conceptual thinking are basically bound to be different from those relying mainly on "everyday" conceptual thinking also in other respects. This is a problem especially because biological ageing, too, might be confounded, that is, WMST groups might have differed in the accumulated neurobiological damage for the same chronological age level because of different life histories. Since no objective biological measures were taken, it remains unclear how much of a problem this

could have been. However, the fact that the postchange-point slopes also varied as expected (faster decline for the higher WMST group) adds some reassurance. If the main difference between groups were in biological ageing it would be more reasonable to expect that the post-change-point slopes would be the same.

Despite these issues, the results of the current work were well in accordance with the hypothesised specific pattern and are thus seen to offer support to both the Vygotskian hypothesis as well as the notion of cognitive reserve (Stern, 2009). They extend the previous results by Tammik and Toomela (2013) and draw attention to a particular psychological construct (word meaning structure) possibly important in the context of active compensation of ageing-related biological changes which is of both theoretical as well as practical importance.

Disclosure statement

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the authors.

References

- Baltes, P. B. (1968). Longitudinal and cross-sectional sequences in the study of age and generation effects. *Human Development*, *11*, 145–171.
- Barulli, D., & Stern, Y. (2013). Efficiency, capacity, compensation, maintenance, plasticity: Emerging concepts in cognitive reserve. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 17, 502– 509.
- Borsboom, D., Mellenbergh, G. J., & van Heerden, J. (2003). The theoretical status of latent variables. *Psychological Review*, 110, 203–219.
- Capitani, E., Della Sala, S., Lucchelli, F., Soave, P., & Spinnler, H. (1988). Perceptual attention in aging and dementia measured by Gottschaldt's hidden figure test. *Journal* of Gerontology, 43, P157–P163.
- Della Sala, S., Laiacona, M., Trivelli, C., & Spinnler, H. (1995). Poppelreuter-Ghent's overlapping figures test: Its sensitivity to age, and its clinical use. Archives of Clinical Neuropsychology, 10, 511–534.
- Dennis, M., Francis, D. J., Cirino, P. T., Schachar, R., Barnes, M. A., & Fletcher, J. M. (2009). Why IQ is not a covariate in cognitive studies of neurodevelopmental disorders. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society*, 15, 331–343.
- Dufouil, C., Alpérovitch, A., & Tzourio, C. (2003). Influence of education on the relationship between white matter lesions and cognition. *Neurology*, 60, 831–836.
- Gentner, D., & Goldin-Meadow, S. (Eds.). (2003). Language in mind: Advances in the study of language and thought. Cambridge, MA: The MIT Press.
- Hall, C. B., Derby, C., LeValley, A., Katz, M. J., Verghese, J., & Lipton, R. B. (2007). Education delays accelerated

10 😔 V. TAMMIK AND A. TOOMELA

decline on a memory test in persons who develop dementia. *Neurology*, *69*, 1657–1664.

- Lemaire, P. (2010). Cognitive strategy variations during aging. Current Directions in Psychological Science, 19, 363–369.
- Lövdén, M., Bäckman, L., Lindenberger, U., Schaefer, S., & Schmiedek, F. (2010). A theoretical framework for the study of adult cognitive plasticity. *Psychological Bulletin*, 136, 659–676.
- Lucariello, J., Kyratzis, A., & Nelson, K. (1992). Taxonomic knowledge: What kind and when? *Child Development*, 63, 978–998.
- Luria, A. R. (1980). *Higher cortical functions in man* (2nd ed.). New York, NY: Basic Books.
- Michell, J. (2012). Alfred Binet and the concept of heterogeneous orders. Frontiers in Psychology, 3(261). http:// journal.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fpsyg.2012. 00261/full
- Miyake, A., Witzkia, A. H., & Emerson, M. J. (2001). Field dependence-independence from a working memory perspective: A dual-task investigation of the hidden figures test. *Memory*, 9, 445–457.
- Muggeo, V. M. (2003). Estimating regression models with unknown break-points. *Statistics in Medicine*, 22, 3055– 3071.
- Muggeo, V. M. (2008). Segmented: An R package to fit regression models with broken-line relationships. R News, 8/1, 20–25.
- Paivio, A. (2014). Intelligence, dual coding theory, and the brain. *Intelligence*, 47, 141–158.
- Park, D. C., & Reuter-Lorenz, P. (2009). The adaptive brain: Aging and neurocognitive scaffolding. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 60, 173–196.
- Pennings, A. (1988). The development of strategies in embedded figures tasks. *International Journal of Psychology*, 23, 65–78.
- Pennings, A. (1991). Altering the strategies in embeddedfigure and water-level tasks via instruction: A neo-piagetian learning study. *Perceptual and Motor Skills*, 72, 639–660.
- R Core Team. (2014). R: A language and environment for statistical computing. Vienna: R Foundation for Statistical Computing. http://www.R-project.org/
- Rizzo, V., Richman, J., & Puthanveettil, S. V. (2014). Dissecting mechanisms of brain aging by studying the intrinsic excitability of neurons. *Frontiers in Aging Neuroscience*, 6, 337.
- RStudio, & Inc. (2015). Shiny: Web application framework for R. R package version 0.12.0. http://CRAN.R-project. org/package=shiny

- Salthouse, T. (2010a). *Major issues in cognitive aging*. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Salthouse, T. (2010b). Influence of age on practice effects in longitudinal neurocognitive change. *Neuropsychology*, 24, 563–572.
- Statistics Estonia. (2012). http://www.stat.ee/populationpyramid
- Stern, Y. (2009). Cognitive reserve. *Neuropsychologia*, 47, 2015–2028.
- Sumowski, J. F., Chiaravalloti, N., & DeLuca, J. (2009). Cognitive reserve protects against cognitive dysfunction in multiple sclerosis. *Journal of Clinical and Experimental Neuropsychology*, 31, 913–926.
- Tammik, V., & Toomela, A. (2013). Relationships between visual figure discrimination, verbal abilities, and gender. *Perception*, 42, 971–984.
- Toomela, A. (1996). How culture transforms mind: A process of internalization. *Culture & Psychology*, 2, 285–305.
- Toomela, A. (2003a). Development of symbol meaning and the emergence of the semiotically mediated mind. In A. Toomela (Ed.), *Cultural guidance in the development of the human mind* (pp. 163–209). Westport, CT: Ablex.
- Toomela, A. (2003b). Relationships between personality structure, structure of word meaning, and cognitive ability: A study of cultural mechanisms of personality. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 85, 723– 735.
- Toomela, A. (2007a). Konkreetsete ja abstraktsete kontuuride jälgimise ülesanne [Concrete and abstract contour tracing task]. In A. Toomela & E. Kikas (Eds.), *Eesti laste arengu longituuduuringute testikogu* (pp. C5A). Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikooli Psühholoogia Instituut.
- Toomela, A. (2007b). Situatsiooniline peitepildi ülesanne [Situational embedded figure task]. In A. Toomela & E. Kikas (Eds.), *Eesti laste arengu longituuduuringute testikogu* (pp. C5B). Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikooli Psühholoogia Instituut.
- Toomela, A. (2007c). Sõna tähenduse struktuuri test [Word meaning structure test]. In A. Toomela & E. Kikas (Eds.), *Eesti laste arengu longituuduuringute testikogu* (pp. C22A). Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikooli Psühholoogia Instituut.
- Vygotsky, L. S. (1934/1986). *Thought and language* (Rev. ed.). Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- Vygotsky, L. S., & Luria, A. R. (1994). Tool and symbol in child development. In R. van der Veer & J. Valsiner (Eds.), *The Vygotsky reader* (pp. 99–174). Oxford: Blackwell.

KOKKUVÕTE

SEOS JUHTIVA MÕISTETE STRUKTUURI JA VISUAALSE OBJEKTITUVASTUSE VAHEL

Selle uurimuse fookuses on seos keelelise mõtlemise ja visuaalse objektituvastuse vahel. Kuigi visuaalset ja verbaalset mõtlemist tänapäeva psühholoogias sageli vastandatakse, on mõjuvaid põhjuseid arvata, et need kaks nähtust on omavahel lähedalt seotud. Keele ja mõtlemise vahekorra uurimisel on vastuoluline ajalugu, kus isegi suhteliselt hiljutised seisukohad kõiguvad seinast seina: väidetest, et keel on kasulik samavõrra nagu nägemine on kasulik, omamata mingit põhimõtteliselt erilist rolli mõtlemises kuni seisukohtadeni, et keeleliselt vahendatud mõtlemine on niivõrd erinev mõtlemisest ilma keeleta, et neid ei peaks sama nähtusena käsitlema.

Suures plaanis võib erialakirjanduses eristada viit seisukohta:

1. Keel on suhtlemisvahend, mis ei puutu oluliselt *selle aluseks* olevasse mõtlemisse (nt Bloom & Keil (2001) ja Gleitman & Papafragou (2005; 2013)).

2. Keel mõjutab mõtlemist (vähemalt niivõrd) kuivõrd keelelise eneseväljenduse jaoks tuleb austada keeles levinud eristusi; pidevalt teatud eristustele tähelepanu pööramine omab mõju ka suhtlusvälises kontekstis (nt D. Slobin (1996) aga ka L. Boroditsky (2001) ja S. Levinson (2003)).

3. Keel on "tööriist", mis võimaldab muuhulgas inimesele ainuomaseid kognitiivseid operatsioone (nt A. Clark (1998), D. Gentner (2003; 2016) ja E. Spelke (2003)).

4. Keelepõhised representatsioonid moduleerivad pidevalt asetleidvaid kognitiivseid protsesse ja mängivad seega psüühikas keskset rolli (nt G. Lupyan (2012; 2016)).

5. Keele omandamisega leiab aset psüühilise süsteemi transformatsioon, mis eristab seda põhimõtteliselt keele-eelsest psüühikast (nt Toomela, 2003; 2015; Vygotsky, 1934/1986; Vygotsky & Luria, 1994)).

Kuigi eelnev seisukohtade loetelu võib näida kontiinumina usust, mil määral keel mõtlemist mõjutab, ei ole see siiski nii ja eri seisukohtade esindajad tegelevad sageli üsna eraldiseisvate küsimustega. Näiteks on küsimus sellest, mil määral mingi spetsiifilise keele omandamine mõjutab valdajate mittekeelelist mõtlemist üsna erinev sellest, mis mõju on *keele kui sellise* omandamisel. Samuti võib olla küsimus sellest, millised kognitiivsed operatsioonid saavad võimalikuks tänu keele kasutusele, üsna erinev küsimusest, kuidas moduleerib keel automaatselt asetleidvaid mittekeelelisi protsesse.

Sellises seisukohtade mitmekesisuses on oluline alustada uurimuse aluseks olevatest eeldustest ja vastavalt järgneb lühiülevaade minu teoreetilisest lähtekohast, mis põhineb A. Toomela edasiarendusel L. Võgotski psühholingvistilisest teooriast (Toomela, 2016; 2017). Eelpool toodud loetelus paigutub see viimasesse – 5. – kategooriasse.

Keel on selle vaate järgi *sümbolite süsteem*, kusjuures sümboliks võib olla ükskõik milline kogemus (ehk representatsioon), mis omandab *konventsionaalse* suhte oma referenti. Suhte konventsionaalsus on keskse tähtsusega, sest see tähendab, et sümbolitega tuleb opereerida teiste reeglite alusel kui need, mis kehtivad referentidele. Sümbolitele kehtivad sotsiaalse, mitte füüsikalise maailma reeglid, mis avab võimaluse kvalitatiivselt uudsel viisil kogemuse sisemiseks organiseerimiseks (ehk mõtlemiseks). Lisaks võimaldab keel suunata teiste tähelepanu ja käitumist ning see võimalus rakendub samavõrra ka iseendale – keelest saab vahend ka oma käitumise reguleerimiseks.

Keelelised representatsioonid (s.t sümbolid) teevad aga läbi pika arengu, milles võib eristada (vähemalt) viit staadiumi, millest antud töö seisukohalt on oluline eristus tava- ja teadusmõistete vahel. Tavamõisted põhinevad igapäeva kogemusel sõnade ja nende referentidega: igapäevakogemuste "agregaat" *ongi* tavamõistelise sõna tähendus. Vastavalt on selliste sõnade piirid hägused ja "agregatsiooni" aluseks olev printsiip ei ole kasutajale teadvustatav. Teadusmõisted seevastu põhinevad sõnade (s.t sümbolite) omavahelistel suhetel ja sõna tähendus väljendub läbi tema seoste teiste sõnadega, võimaldades ka sõnade defineerimise. See omakorda paneb aluse loogilisele mõtlemisele, sest sõna defineerimise eelduseks on selle kesksete tunnuste *teadlik* abstraheerimine ja vastandamine teistele, mittemääravatele, tunnustele.

Kokkuvõttes vabastab keel nii mõtlemise kui tegevuse otseselt meeleliselt kogetava maailma struktuurist, võimaldades kvalitatiivselt uudsete representatsioonide loomise ja kasutamise iseenda käitumise regulatsioonis.

Vastavalt on keelel roll ka inimese visuaalses tajus. Võime eristada kolme erinevat aspekti. Esiteks tekivad visuaalsete ja keeleliste representatsioonide vahel automaatsed interaktsioonid, nt objekti nime fonoloogilised aspektid mõjutavad selle visuaalset tuvastamist (Chabal & Marian, 2015) ja vastupidi, visuaalne analüüs mõjutab hilisemat nimetamist (Zwitserlood, et al., 2018). Teiseks võimaldab keeleliste kategooriate õppimine taju treenimist: nt mammograafi lugedes (Nodine, et al., 1999). Samasse kategooriasse kuuluvad tõenäoliselt ka värvitaju erinevused eri keeli rääkivate rahvaste vahel (Roberson, Davidoff, Davies, & Shapiro, 2005). Kuigi seda efekti võib pidada sekundaarseks, on selge, et inimesed tajuvad maailma teisiti ja seda poleks toimunud ilma keelepõhiste kategooriate omandamiseta. Kolmandaks pakuvad keelelised kategooriad strateegilisi võimalusi oma taju juhtimisel, kasvõi Π ja Π külili 2 ja 5-na mõtestamises, et neid hulga sarnaste kujutiste hulgast kiiremini leida (Lupyan & Spivey, 2008). Loomulikult ei ole need 3 aspekti eraldiseisvad, vaid toimivad koos: nt teadlik strateegia (3. aspekt) võib harjutamise läbi automatiseeruda (2. ja 1. aspekt).

Vastavalt eelnevalt kirjeldatud mõiste arengule võib eeldada vastavaid erinevusi ka nende mõistete poolt toetatud taju protsessides: nt selleks, et mingit visuaalset sisendit geomeetriliste printsiipide alusel analüüsida, peavad antud printsiibid olema esmalt omandanud, mis omakorda eeldab teadusmõisteliste sümbolitega opereerimist. Ühes sellega saavutatakse ka suurem vabadus ja teadlik kontroll oma taju üle: nt "teravale nukile" *vs* "nurgale" *vs*" teravnurgale" keskendumine on psühholoogiliselt tõenäoliselt mõnevõrra erinevad operatsioonid.

Üks kontekst, kus selline efekt esile võiks tulla, on objektide leidmine peitepildilt (Joonised 1 ja 2), mida on pikalt kasutatud neuropsühholoogilise testina visuaalse agnoosia (ja teiste probleemide) tuvastamiseks. Kuigi sellisel testil on esmapilgul vähe pistmist keelega, võiks just keeleliselt toetatud analüüs aidata automaatsete segavate tajuprotsesside allasurumist ja pildi "dekonstruktsiooni" lihtsamini hallatavateks alaosadeks. Just seda hüpoteetilist seost antud uurimuse empiiriline osa testima asuski.

I – teoreetiline – uurimus keskendus aga uurimispraktikale psühholoogias, mis, kuigi mitte otseselt seotud eelpool tõstatatud psühholingvistilise küsimusega, on keskse tähtsusega niivõrd vastuolulises uurimisvaldkonnas kui keele-mõtlemise vahekord. Uurimuse järeldus oli, et tänapäeval sageli esinev teadustegevuse mõtestamine kui "üldistamine statistilise analüüsi põhjal" ei ole tegelikult põhjendatud ja seda oleks mõistlikum mõtestada kui abstraheerimistegevust, mille eesmärgiks on põhjuslikud teooriad (*vs* statistilised seaduspärad).

II – empiirilises – uurimuses esitati 428 inimesele vanuses 17 kuni 69 aastat kaks erinevat tüüpi peitepilti ja hinnati ka nende domineerivat mõistete struktuuri (s.t tavavõi teadusmõistete kasutamist) selleks spetsiaalselt konstrueeritud testiga. Testide tulemuste vahel esines selge positiivne korrelatsioon: teadusmõistelisemad mõtlejad olid keskmiselt edukamad ka peitepiltide lahendamisel. Lisaks esines alagrupp inimesi, kelle jaoks oli eriti raske just see peitepilt, kus objekti leidmist segav situatsioon moodustas eraldiseisva terviku.

III uurimuses täiendati II uurimuse valimit veel 119 inimesega vanuses üle 69 eluaasta (vanim osaleja 97), et uurida, kas mõistete struktuur seostub vananemisest tingitud visuaalse taju languse kompenseerimisega nagu teooriast tulenevalt oodata võiks. Selleks kontrolliti spetsiifilise, kompensatsiooniga seotud, langusmustri (Joonis 3) esinemist, mis leidis ka kinnitust (Joonis 4).

Kokkvõttes on tulemused kooskõlas teooriast tuletatud eeldustega, pakkudes seega teooriale empiirilist tuge. Lisaks võimaldavad tulemused varasemate sarnaseid meetodeid kasutanud uurimuste alternatiivset tõlgendamist. Edasised uurimused võiksid keskenduda leitud seose aluseks olevate strateegiate ja mehhanismide täpsemale tuvastamisele ning samuti tulemuste kordamisele teistes modaalsustes (nt taktiilne objektituvastus), sest teoreetilisest perspektiivist pole modaalsusel otseselt tähtsust.

ELULOO KIRJELDUS

Nimi	Valdar Tammik
Sünniaeg ja -koht	01.03.1990, Paide, Eesti
Kodakondsus	Eesti
Hariduskäik	
Alates 2014	Tallinna Ülikool, loodus- ja terviseteaduste instituut,
2014	doktoriõpingud psühholoogias Niels Bohr Professorship Centre for Cultural Psychology Aalborg University külalisüliõpilane
2012	Prof. T. Bachmann'i kognitiivse neuroteaduse labor (www.bachmannlab.com), praktika
2012–2014	Tallinna Ülikool, psühholoogia instituut, MA psühholoogias (<i>cum laude</i>)
2011	Maastricht University, Faculty of Psychology and Neuroscience, vahetusüliõpilane
2009–2012	Tallinna Ülikool, Psühholoogia Instituut, BA psühholoogias (<i>cum laude</i>)
1999–2009	Kadrioru Saksa Gümnaasium
Teenistuskäik	
Alates 2020	Senior Data Scientist, Starship Technologies OÜ
2018–2020	Data Scientist, Starship Technologies OU
2018–2018	Data Analyst, Taxify OU (nüüd Bolt Technology OÜ)
2015–2018	Fraud Research and Development Specialist, Skype
2015–2016	Tallinna Ülikool, haridusteaduste instituut, nooremteadur
2014–2016	Tallinna Ülikool, loodus- ja terviseteaduste instituut, nooremteadur
2012–2014	Tallinna Ülikool, psühholoogia instituut, arendusprojekti assistent

CURRICULUM VITAE

Name	Valdar Tammik
Data and place of birth	01.03.1990, Paide, Estonia
Citizenship	Estonian
Education	
Since 2014	Tallinn University, School of Natural Sciences and Health, PhD student in psychology
2014	Niels Bohr Professorship Centre for Cultural Psychology Aalborg University visiting student
2012	Prof. T. Bachmann's cognitive neuroscience laboratory (www.bachmannlab.com), research internship
2012–2014	Tallinn University, Institute of Psychology, MA in psychology (<i>cum laude</i>)
2011	Maastricht University, Faculty of Psychology and Neuroscience, exchange student
2009–2012	Tallinn University, Institute of Psychology, BA in psychology (<i>cum laude</i>)
1999–2009	Kadrioru Saksa Gümnaasium
Professional experience	
Since 2020	Senior Data Scientist, Starship Technologies OÜ
2018-2020	Data Scientist, Starship Technologies OÜ
2018-2018	Data Analyst, Taxify OÜ (now Bolt Technology OÜ)
2015–2018	Fraud Research and Development Specialist, Skype
2015–2016	Tallinn University, School of Educational Sciences, junior researcher
2014–2016	Tallinn University, School of Natural Sciences and Health, junior researcher
2012–2014	Tallinn University, Institute of Psychology, Research assistant

TALLINNA ÜLIKOOL SOTSIAALTEADUSTE DISSERTATSIOONID

TALLINN UNIVERSITY DISSERTATIONS ON SOCIAL SCIENCES

- MARE LEINO. Sotsiaalsed probleemid koolis ja õpetaja toimetulek. Tallinna Pedagoogikaülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 1. Tallinn: TPÜ kirjastus, 2002. 125 lk. ISSN 1406-4405. ISBN 9985-58-227-6.
- MAARIS RAUDSEPP. Loodussäästlikkus kui regulatiivne idee: sotsiaalpsühholoogiline analüüs. Tallinna Pedagoogikaülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 2. Tallinn: TPÜ kirjastus, 2002. 162 lk. ISSN 1406-4405. ISBN 9985-58-231-4.
- EDA HEINLA. Lapse loova mõtlemise seosed sotsiaalsete ja käitumisteguritega. Tallinna Pedagoogikaülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 3. Tallinn: TPÜ kirjastus, 2002. 150 lk. ISSN 1406-4405. ISBN 9985-58-240-3.
- KURMO KONSA. *Eestikeelsete trükiste seisundi uuring*. Tallinna Pedagoogikaülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 4. Tallinn: TPÜ kirjastus, 2003. 122 lk. ISSN 1406-4405. ISBN 9985-58-245-2.
- VELLO PAATSI. Eesti talurahva loodusteadusliku maailmapildi kujunemine rahvakooli kaudu (1803–1918). Tallinna Pedagoogikaülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 5. Tallinn: TPÜ kirjastus, 2003. 206 lk. ISSN 1406-4405. ISBN 9985-58-247-0.
- KATRIN PAADAM. Constructing Residence as Home: Homeowners and Their Housing Histories. Tallinn Pedagogical University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 6. Tallinn: TPU Press, 2003. 322 p. ISSN 1406-4405. ISBN 9985-58-268-3.
- HELI TOOMAN. Teenindusühiskond, teeninduskultuur ja klienditeenindusõppe kontseptuaalsed lähtekohad. Tallinna Pedagoogikaülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 7. Tallinn: TPÜ kirjastus, 2003. 368 lk. ISSN 1406-4405. ISBN 9985-58-287-X.
- KATRIN NIGLAS. *The Combined Use of Qualitative and Quantitative Methods in Educational Research*. Tallinn Pedagogical University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 8. Tallinn: TPU Press, 2004. 200 p. ISSN 1406-4405. ISBN 9985-58-298-5.
- INNA JÄRVA. Põlvkondlikud muutused Eestimaa vene perekondade kasvatuses: sotsiokultuuriline käsitus. Tallinna Pedagoogikaülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 9. Tallinn: TPÜ kirjastus, 2004. 202 lk. ISSN 1406-4405. ISBN 9985-58-311-6.
- MONIKA PULLERITS. Muusikaline draama algõpetuses kontseptsioon ja rakendusvõimalusi lähtuvalt C. Orffi süsteemist. Tallinna Pedagoogikaülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 10. Tallinn: TPÜ kirjastus, 2004. 156 lk. ISSN 1406-4405. ISBN 9985-58-309-4.
- MARJU MEDAR. Ida-Virumaa ja Pärnumaa elanike toimetulek: sotsiaalteenuste vajadus, kasutamine ja korraldus. Tallinna Pedagoogikaülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 11. Tallinn: TPÜ kirjastus, 2004. 218 lk. ISSN 1406-4405. ISBN 9985-58-320-5.

- KRISTA LOOGMA. *The Meaning of Learning at Work in Adaptation to Work Changes*. Tallinn Pedagogical University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 12. Tallinn: TPU Press, 2004. 238 p. ISSN 1406-4405. ISBN 9985-58-326-4.
- МАЙЯ МУЛДМА. Феномен музыки в формировании диалога культур (сопоставительный анализ мнений учителей музыки школ с эстонским и русским языком обучения). Таллиннский педагогический университет. Диссертации по социальным наукам, 13. Таллинн: Изд-во ТПУ, 2004. 209 с. ISSN 1406-4405. ISBN 9985-58-330-2.
- EHA RÜÜTEL. Sociocultural Context of Body Dissatisfaction and Possibilities of Vibroacoustic Therapy in Diminishing Body Dissatisfaction. Tallinn Pedagogical University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 14. Tallinn: TPU Press, 2004. 91 p. ISSN 1406-4405. ISBN 9985-58-352-3.
- ENDEL PÕDER. Role of Attention in Visual Information Processing. Tallinn Pedagogical University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 15. Tallinn: TPU Press, 2004. 88 p. ISSN 1406-4405. ISBN 9985-58-356-6.
- MARE MÜÜRSEPP. Lapse tähendus eesti kultuuris 20. sajandil: kasvatusteadus ja lastekirjandus. Tallinna Pedagoogikaülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 16. Tallinn: TPÜ kirjastus, 2005. 258 lk. ISSN 1406-4405. ISBN 9985-58-366-3.
- АЛЕКСАНДР ВЕЙНГОЛЬД. Прагмадиалектика шахматной игры: основные особенности соотношения формально- и информально-логических эвристик аргументационного дискурса в шахматах. Таллиннский педагогический университет. Диссертации по социальным наукам, 17. Таллинн: Изд-во ТПУ 2005. 74 с. ISSN 1406-4405. ISBN 9985-58-372-8.
- OVE SANDER. Jutlus kui argumentatiivne diskursus: informaal-loogiline aspekt. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 18. Tallinn: TLÜ kirjastus, 2005. 110 lk. ISSN 1406-4405. ISBN 9985-58-377-9.
- ANNE UUSEN. Põhikooli I ja II astme õpilaste kirjutamisoskus. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 19. Tallinn: TLÜ kirjastus, 2006. 193 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 9985-58-423-6.
- LEIF KALEV. Multiple and European Union Citizenship as Challenges to Estonian Citizenship Policies. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 20. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2006. 164 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN-10 9985-58-436-8. ISBN-13 978-9985-58-436-1.
- LAURI LEPPIK. Eesti pensionisüsteemi transformatsioon: poliitika valikud ja tulemid. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 21. Tallinn: TLÜ kirjastus, 2006. 155 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9985-58-440-8. ISBN 9985-58-440-6.
- VERONIKA NAGEL. Hariduspoliitika ja üldhariduskorraldus Eestis aastatel 1940–1991. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 22. Tallinn: TLÜ kirjastus, 2006. 205 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9985-58-448-4. ISBN 9985-58-448-1.
- LIIVIA ANION. Läbipõlemissümptomite ja politseikultuurielementide vastastikustest mõjudest. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 23. Tallinn: TLÜ kirjastus, 2006. 229 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9985-58-453-8. ISBN 9985-58-453-8.
- INGA MUTSO. Erikooliõpilaste võimalustest jätkuõppeks Eesti Vabariigi kutseõppeasutustes. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 24. Tallinn: TLÜ kirjastus, 2006. 179 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9985-58-451-4. ISBN 9985-58-451-1.

- EVE EISENSCHMIDT. Kutseaasta kui algaja õpetaja toetusprogrammi rakendamine Eestis. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 25. Tallinn: TLÜ kirjastus, 2006. 185 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9985-58-462-0. ISBN 9985-58-462-7.
- TUULI ODER. Võõrkeeleõpetaja professionaalsuse kaasaegne mudel. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 26. Tallinn: TLÜ kirjastus, 2007. 194 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9985-58-465-1.
- KRISTINA NUGIN. 3-6-aastaste laste intellektuaalne areng erinevates kasvukeskkondades WPPSI-r testi alusel. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 27. Tallinn: TLÜ kirjastus, 2007. 156 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9985-58-473-6.
- TIINA SELKE. Suundumusi eesti üldhariduskooli muusikakasvatuses 20. sajandi II poolel ja 21. sajandi alguses. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 28. Tallinn: TLÜ kirjastus, 2007. 198 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9985-58-486-6.
- 29. SIGNE DOBELNIECE. *Kodutus Lätis: põhjused ja lahendused*. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 29. Tallinn: TLÜ kirjastus, 2007. 127 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9985-58-440-8.
- BORISS BAZANOV. Tehnika ja taktika integratiivne käsitlus korvpalli õpitreeningprotsessis. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 30. Tallinn: TLÜ kirjastus, 2007. 95 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9985-58-496-5.
- MARGE UNT. *Transition from School-to-work in Enlarged Europe*. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 31. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2007. 186 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9985-58-504-7.
- MARI KARM. Eesti täiskasvanukoolitajate professionaalsuse kujunemise võimalused. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 32. Tallinn: TLÜ kirjastus, 2007. 232 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9985-58-511-5.
- KATRIN POOM-VALICKIS. Novice Teachers' Professional Development Across Their Induction Year. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 33. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2007. 203 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9985-58-535-1.
- TARMO SALUMAA. Representatsioonid organisatsioonikultuuridest Eesti kooli pedagoogidel muutumisprotsessis. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 34. Tallinn: TLÜ kirjastus, 2007. 155 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9985-58-533-7.
- AGU UUDELEPP. Propagandainstrumendid poliitilistes ja poliitikavälistes telereklaamides. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 35. Tallinn: TLÜ kirjastus, 2008. 132 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9985-58-502-3.
- PILVI KULA. Õpilaste vasakukäelisusest tulenevad toimetuleku iseärasused koolis. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 36. Tallinn: TLÜ kirjastus, 2008. 186 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9985-58-578-8.
- LIINA VAHTER. Subjective Complaints in Different Neurological Diseases Correlations to the Neuropsychological Problems and Implications for the Everyday Life. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 37. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2009. 100 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9985-58-660-0.
- HELLE NOORVÄLI. Praktika arendamine kutsehariduses. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 38. Tallinn: TLÜ kirjastus, 2009. 232 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9985-58-664-8.

- BIRGIT VILGATS. Välise kvaliteedihindamise mõju ülikoolile: Eesti kogemuse analüüs. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 39. Tallinn: TLÜ kirjastus, 2009. 131 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 987-9985-58-676-1.
- TIIU TAMMEMÄE. Kahe- ja kolmeaastaste eesti laste kõne arengu tase Reynelli ja HYKS testi põhjal ning selle seosed koduse kasvukeskkonna teguritega. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 40. Tallinn: TLÜ kirjastus, 2009. 131 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9985-58-680-8.
- 41. KARIN LUKK. Kodu ja kooli koostöö strukturaalsest, funktsionaalsest ning sotsiaalsest aspektist. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 41. Tallinn: TLÜ kirjastus, 2009. 93 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9985-58-681-5.
- TANEL KERIKMÄE. Estonia in the European Legal System: Protection of the Rule of Law through Constitutional Dialogue. Tallinn University. Dissertations on social sciences, 42. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2009. 149 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9985-58-693-8.
- 43. JANNE PUKK. Kõrghariduse kvaliteet ja üliõpilaste edasijõudmine kõrgkoolis. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 43. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2010. 124 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9985-58-664-8.
- 44. KATRIN AAVA. *Eesti haridusdiskursuse analüüs*. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 44. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2010. 163 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-463-18-3.
- AIRI KUKK. Õppekava eesmärkide saavutamine üleminekul lasteasutusest kooli ning I kooliastmes õpetajate hinnanguil. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 45. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2010. 175 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-463-35-0.
- MARTIN KLESMENT. Fertility Development in Estonia During the Second Half of the XX Century: The Economic Context and its Implications. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 46. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2010. 447 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-463-40-4.
- MERIKE SISASK. The Social Construction and Subjective Meaning of Attempted Suicide. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 47. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2010. 181 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-463-61-9.
- TIIA ÕUN. Koolieelse lasteasutuse kvaliteet lapsekeskse kasvatuse aspektist. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 48. [ei ilmunud] Vt. Analüütiline ülevaade, 46. (online, PDF) Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2011. 60 lk. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9949-463-67-1.
- JANIKA BACHMANN. Sustainability of the Japanese Retirement System in the Context of Pension Age Population Labour Force Participation. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 49. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2011. 100 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-463-77-0.
- EVA-MARIA KANGRO. Manifestation of Impulsive Behaviour: The Role of Contextual Demands and Reflective Competence. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 50. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2011. 100 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-463-85-5.
- 51. GERLI NIMMERFELDT. Identificational Integration: Conceptualisation and Operationalisation on the Example of Second Generation Russians in Estonia. Tallinn

University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 51. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2011. 161 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-463-84-8.

- JARKKO VILKKILÄ. Curriculum, Capitalism, and Cognitive Science: a History of the Present. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 52. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2011. 148 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-463-94-7.
- 53. PEETER SELG. An Outline for a Theory of Political Semiotics. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 53. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2011. 200 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-463-96-1.
- MARGARITA KAZJULJA. Social Network and Education as Resources for Agency Formation on the Estonian Post-Socialist Labour Market. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 54. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2011. 172 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-004-8.
- 55. TUIRE JANKKO. Vuoden 2004 perusopetuksen tavoitteiden määrittyminen hallinnon tapahtumaketjussa Suomessa vuosina 1993–2004. Tavoitteiden arvosisältö ja ymmärretävyys. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 55. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2011. 342 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-013-0.
- KARMEN TOROS. Assessment of Child Well-Being: Child Protection Practice in Estonia. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 56. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2011. 204 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-021-5.
- ANDRIY YUR'YEV. Dimension-Specific Impact of Social Exclusion on Suicide Mortality in Europe. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 57. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2012. 108 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-025-3.
- TRIIN ROOSALU. Taking Care of Children and Work in Estonian Society: Running Out of Post-Socialist Time? Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 58. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2012. 186 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-031-4.
- KIRILL MASLOV. Seeing the Blindness: Body and History in Dialogical Relation. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 59. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2012. 209 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-064-2.
- MARION PAJUMETS. Post-Socialist Masculinities, Identity Work, and Social Change: an Analysis of Discursive (Re)Constructions of Gender Identity in Novel Social Situations. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 60. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2012. 176 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-073-4.
- 61. TIIU ERNITS. Muusikaõppekirjandus ja laulmisõpetus saksa õppekeelega koolides Eestis aastatel 1860–1914. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 61. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2013. 407 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-080-2.
- KRISTI VINTER. Digitaalse ekraanimeedia tarbimine 5-7-aastaste laste seas ja selle sotsiaalne vahendamine Eestis. Pedagoogiline vaatekoht. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 62. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2013. 174 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-083-3.
- 63. MONICA SAKK. Õpilaste, lapsevanemate ning õpetajate hinnangud õpilase toimetulekule kooli kontekstis eesti ja vene õppekeelega koolide põhikooli II astmes. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 63. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2013. 268 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-085-7.

- 64. VAIKE KIIK-SALUPERE. *Performance Preparation and Coping with Performance Anxiety in the Vocal Pedagogy of Classical Singers*. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 64. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2013. 161 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-092-5.
- MARIT MÕISTLIK-TAMM. Teraapilisest lähenemisest muusikaõpetuses: muusikatund kui heaolu ja elukestva muusikaharrastuse allikas. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 65. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2013. 157 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-094-9.
- INGE RAUDSEPP. *Riho Pätsi fenomen Eesti muusikapedagoogikas*. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 66. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2013. 198 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-098-7.
- KAIRIT TAMMETS. Learning and Knowledge Building Practices for Teachers' Professional Development in an Extended Professional Community. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 67. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2013. 157 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-100-7.
- KRISTINA LINDEMANN. Structural Integration of Young Russian-Speakers in Post-Soviet Contexts: Educational Attainment and Transition to the Labour Market. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 68. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2013. 175 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-104-5.
- VLADIMIR TOMBERG. Learning Flow Management and Teacher Control in Online Personal Learning Environments. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 69. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2013. 147 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-108-3.
- MAIKI UDAM. Meeting State, Market and Academic Concerns: Challenge for External Quality Assurance of Higher Education Institutions. Estonian Case. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 70. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2013. 153 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-110-6.
- MART LAANPERE. Pedagogy-Driven Design of Virtual Learning Environments. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 71. Tallinn University, 2013. 138 p. ISSN 1736-793X. ISBN 978-9949-29-113-7.
- MAARJA KOBIN. Drinking Culture Among Young Estonian Adults: Perceptions of the 'Limit' and Mechanisms to Stay 'Within-Limits'. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 72. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2013. 137 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-115-1.
- ÜLLE KASEPALU. Vananemine Eestis: eakate toimetulek ja põlvkondade koostoime. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 73. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2013. 142 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-125-0.
- GRETE ARRO. Children's Self-Reflection Ability and its Relations to the Word Meaning Structure: Signs of Life Beyond the Five-Point Scale Format. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 74. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2014. 113 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-140-3.
- JING WU. European Older Adults' Well-Being and Suicide in the Societal and Family Context. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 75. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2014. 116 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-142-7.

- 76. ILONA-EVELYN RANNALA. Dialoogi olulisusest töös riskikäitumisega noortega. Alaealiste komisjonide näitel. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 76. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2014. 127 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-144-1.
- SILVI SUUR. Õpetajate, direktorite ja lastevanemate hinnangud koostööle koolieelses lasteasutuses. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 77. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2014. 145 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-148-9.
- HELIN PUKSAND. Teismeliste lugemisoskuse mõjutegurid. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 78. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2014. 205 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-149-6.
- MARI-LIIS JAKOBSON. Citizenship in Transformation: Political Agency in the Context of Migrant Transnationalism. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 79. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2014. 161 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-155-7.
- KATRIN KALAMEES-RUUBEL. Eesti keele ja kirjandusõpetuse roll eesti õppekeelega üldhariduskooli õppekavas 1917-2014. Ajaloolis-analüütiline käsitlus. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 80. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2014. 295 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-168-7.
- 81. MERLE KALDJÄRV. *Riigieksamikirjandite argumentatsiooni uuring*. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 81. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2014. 191 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-171-7.
- 82. RIIN SEEMA. *Mindfulness and Time Perspective Scales, and Their Relations with Subjective Well-Being in Estonia.* Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 82. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2014. 132 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-173-1.
- EDNA VAHTER. Looking for Possibilities to Improve the Visual Art Teaching in Primary School. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 83. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2014. 125 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-178-6.
- MART SOOBIK. Innovative Trends in Technology Education. Teachers' and Students' Assessments of Technology Education in Estonian Basic Schools. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 84. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2015. 205 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-182-3.
- MARIT KOIT. Muusikateadvus, muusikakäitumine ning noortekultuur kui koolinoorte elustiili väljendavad ja kujundavad tegurid. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 85. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2015. 407 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-186-1.
- ANNE UUKKIVI. Infoteaduste eriala koolituse kaasajastamine kultuuridevahelise kommunikatsiooni kaudu. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 86. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2015. 205 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-206-6.
- IMBI HENNO. Loodusteaduste õppimisest ja õpetamisest Eesti koolides rahvusvaheliste võrdlusuuringute taustal. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 87. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2015. 225 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-208-0.
- PEETER VÄRNIK. Mortality from External Causes, Particularly Suicides, in European Countries: Trends, Socio-Demographic Factors and Measurement Issues. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 88. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2015. 175 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-209-7.

- 89. SERGEI IVANOV. Sümboolne võim Eesti etnopoliitikas mitte-eestlaste riigivalitsemises esindatuse näitel. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 89. Tallinna Ülikool, 2015. 237 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-211-0.
- MEELIS STAMM. Kehaehituse ja mänguedukuse terviklik seostatud hindamine võistlustel võrkpallipoistel vanuses 13-15 aastat. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 90. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2015. 130 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-215-8.
- KATRIN TIIDENBERG. Image Sharing, Self-Making and Significant Relationships: Understanding Selfie-Practices. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 91. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2015. 177 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-217-2.
- 92. TRIIN LAURI. Governing the School Choice: From Market Mechanisms to Equity Enabling Configurations. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 92. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2015. 200 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-219-6.
- INDREK KALDO. University Students' View of Matemathics in Estonia. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 93. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2015. 209 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-221-9.
- 94. MERIL ÜMARIK. Adopting Reform Policies in Vocational Education and Training: the Case of Post-Soviet Estonia. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 94. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2015. 165 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-226-4.
- 95. ENE VARIK-MAASIK. Erineva sotsiaalse tagapõhjaga Eesti noorte kirjaoskus. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid. 95. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2015. 158 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-228-8.
- JUAN DANIEL MACHIN MASTROMATTEO. The Mutual Shaping of Social Media, Learning Experiences, and Literacies. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences. 96. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2015. 255p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-233-2.
- 97. RENE TOOMSE. Defending Estonia in Peace and War. Retaining a Small State Near Aggressive Neighbor by Utilizing Unconventional Strategies. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 97. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2015. 245 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-239-4.
- KADRI AAVIK. Intersectional Disadvantage and Privilege in the Estonian Labour Market: An Analysis of Work Narratives of Russian-Speaking Women and Estonian Men. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 98. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2015. 193 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-242-4.
- MARIA ERSS. The Politics of Teacher Autonomy in Estonia, Germany, and Finland. Tallinn University. Dissertationson Social Sciences, 99. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2015. 355 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-244-8.
- 100. ANNE ROOSIPÕLD. Professionaliseerumine ja õppimise muutused kaasaegses ühiskonnas peakoka ameti näitel. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 100. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2015. 172 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-246-2.
- 101. MERILYN MERISTO. Personal and Contextual Factors Shaping Novice Teachers' Early Professional Career. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 101. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2016. 163 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-252-3.

- 102. MATTHEW CRANDALL. Living in Russia's Shadow: Small State Strategies to Soft Security Threats. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 102. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2016. 161 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-254-7.
- 103. LEEN RAHNU. Partnership Dynamics in Second Half of the 20th Century: Evidence from Estonia and Other GGS Countries of Europe. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 103. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2016. 232 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-260-8.
- 104. ANDRY KIKKUL. Didaktilised ja organisatoorsed tingimused õpilaste teadmiste praktikasse rakendamise tõhustamiseks tööõpetuse ja reaalainete lõimingu kaudu põhikoolis. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 104. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool. 2016. 263 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-268-4.
- 105. ANNA-LIISA JÕGI. The Role of Motivation in Learning Math During Primary School. Tallinn University. Dissertations of Social Sciences, 105. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2016. 120 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-271-4.
- 106. PRIIT SUVE. Politsei kui institutsiooni arengu mõtestamise kontseptuaalsed probleemid keerustuvas vastastiksõltuvas keskkonnas. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 106. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool. 2016. 210 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-277-6.
- 107. MARTIN SILLAOTS. Creating the Flow: The Gamification of Higher Education Courses. Tallinn University. Dissertations of Social Sciences, 107. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2016. 181 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-285-1.
- 108. PÄIVI TAMPERE. Stakeholders as Crisis Communicators Flow of Communication Power from Organizations to Publics. Tallinn University. Dissertations of Social Sciences, 108. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2016. 148 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-288-2.
- HANNALIIS JAADLA. Mortality in the Lutheran population of Tartu at the end of the 19th century. Tallinn University. Dissertations of Social Sciences, 109. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2016. 166 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-291-2.
- LAUR LILLEOJA. The Internal and External Validity of the Theory of Basic Human Values. Tallinn University. Dissertations of Social Sciences, 110. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2017. 179 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-311-7.
- 111. ANNE HERM. Living arrangements and mortality of older adults: Evidence from the Belgian population registers at the turn of the 21st century. Tallinn University. Dissertations of Social Sciences, 111. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2017. 186 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-81-638-5.
- 112. TÕNIS SAARTS. *The Sociological Approach in Party System Analysis: The Baltic States in the Central and Eastern European Context.* Tallinn University. Dissertations of Social Sciences, 112. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2017. 204 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-314-8.
- 113. OLEKSANDRA SELIVERSTOVA. The role of consumer culture in the formation of national identity in the post-Soviet region. Evidence from Estonia and Ukraine. Tallinn University. Dissertations of Social Sciences, 113. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2017. 196 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-317-9.
- 114. MAIRE TUUL. Lasteaiaõpetajate arusaamad õppekavadest ja laste õppimisest ning hinnang õpetaja pedagoogilisele tegevusele lapsekeskse kasvatuse kontekstis. Tallinna

Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 114. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool. 2017. 199 lk. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-321-6.

- 115. EMILIA PAWLUSZ. In Search of an Estonian Identity: (Formal and Informal) Mechanisms of Identity Construction in Estonia. The Role of Songfestivals, Popular Music and Nation Branding. Tallinn University. Dissertations of Social Sciences, 115. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2017. 190 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-326-1.
- 116. HEIKI HALJASORG. Ajaloo õppeaine eesti õppekeelega üldhariduskoolide õpetamise plaanis, õppekavades ja aineprogrammides 1874-2016. Ajaloolis-analüütiline käsitlus. Tallinn University. Dissertations of Social Sciences, 116. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2017. 176 lk. ISSN 1736-793X. ISBN 978-9949-29-340-7.
- 117. MILVI MARTINA PIIR. *Ajalookasvatus: subjektiivne ajataju, väärtused, metodoloogia*. Tallinn University. Dissertations of Social Sciences, 117. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2017. 174 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-347-6.
- 118. LAURALIISA MARK. Depressive feelings and suicidal ideation among Estonian adolescents and associations with selected risk behaviours. Tallinn University. Dissertations of Social Sciences, 118. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2018. ... p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-381-0.
- 119. KARIN HANGA. Developing an Initial Social Rehabilitation Needs Assessment Procedure and the Scope of Rehabilitation Services for Persons with Disabilities in Estonia. Tallinn University. Dissertations of Social Sciences, 119. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2018. 190 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN
- 120. MARTIN AIDNIK. A Study Of Utopia in Zygmunt Bauman's Social Thought: Humanistic Sociology and Citizen's Income. Tallinn University. Dissertations of Social Sciences, 120. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2018. 190 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-386-5.
- 121. KAJA MÄDAMÜRK. Developmental Trajectories of Math Skills in Relation to Cognitive and Motivational Factors. Tallinn University. Dissertations of Social Sciences, 121. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2018. 116 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-384-1.
- 122. KRISTIINA URIKO. Intrapersonal Culture of Motherhood and Its Shape Factors During the First Year of the Child. Tallinn University. Dissertations of Social Sciences, 122. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2018. 87 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-433-6.
- 123. TIINA TAMBAUM. Teismelised juhendajatena interneti kasutamisoskuste kujundamisel vanemaealiste sihtgrupis. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 123. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool. 2018. 210 lk. ISSN 1736-793X. ISBN 978-9949-29-435-0.
- 124. KAIJA KUMPAS-LENK. Implementation of Outcome-Based Education in Estonian Higher Education: The Design of Learning Outcomes Matters. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 124. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2019. 131 p. ISSN 1736-793X. ISBN 978-9949-29-446-6.
- 125. KERLY RANDLANE. The Conceptual Underpinnings and Challenges of the Strategies Guiding Tax Compliance Policies. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 125. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2019. 141 p. ISSN 736-793X. ISBN 978-9949-29-451-0.

- 126. BIRGIT VALLMÜÜR. A Theory of Green Police Integrity. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 126. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2019. 141 p. ISSN 1736-793X. ISBN 978-9949-29-454-1.
- 127. RENE MÄE. Avades uusi kultuuripoliitilisi rajajooni tänapäeva Eestis: diskursuseteoreetiline vaade. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 127. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool. 2019. 138 lk. . ISSN 1736-793X. ISBN 978-9949-29-457-2.
- ELYNA NEVSKI. 0–3aastaste laste digimäng ning selle sotsiaalne vahendamine. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 128. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool. 2019. 215 lk. ISSN 1736-793X. ISBN 978-9949-29-461-9.
- 129. TANJA DIBOU. Youth policy in Estonia: addressing challenges of joined up working in the context of multilevel governance. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 129. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool. 2019. 176 lk. ISSN 1736-793X. ISBN 978-9949-29-465-7.
- DAVIDE TICCHI. Slender shadows of youths: A narrative therapy approach to explore life stories about social and self-stigma of chest wall deformities for clinical social work practice. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 130. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2019. 96 p. ISSN 736-793X. ISBN 978-9949-29-471-8.
- ELINA MALLEUS. Students' weather-related knowledge. What supports and impedes its development? Dissertations on Social Sciences, 131. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2019. 152 p. ISSN 736-793X. ISBN 978-9949-29-474-9.
- MADLI VAIN. Troublesome Partnership. The Role of Interests and Complementarities in the EU-India Strategic Partnership in 2004-2015. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 132. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2019. 224 p. ISSN 736-793X. ISBN 978-9949-29-482-4.
- AIRI MITENDORF. Professional social work narratives in a young, complex neoliberal society. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 133. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2020. 172 p. ISSN 736-793X. ISBN 978-9949-27-496-1.
- KATRIN KARU. Üliõpilaste arusaamad õppimisest ülikoolis: andragoogiline vaade. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 134. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool. 2020. 207 lk. ISSN 736-793X. ISBN 978-9949-29-503-6.
- 135. KAIRIT KALL. Fighting marginalization with innovation: turn to transnational organizing by private sector trade unions in post-2008 Estonia. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool. 2020. 202 lk. ISSN 736-793X. ISBN 978-9949-29-512-8.
- MARK GORTFELDER. Fertility modernisation in Estonia: An analysis of individuallevel data for women born 1850–1899. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool. 2020. 199 lk. ISSN 736-793X. ISBN 978-9949-29-517-3.
- KERSTI KRIISK. Intergovernmental Relations and Territorial Disparities in Access to Local Social Policy Measures: The Case of Estonia. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool. 2020. 200 lk. ISSN 736-793X. ISBN 978-9949-29-521-0.
- 138. PÄRJE ÜLAVERE. Koolieelsete lasteasutuste pedagoogide ja lastevanemate väärtused ning nende hinnangud väärtuskasvatusele. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool. 2020. 206 lk. ISSN 736-793X. ISBN 978-9949-29-524-1.
- CARSTEN MARTIN WULFF. The Influence of the International Courts on New Human Rights Developments – the Example of the Right to be Forgotten. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool. 2020. 155 lk. ISSN 736-793X. ISBN 978-9949-29-528-9.

 MEIDI SIRK. Kutseõpetajate muutuv professionaalsus. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool. 2020. 238 lk. ISSN 736-793X. ISBN 978-9949-29-540-1.

AVALDATUD ANALÜÜTILISED ÜLEVAATED PUBLISHED ABSTRACTS http://e-ait.tlulib.ee/

- HELI TOOMAN. Teenindusühiskond, teeninduskultuur ja klienditeenindusõppe kontseptuaalsed lähtekohad. Analüütiline ülevaade. Tallinn: TPÜ kirjastus, 2003. 35 lk. Tallinna Pedagoogikaülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 7. ISSN 1736-0730. ISBN 9985-58-289-6.
- KATRIN NIGLAS. The Combined Use of Qualitative and Quantitative Methods in Educational Research. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn Pedagogical University Press, 2004. 39 p. Tallinn Pedagogical University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 8. ISSN 11736-0730. ISBN 9985-58-299-3.
- INNA JÄRVA. Põlvkondlikud muutused Eestimaa vene perekondade kasvatuses: sotsiokultuuriline käsitus. Analüütiline ülevaade. Tallinn: TPÜ kirjastus, 2004. 36 lk. Tallinna Pedagoogikaülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 9. ISSN 1736-0730. ISBN 9985-58-312-4.
- MONIKA PULLERITS. Muusikaline draama algõpetuses kontseptsioon ja rakendusvõimalusi lähtuvalt C. Orffi süsteemist. Analüütiline ülevaade. Tallinn: TPÜ kirjastus, 2004. 37 lk. Tallinna Pedagoogikaülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 10. ISSN 1736-0730. ISBN 9985-58-310-8.
- MARJU MEDAR. Ida-Virumaa ja Pärnumaa elanike toimetulek: sotsiaalteenuste vajadus, kasutamine ja korraldus. Analüütiline ülevaade. Tallinn: TPÜ kirjastus, 2004. 34 lk. Tallinna Pedagoogikaülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 11. ISSN 1736-0730. ISBN 9985-58-321-3.
- KRISTA LOOGMA. *The Meaning of Learning at Work in Adaptation to Work Changes*. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn Pedagogical University Press, 2004. 39 p. Tallinn Pedagogical University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 12. ISSN 1736-0730. ISBN 9985-58-327-2.
- МАЙЯ МУЛДМА. Феномен музыки в формировании диалога культур (сопоставительный анализ мнений учителей музыки школ с эстонским и русским языком обучения). Аналитический обзор. Таллинн: Издательство ТПУ, 2004. 42 с. Таллиннский Педагогический Университет. Диссертации по социальным наукам, 13. ISSN 1736-0730. ISBN 9985-58-331-0.
- EHA RÜÜTEL. Sociocultural Context of Body Dissatisfaction and Possibilities of Vibroacoustic Therapy in Diminishing Body Dissatisfaction. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn Pedagogical University Press, 2004. 34 p. Tallinn Pedagogical University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 14. ISSN 1736-0730. ISBN 9985-58-353-1.
- ENDEL PÕDER. Role of Attention in Visual Information Processing. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn Pedagogical University Press, 2004. 16 p. Tallinn Pedagogical University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 15. ISSN 1736-0730. ISBN 9985-58-357-4.
- 10. MARE MÜÜRSEPP. Lapse tähendus eesti kultuuris 20. sajandil: kasvatusteadus ja lastekirjandus. Analüütiline ülevaade. Tallinn: Tallinna Pedagoogikaülikooli kirjastus,

2005. 29 lk. Tallinna Pedagoogikaülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 16. ISSN 1736-0730. ISBN 9985-58-366-3.

- АЛЕКСАНДР ВЕЙНГОЛЬД. Прагмадиалектика шахматной игры: основные особенности соотношения формально-логических эвристик аргументационного дискурса в шахматах. Аналитический обзор. Таллинн: Издательство ТУ, 2005. 14 с. Таллиннский Университет. Диссертации по социальным наукам, 17. ISSN 1736-0730. ISBN 9985-58-373-6.
- OVE SANDER. Jutlus kui argumentatiivne diskursus: informaal-loogiline aspekt. Analüütiline ülevaade. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikooli kirjastus, 2005. 20 lk. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 18. ISSN 1736-0730. ISBN 9985-58-378-7.
- AILE MÖLDRE. Publishing and Book Distribution in Estonia in 1940–2000. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2005. 35 p. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences. ISSN 1736-0730. ISBN 9985-58-402-3.
- LINNAR PRIIMÄGI. Klassitsism: inimkeha retoorika klassitsistliku kujutavkunsti kaanonites. Analüütiline ülevaade. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikooli kirjastus, 2005. 53 lk. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid. ISSN 1736-0730. ISBN 9985-58-399-X.
- ANNE UUSEN. Writing Skills of 1st and 2nd Stage Students. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2006. 22 p. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 19. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 9985-58-424-4.
- LEIF KALEV. Multiple and European Union Citizenship as Challenges to Estonian Citizenship Policies. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2006. 41 p. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 20. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9985-58-437-8.
- LAURI LEPPIK. Eesti pensionisüsteemi transformatsioon: poliitika valikud ja tulemid. Analüütiline ülevaade. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikooli kirjastus, 2006. 17 lk. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 21. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9985-58-441-5.
- VERONIKA NAGEL. Die Bildungspolitik und das Allgemeinbildungswesen in Estland in den Jahren 1940–1991. Analütische Übersicht. Tallinn: Verlag der Universität Tallinn, 2006. 16 S. Universität Tallinn. Dissertationen in den Sozialwissenschaften, 22. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9985-58-449-1.
- LIIVIA ANION. Reciprocal Effects of Burnout Symptoms and Police Culture Elements. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2006. 27 lk. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 23. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9985-58-454-5.
- INGA MUTSO. Possibilities of Further Studies for Students of Special Education Schools in Vocational Schools in Estonia. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2006. 22 p. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 24. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9985-58-452-1.
- EVE EISENSCHMIDT. Implementation of Induction Year for Novice Teachers in Estonia. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2006. 21 p. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 25. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9985-58-463-7.
- TUULI ODER. The Model of Contemporary Professional Foreign Language Teacher. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2006. 16 p. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 26. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9985-58-466-8.

- 23. KRISTINA NUGIN. Intellectual Development of 3 to 6 Years Old Children in Different Rearing Environments According to WPPSI-T Test. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2007. 17 p. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 27. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9985-58-474-3.
- 24. TIINA SELKE. Music Education in Estonian Comprehensive School: Trends in the 2nd Half of the 20th Century and at the Beginning of the 21st Century. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2007. 26 p. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 28. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9985-58-487-3.
- 25. SIGNE DOBELNIECE. Kodutus Lätis: põhjused ja lahendused. Analüütiline ülevaade. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikooli kirjastus, 2007. 19 lk. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 29. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9985-58-491-0.
- BORISS BAZANOV. Integrative Approach of the Technical and Tactical Aspects in Basketball Coaching. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2007. 17 p. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 30. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9985-58-497-2.
- MARGE UNT. Transition from School-to-Work in Enlarged Europe. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2007. 24 p. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 31. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9985-58-505-4.
- MARI KARM. Professional Development Opportunities of Estonian Adult Educators. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2007. 28 p. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 32. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9985-58-512-2.
- 29. KATRIN POOM-VALICKIS. Algajate õpetajate professionaalne areng kutseaastal. Analüütiline ülevaade. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikooli kirjastus, 2007. 15 lk. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 33. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9985-58-536-8.
- TARMO SALUMAA. Representation of Organisational Culture in the Process of Change by Estonian Teachers. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2007. 21 p. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 34. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9985-58-534-4.
- AGU UUDELEPP. Propaganda Instruments in Political Television Advertisements and Modern Television Commercials. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2008. 26 p. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 35. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9985-58-503-0.
- 32. PILVI KULA. Peculiarities of Left-Handed Children's Success at School. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2008. 18 p. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 36. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9985-58-579-5.
- 33. TIIU TAMMEMÄE. The Development of Speech of Estonian Children Aged 2 and 3 Years (based on Reynell and HYKS test) and its Relations with the Factors of the Home Environment. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2008. 23 p. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9985-58-612-9.
- 34. KARIN LUKK. Structural, Functional and Social Aspects of Home-School Cooperation. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2008. 46 p. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9985-58-614-3.
- 35. KATRIN KULLASEPP. Dialogical Becoming. Professional Identity Construction of Psychology Students. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2008. 34 p. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9985-58-597-9.

- HELLE NOORVÄLI. Praktika arendamine kutsehariduses. Analüütiline ülevaade. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikooli kirjastus, 2009. 40 lk. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid, 38. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9985-58-665-5.
- TANEL KERIKMÄE. Estonia in the European Legal System: Protection of the Rule of Law through Constitutional Dialogue. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2009.
 p. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9985-675-4.
- BIRGIT VILGATS. The Impact of External Quality Assessment on Universities: Estonian Experience. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2009. 33 p. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 987-9985-58-677-8.
- LIIS OJAMÄE. Valikute kujunemine eluasemeturul: Eluaseme väärtuse sotsiaalne konstrueerimine. Eeslinna uuselamupiirkonna näitel. Analüütiline ülevaade. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2009. 24 lk. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9985-58-681-5.
- KATRIN AAVA. *Eesti haridusdiskursuse analüüs*. Analüütiline ülevaade. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2010. 26 lk. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9949-463-20-6.
- ANU LEPPIMAN. Argielamusi. Laagri- ja elamuspõhine argipäevade pereteenus sotsiaalse kogemuse tootjana. Analüütiline ülevaade. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2010. 32 lk. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid. ISSN 1736-3675 ISBN. 978-9949-463-27-5.
- 42. JANNE PUKK. Kõrghariduse kvaliteet ja üliõpilaste edasijõudmine kõrgkoolis. Analüütiline ülevaade. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2010. 30 lk. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9949-463-17-6.
- AIRI KUKK. Õppekava eesmärkide saavutamine üleminekul lasteasutusest kooli ning I kooliastmes õpetajate hinnanguil. Analüütiline ülevaade. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool, 2010.
 48 lk. Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9949-463-37-4.
- 44. MARTIN KLESMENT. Fertility Development in Estonia During the Second Half of the XX Century: The Economic Context and its Implications. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2010 57 lk. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9949-463-42-8.
- 45. MERIKE SISASK. *The Social Construction and Subjective Meaning of Attempted Suicide*. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2011. 68 lk Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9949-463-63-3.
- 46. TIIA ÕUN. Koolieelse lasteasutuse kvaliteet lapsekeskse kasvatuse aspektist. Analüütiline ülevaade. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool. 2011. 60 lk Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9949-463-67-1.
- RAILI NUGIN. Coming of Age in Transition: Some Self-Reflexive Social Portraits of the 1970s Cohort. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2011. 75 lk Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9949-463-80-0.
- INGE TIMOŠTŠUKK. Õpetajaks õppivate üliõpilaste kutseidentiteet. Analüütiline ülevaade. Tallinn: Tallinna Ülikool. 2011. 58 lk Tallinna Ülikool. Sotsiaalteaduste dissertatsioonid. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9949-463-90-9.

- PEETER SELG. An Outline for a Theory of Political Semiotics. Abstract. Tallinn: Tallinn University. 2011. 69 lk Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9949-463-26-8.
- TRIIN ROOSALU. Taking Care of Children and Work in Estonian Society: Running Out of Post-Socialist Time? Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 50. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2012. 83 p. ISSN 1736-3675. ISBN 978-9949-29-032-1.
- KRISTINA LINDEMANN. Structural Integration of Young Russian-Speakers in Post-Soviet Contexts: Educational Attainment and Transition to the Labour Market. Tallinn University. Dissertations on Social Sciences, 51. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2013. 175 p. ISSN 1736-3632. ISBN 978-9949-29-104-5.

DISSERTATSIOONINA KAITSTUD MONOGRAAFIAD (ilmunud iseseisva väljaandena)

- 1. TIIU REIMO. *Raamatu kultuur Tallinnas 18. sajandi teisel poolel*. Monograafia. Tallinna Ülikool. Tallinn: TLÜ kirjastus, 2001. 393 lk. ISBN 9985-58-284-5.
- 2. AILE MÖLDRE. *Kirjastustegevus ja raamatulevi Eestis*. Monograafia. Tallinna Ülikool. Tallinn: TLÜ kirjastus, 2005. 407 lk. ISBN 9985-58-201-2.
- LINNAR PRIIMÄGI. Klassitsism. Inimkeha retoorika klassitsistliku kujutavkunsti kaanonites. Monograafia. Tallinna Ülikool Tallinn: TLÜ kirjastus, 2005. 1242 lk. ISBN 9985-58-398-1. ISBN 9985-58-405-8. ISBN 9985-58-406-6.
- 4. KATRIN KULLASEPP. *Dialogical Becoming. Professional Identity Construction of Psychology Students.* Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2008. 285 p. ISBN 978-9985-58-596-2.
- LIIS OJAMÄE. Making Choices in the Housing Market: Social Construction of Housing Value. The Case of New Suburban Housing. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 2009. 189 p. ISBN 978-9985-58-687-7.
- GYÖRGY SCHÖPFLIN. *Politics, Illusions, Fallacies*. Tallinn: Tallinn University, 2019. 100 p. 978-9949-29-449-7.